Brick Walls

People in my line who resist Research; Who Are Missing Critical Information such as Father and Mother; Birth Dates and Birth Places, and other information which could lead to their identification.

Any help will be gratefully received.



by Dave Mills; 7 May 2025; davemillsaz@icloud.com

Table of Contents -

Surnames	2
Person Index	
Person Sheets	
Sources	
Place Index	
Burial Places	

Surnames

- A AMY, ANDERSON, AYRES
- **B** BACKUS, BAKER, BEECHER, BENNETT, BERGIN, BRADLEY, BRIDGHAM
- C CABLE, CARLISLE, CARSON, CLARK, COX, CURLEY
- **D** DAVIDSON, DIBBLE
- E ECKART, ELLIOT, ELLIOTT, ELTON, EVERITT
- F FELLOWS, FITCHWOOD, FLADING, FLADUNG, FOOTE, FOUNTAIN, FREDERICK
- G GALEHOUSE, GEER, GRIFFITH
- H HALE, HALL, HAMILTON, HAMLIN, HARRISON, HAZELTON, HILLIARD, HOEG, HOLMES, HOYT, HUDSON, HUGHES
- I IRWIN, IVERSON
- J JERRALDS
- K KINNEY
- L LAMB, LATHAM, LAWRENCE, LEEDS, LEIGO, LOCKWOOD
- M MANN, MARTIN, MAYER, McCOMB, McKEE, MERRELL, MILLS, MITCHELL, MYERS
- N NELSON, NETTLETON
- O O'BRIEN
- **P** PAGE, PECK, PICKENS, PRELKER
- **R** RAEBURN, ROBERTS, ROBINSON, ROUNDY
- S SCHOPPE, SMYTHE, SPROAT, STANDELAND
- T TOWNSEND
- V VINCENT
- W WALLACE, WALTER, WATSON, WEED, WHITE, WILLIAMS, WRIGHT

Person	Index	
UNNAMED (->1799)	CABLE	
UNNAMED (- >1764)	David 13	35
UNNAMED 38	Louisa 13	35
UNNAMED	CARLISLE	
UNNAMED 86	Andrew (1736 - <1822)	98
Annice (- <1800) 42	Nancy (>1774 - >1821)	98
Betsy (1762 - <1862) 137	CARSON	
Eleanor (- <1821) 98	Rev. Irwin (~1812 - 1875) 12	24
Eunice (~1784 - 1860)	Richard (~1753 - 1812) 12	24
Martha 135	CLARK	
AMY	Ansel Kinney (1826 - 1906) 12	29
Gustave Louis (~1838 - 1908) 48	Catherine (1810 - 1863) 12	28
ANDERSON	Celestia (1847 - 1907) 13	30
William Kedley (~1800 -) 136	Elizabeth E. (1834 - 1904) 13	30
AYRES	Emily Arzella (1850 - 1936)	46
Jennie Jean (1756 - 1824) 94	Harrison (1841 -) 13	30
BACKUS	Harvey (~1832 -) 12	29
Abigail (1800 - 1894) 123	Hiram (1838 -) 13	30
Josiah (1762 -)	Dea. Isaiah (1791 - 1875) 12	29
BAKER	Isaiah (1844 -)	30
Christina (1829 - 1851) 43	Jabesh (1757 - 1826) 12	29
BEECHER	Mary Elizabeth (1852 - 1890)	49
Jemima (1698 - >1763) 28	Mary Jane (~1821 - 1904) 12	29
BENNETT	Rev. Moses (~1780 - 1861) 12	26
Angeline (1829 - 1860) 107	Moses P. Jr. (1815 -) 12	28
BERGIN	Nancy (1804 - 1844) 12	28
Alexander Smith (1897 -) 11	Nelson 12	29
William H. (~1866 -) 11	Olive (1829 - 1882) 12	29
BRADLEY	Phineas F. (~1812 - 1855) 12	28
Margaret (1793 - 1883) 125	Prosper Paine (1803 - 1828)1	28
BRIDGHAM	COX	
Clarendine Clark (1844 - 1882) 125	Anna Maria (~1816 - 1838) 12	20
Joseph (1789 - 1857)	Emily (1822 - 1824)	20
Wilmot (1817 - 1882) 125	Teunis (1795 - ~1862) 1	19

Person	Index
CURLEY	FLADING cont.
UNNAMED 87	Leoma M. (1895 - 1986) 80
Mary (1809 - 1848) 87	FLADUNG
DAVIDSON	Edward (~1855 -)
Isabelle Ruth (1873 - 1952) 81	FOOTE
DIBBLE	Phebe (~1801 - 1876) 97
Tabitha (1713 - >1763) 106	FOUNTAIN
ECKART	Mary (~1684 - 1732) 106
Anna Winslow (1802 -) 136	FREDERICK
	Dorothy (1812 - 1896) 121
ELLIOT	GALEHOUSE
Andrew (1751 - 1813)	Samuel (1811 - 1855) 121
Hannah (1795 - 1861)	Sarah A. (1838 - <1870) 121
ELLIOTT	GEER
Charles Hunter (1925 - 2002) 12	Isaac (1740 -) 115
	Martha (<1769 - 1796) 115
James Russell (1871 - 1945) 12	GRIFFITH
James Russell (1923 - 1979) 12	Mariah (~1810 - 1850) 100
ELTON	HALE
Martha (1771 - 1850)	Prudence (~1739 - 1782) 26
EVERITT	HALL
Phoebe	Lydia (1757 - 1843)
FELLOWS	HAMILTON
Almira (~1832 - >1918) 123	Archibald 38
Edgar B. (1828 - 1918) 123	Elizabeth (1774 - 1839)
Harmon Gibson (1826 - 1902) 123	Hans/Hants (~1745 -)
Julia Maria (~1805 -)	James
Lydia (1811 -) 123	Rev. James (1601 - 1666) 139
Melville (~1809 -) 123	John
Philemon (1768 - 1831) 122	John 139
Richard (1785 - 1855) 122	William 139
FITCHWOOD	HAMLIN
Mary (1750 - 1812) 118	Ezekiel (1785 - 1853) 97
FLADING	Phylinda (1816 - 1917) 97
Helen Gertrude (1893 -) 80	

- 4 -

Persor	n Index
HARRISON	HUGHES
John (1740 - 1808) 117	Alvilda May (1867 - 1915) 101
Mary (1763 - 1834) 117	Annie C. (1872 -) 101
HAZELTON	Cicero N. (~1838 - 1922) 100
Mary (1717 - >1752) 18	David (~1849 -) 100
HILLIARD	David Bertrand (~1807 - 1880) 99
Elizabeth (1761 -) 123	Elias Alonzo (~1842 -) 100
HOEG	Julia A. (1869 - 1959) 101
Matthew 133	Missouri (~1840 -) 100
HOLMES	Walter Herbert (1875 -) 101
John (~1697 - <1763) 28	William W. (~1845 -) 100
Mary (1705 - >1759) 29	IRWIN
Rebecca (~1739 - 1809) 28	Elizabeth (~1765 -)
Sarah (~1732 - 1792) 133	IVERSON
HOYT	Nellie (~1873 -) 80
Betsey E. (1814 - 1892) 95	JERRALDS
Charles K. (1800 - 1800) 131	Abigail (1776 - 1850) 26
Charles P. (~1819 - <1867)95	Chester (1790 - 1822) 27
Charles Weed (1804 - 1892) 131	Martha (1792 - 1845) 27
Charlotte (1804 - 1841) 131	Mary (1787 - 1819) 26
Daniel (~1795 - 1874) 94	Prudence (1772 - 1855) 26
David (1710 - 1789) 131	Sarah (1782 -)
David (1785 -) 131	Sgt. Thomas (~1740 - ~1813) 19
Elias E. (1831 - 1896) 95	Thomas (1771 - ~1814)
Emaline (1835 -)95	KINNEY
Dea. Epenetus (1792 - 1860) 131	Olive (1800 - 1859) 129
Capt. Ezekiel (1758 - 1833) 131	LAMB
Harriet Charlotte (1821 - 1887) 95	James (1800 - 1815)
Jane (1796 -) 131	Capt. William (1757 - >1827) 15
Dea. Philander (1790 - 1822) 131	LATHAM
Polly (1787 -) 131	Sarah (1764 - 1832) 115
Samantha (1815 - 1910) 95	LAWRENCE
Susanna (1830 -) 95	George (1826 - 1899) 57
HUDSON	Maud (1898 -) 132
Elizabeth (1801 - 1890)9	Willis (1856 - 1937) 57

Person	Index
LEEDS	McKEE cont.
Mary (1727 - 1782) 115	William (1808 -) 40
LEIGO	MERRELL
Margaret (~1775 -)	Edward George (1854 - 1924) 92
LOCKWOOD	George E92
Ruth (1714 - 1771) 131	MILLS
MANN	Abigail Mary (~1749 - 1838) 133
Elizabeth (1786 - 1849)	Charlotte 30
Mary (1793 - 1876) 14	David (~1730 - ~1829) 29
Nancy (1790 - 1874) 14	Dorcas (~1769 -)
Col. William (1761 - ~1797) 13	Emeline Williams (1874 - 1956) 12
MARTIN	George (- 1794) 30
Catherine (~1767 - >1819) 17	George (~1702 - <1758) 29
James (~1762 - ~1762) 17	George Sr. (1745 - 1777) 106
James (~1764 - ~1764) 17	John Jr. (1681 - 1723) 106
James (1766 - 1838) 17	John III (1710 - 1746) 106
Mabel Anne (1876 -) 46	John (~1730 - 1793) 106
Phoebe	John Bedford (1724 - ~1793) 133
Richard (- <1764) 17	Martha (~1765 - ~1843) 30
Ruth Estelle (~1903 -) 81	Nathan 30
Thomas Clark (1873 - 1937) 81	Peter (~1770 - 1820) 30
Thomas R. (~1842 - 1893) 46	Samuel
William (1740 - 1812) 17	Stephen 30
MAYER	MITCHELL
Mary A. (1795 - 1870) 138	Clara
McCOMB	MYERS
Agnes (1739 - >1788) 14	Frederick (1774 -) 138
McKEE	NELSON
Ann Elizabeth (1822 -) 40	David (<1768 - 1814) 31
David (1811 -) 40	David (1808 - 1872) 34
Hugh (1780 - 1829) 39	Eleanor Hamilton (1793 - >1879) 34
Isabella (1806 - 1857) 40	Elizabeth (~1795 - ~1885) 34
James (1800 -) 40	Hans Hamilton (<1809 -) 35
Lydia (1804 -) 40	Henrietta Nailer (1769 - 1789) 104
Robert Lawrence (1813 -) 40	James (~1762 -) 104

Persor	ı Index ——
NELSON cont.	PAGE cont
Jennie 34	Marcus
Margaret Ann (1803 - 1852) 34	Sarah
Mary (~1766 - 1829) 104	William
Mary Hamilton (1798 - 1890) 34	PECK
Ursula (~1792 - ~1795) 34	Cornelia
William (Guillaume) (- ~1791) 104	George
NETTLETON	Lillie Ar
Amos (1737 - 1798) 18	Mary El
Amos Jr. (1777 - 1854) 18	Nancy A
Daniel (~1715 - <1745)18	Sarah I.
Daniel (~1769 - 1832) 18	William
David 18	PICKENS
Elizabeth (1759 - >1843) 18	Andrew
Sarah (~1773 -)	John
Stephen (~1772 -)	PRELKER
Thomas (~1760 - >1797) 18	Catherin
Timothy (<1770 -)	RAEBURN
O'BRIEN	Adam (
Barnabas (1838 - 1863)	Eleanor
Elizabeth B. (1831 - 1906) 86	ROBERTS
George (1840 - 1930) 86	Elizabet
James (1833 - 1900) 135	Isaac (~
Margaret (1806 - 1892)	Isabella
Martha Angeline (1848 - 1862) 86	Margue
Mary (1829 - 1901) 86	Margue
Miles (1777 - 1854) 82	William
Miles P. (1842 - 1865) 86	ROBINSO
William (1835 - 1858) 86	Ambros
PAGE	Aramin
UNNAMED 137	Frank A
Abel (1761 - 1826) 137	ROUNDY
Anna 137	Elizabet
Eliza (1802 - 1850) 97	SCHOPPE
Linus 137	Hannah

AGE COIR.
Marcus William (- 1813) 137
Sarah 137
William Davies (~1790 -) 137
ECK
Cornelia E. (1826 -) 97
George F. (1802 - 1861)
Lillie Anngonettah (1852 - 1921) 97
Mary Elizabeth (1839 -) 97
Nancy Ann (1836 -)
Sarah I. M. (1832 - 1850) 97
William A. (1833 -) 97
ICKENS
Andrew (<1821 -) 98
John
RELKER
Catherine (1776 -)
AEBURN
Adam (1735 - <1799) 14
Eleanor (1761 -) 14
OBERTS
Elizabeth (~1773 - 1812) 103
Isaac (~1737 - 1817) 102
Isabella (~1779 - 1819) 103
Marguerite (1775 - <1777) 103
Marguerite (1777 -) 103
William (1780 -) 103
OBINSON
Ambrose (- <1870) 121
Araminta (1856 - 1941) 121
Frank A. (~1860 - ~1877) 121
OUNDY
Elizabeth (1740 - 1787) 26
СНОРРЕ
Hannah (1820 - 1903)
· /

SMYTHE WILLIA Corrinne (~1866 -)
SPROAT Paul Mary (~1740 - 1811) Peter STANDELAND Pruce Tacy (1765 - 1823) Pruce ToWNSEND Rufu Mary (1764 - 1821) Sanf VINCENT Silas Sarah Caroline (1831 - 1927) VRIGH WALLACE Alm Lydia (1786 - 1813) Warr UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
SPROAT Paul Mary (~1740 - 1811) Peter STANDELAND Pruce Tacy (1765 - 1823) Pruce ToWNSEND Rufu Mary (1764 - 1821) Sanf VINCENT Silas Sarah Caroline (1831 - 1927) VRIGH WALLACE Alm Lydia (1786 - 1813) Warr UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
STANDELAND Pruce Tacy (1765 - 1823) Pruce TOWNSEND Rufu Mary (1764 - 1821) Sanf VINCENT Silas Sarah Caroline (1831 - 1927) WRIGH WALLACE Alm Lydia (1786 - 1813) Warr WALTER Warr UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
STANDELAND Pruce Tacy (1765 - 1823) Pruce TOWNSEND Rufu Mary (1764 - 1821) Sanf VINCENT Silas Sarah Caroline (1831 - 1927) WRIGH WALLACE Alm Lydia (1786 - 1813) Warr WALTER Warr UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
TOWNSEND Rufu Mary (1764 - 1821) Sanf VINCENT Silas Sarah Caroline (1831 - 1927) WRIGH WALLACE Alm Lydia (1786 - 1813) Mary WALTER Warr UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
TOWNSEND Rufu Mary (1764 - 1821) Sanf VINCENT Silas Sarah Caroline (1831 - 1927) WRIGH WALLACE Alm Lydia (1786 - 1813) Mary WALTER Warr UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
VINCENT Silas Sarah Caroline (1831 - 1927) WRIGH WALLACE Alm Lydia (1786 - 1813) Mary WALTER Warr UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
Sarah Caroline (1831 - 1927) WRIGH WALLACE Alm Lydia (1786 - 1813) Mary WALTER Warr UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
WALLACE Alm Lydia (1786 - 1813)
Lydia (1786 - 1813) 123 Mary WALTER Warr UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
WALTER Warr UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
UNNAMED (~1860 - ~1860) 109 Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
Christina Jane (1851 - 1904) 100
$D_{\text{res}} = 1 (1704 - 1974) $ (2)
Daniel (1794 - 1874) 43
Daniel Matthias (1848 - 1924) 45
Frederick (1826 - 1908) 43
WATSON
Elizabeth 139
WEED
Mary (1764 - 1834) 131
WHITE
Rebecca (1795 -)
Rev. William (1768 - 1843) 120
WILLIAMS
Avery (- 1807) 42
Barnabas (1792 - 1826) 115
Clarissa (1807 - 1868)
Dennison M. (1798 - 1825) 115
Eunice (1794 - 1818) 115
Isaac (- 1806) 41
Isaac (- >1807) 42
Joseph L. (1809 - 1827) 116
Martha (~1800 - 1827) 115

WILLIAMS cont

Mary Melissa (1830 - 1913) 9
Paul (~1767 - 1828) 110
Peter (->1810) 42
Prudence 42
Prudence (~1803 - 1827) 116
Rufus (1750 - 1804)
Sanford (1783 - 1856) 9
Silas (1769 - 1847) 42
RIGHT
Almon D. (~1830 - 1862) 9
Mary Corinthia (1849 - 1887) 10
Warren Francis (1852 - 1937) 10

Almon D. WRIGHT¹⁶⁵¹

Birth:	abt 1830, Ohio ¹⁶¹⁷
Death:	27 Apr 1862, Murfreesboro, Rutherford,
	Tennessee, age: 32 ⁷⁶⁰⁸
Burial:	Stones River National Cemetery,
	Murfreesboro, Rutherford, Tennessee ⁷⁶⁰⁸
Occupation	:cooper ¹⁶¹⁷
Flags:	Brick Wall



Almon D.

Census: • 1850 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age

20, b OH. Cooper. Living adjacent to Sanford Williams.¹⁶¹⁷

• 1860 Census: Kenockee, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 30, b OH. Farmer. \$1000; \$100.¹⁶⁵¹

Research: • Who are his parents?

Spouse:	Mary Melissa WILLIAMS
Birth:	1 Jun 1830, Deerfield, Portage, Ohio ^{11,179,1440}
Death:	1 Jun 1913, Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan, age: 83 ^{179,1153}
Burial:	Lakeside Cemetery, Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan ³⁴⁰
Father:	Sanford WILLIAMS (23 Jun 1783-8 Jan 1856)
Mother:	Elizabeth HUDSON (6 Jun 1801-15 Jun 1890)

• She was still alive when Charles died in 1878 and so far another cousin and I have not been able to find her date of death.²⁴⁰⁷

• Since Elizabeth remarried, it could be the reason the Williams raised the girls.²⁴⁰⁷

• If you would like proof of Elizabeth's parentage, I can send you a copy of her mother's will and her father's estate records, which clearly give first husband as Sandford William and 2nd as Charles Dunlap.²⁴⁶³

Census: • 1830 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. 0000001/10001.¹⁵⁹⁶

- 1840 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 30-40. 00000001/111001¹⁶¹²
- 1850 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 49, b PA.¹⁶¹⁷
- 1850 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 57, b PA.⁵⁵⁶³

- 1870 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 68, b PA.⁵⁵⁶¹
- 1880 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 79, b PA. Widow. Parents b PA. Mother in household of Albert Dunlap.⁴¹²¹

• 1885 Nebraska Census: Humboldt, Richardson, Nebraska. Age 84, b PA. Name given as Elizabeth Dunlap; living with her daughter, Olive Alice Williams Maxson, in D. H. Maxon household.⁵⁵⁶⁵

Marriage: 3 Sep 1848, Portage County, Ohio^{1426,7608}

They had 2 children...

- i. Mary Corinthia (1849-1887)
- ii. Warren Francis¹¹⁴⁰ (1852-1937)

Alexander Smith BERGIN^{1,7409,7425}

Birth:	15 May 1897, Toledo, Lucas, Ohio ^{7407,7409}
Nickname:	Red; Alec ³⁷⁶⁷
Flags:	Brick Wall
Father:	William H. BERGIN ⁷⁴⁰⁷ (abt 1866-)
Mother:	Corrinne SMYTHE ⁷⁴⁰⁷ (abt 1866-)

• Mr. Bergin, who is connected with a bonding concern of Toledo, is said to be slated for the managership of a local brokerage company when offices are opened here in the near future.⁷⁴⁴³

• Any info on him? None -- disappeared around 1928.²⁵²⁶

• I just remembered that they used to call Blackie's brother "Whitey" and their dad "RED"...

So Alec is Uncle Blackie's dad... let me pass this along.³⁷⁶⁷

Census: • 1900 Census: Toledo, Lucas, Ohio. Age 3, b OH. Parents b NY.⁷⁴⁰⁸

• 1910 Census: Toledo, Lucas, Ohio. Age 12, b OH. Parents b NY.⁷⁴¹⁰

• 1920 Census: Toledo, Lucas, Ohio. Age 22, b OH. Single. Parents b NY. Commercial traveler; automobile w.⁷⁴⁵³

Spouse:	Hally Ballenger Mills ELLIOTT	
Birth:	24 Jan 1901, London, Middlesex,	A Starting
	Ontario, Canada ^{7407,7801}	
Immigratior	n: 1902, age: <1 ³⁶²⁸	
Memo:	Naturalized	
Immigratior	n: 1903, age: 1 ⁴⁸⁵⁸	15 / A. L
Naturalization: 1919, age: 17 ⁴⁸⁵⁸		
Death:	20 Jan 1981, Atlanta, Fulton, Georgia,	
	age: 79 ⁴¹³	
Burial:	23 Jan 1981, Lakeside Cemetery, Port	Hally Ballenger Mills
	Huron, St. Clair, Michigan ⁷⁰⁷⁸	
Residence:	3011 East Helen Street, Tucson, Arizona 857	716 ^{303,3341}
Nickname:	Bun ⁷⁴⁴⁹	

11

Father: James Russell ELLIOTT (31 Jan 1871-13 Jul 1945)

Mother: **Emeline Williams MILLS**, 1660 (1874-1956)

• Lived in London, Ont., Lansing, Mich, Los Angeles and Glendale, Calif, and Port Huron.¹

• Gives her residence as 520 S. Washington Ave., Lansing, Michigan on the birth record of her daughter, Hally.⁷⁸⁰¹

Census: • 1880 Census: Marysville, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 6, b MI.¹⁷⁰⁷

• 1884 Michigan Census: Port Huron Township, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 9, b $\rm MI.^{1147}$

• 1894 Michigan Census: Port Huron Township, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 20, b MI.¹¹⁴⁹

 \bullet 1901 Canada Census: London City, Ontario, Canada. Age 27, b 22 Mar 1878, U.S. 8194

• 1910 Census: Portland, Multnomah, Oregon. Age 34, b MI. Father b Canada English; mother b MI.⁶⁶⁰²

• 1920 Census: Lansing, Ingham, Michigan. Age 43, b MI. Father b Canada Eng; mother b MI.⁴⁸⁵⁸

• 1930 Census: Glendale, Los Angeles, California. Age 55, b MI. Parents b Canada Eng. Age 21 at 1st marriage.³⁶²⁸

• 1940 Census: Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 66, b MI. Divorced. Head.⁶⁷⁹⁶

• 1950 Census: Tucson, Pima, Arizona. Age 76, b MI. Divorced. Head.⁷⁸⁰⁰

Marriage: 16 Dec 1922, Lansing, Ingham, Michigan^{7407,1,7443}

Divorce: abt 1927^{2526,3628}

Memo: divorced in 1930 census

They had 2 children...

- i. James Russell ELLIOTT⁷⁷⁵² (1923-1979)
- ii. Charles Hunter ELLIOTT (1925-2002)

Col. William MANN⁸

Birth:	1761, Augusta County, Virginia ^{991,7782}
Death:	abt 1797, Georgetown?, Scott, Kentucky, age: 36 ^{641,7782}
Flags:	Brick Wall

• John Waddle married, in 1806, Nancy Mann, who was born in Kentucky. Her father, William Mann, a native of Augusta County, Virginia, married Eleanor Raeburn, and soon after moved to Kentucky, locating in the Blue Grass region, between Lexington and Georgetown. Mr. Mann died leaving three daughters, Elizabeth, Nancy and Mary.⁶⁴¹

• John Waddle came to Ross County in 1800, and married Nancy Mann, of Kentucky, daughter of Col. William Mann, of that state.⁶⁴¹

• Wm. Mann, P., Augusta⁹⁹¹

• surname	name	date	bk. pg	ΤM
Man	William	18Jun87	3 06	1
Mann	William	27Jun89	2 08	1
Man	William	27Apr91	3 09	1
Mann	William	01Dec92	3 13	1
Man	William	20Apr94	3 13	11
Mann	William	95	1 09	1 ⁹⁹⁰

• p. 327, Indenture, May 27, 1794, Robert Patterson and Elizabeth Patterson, of Fayette county, to WILLIAM MANN of the same county, for 50 pounds, a tract on Cane Run waters in Fayette County, part of a settlement and preemption in the name of John Maxwell, etc. Acknowledged in County Court, August 1794 term, at which time Elizabeth Patterson relinquished dower rights, and recorded by the Fayette Circuit Court, April 25, 1804.¹²⁸¹

Research: • Need to find parents.

• No mention of MANN nor any biographical information on Waddell.

Source: Annals of Augusta County, Virginia, from 1726 to 1871, by Waddell, Joseph A., Harrisonburgh, VA, 1979, Virginia State Library, Richmond, Virginia, 26 Apr

1994.

• No MANN or RAEBURN listings in Augusta County Marriages 1748-1850.

Source: Virginia Historic Marriage Register, 1986; Virginia State Library, Richmond, Virginia, 26 Apr 1994.

 Spouse:
 Eleanor RAEBURN

 Birth:
 19 Nov 1761^{8,1281,5884}

 Father:
 Adam RAEBURN³⁸²⁶ (1735-bef Apr 1799)

 Mother:
 Agnes McCOMB (1739-aft 15 Mar 1788)

• Named in father's will.¹²⁸¹

Marriage: abt 1785^{8,641}

Memo: based on birth of Elizabeth in 1786

They had 3 children...

- i. Elizabeth (1786-1849)
- ii. Nancy⁸ (1790-1874)
- iii. **Mary**⁸ (1793-1876)

Capt. William LAMB

Birth:1757, Fayette County, Kentucky 7100 Death:aft 1827, age: 70^{213} Flags:Brick Wall

• William Lamb arrived here in 1798 at which time it was very sickly. Knows of no cause to raise the water except the dam in question. This concluded the evidence on the part of the prosecution.²¹³

• Sometimes these signs [for pioneer taverns] would be devised as a play upon the name of the founder, as in the case of Capt. William Lamb, who built and was long the proprietor of the hotel bearing the sign of the Golden Lamb.

In 1798, the Court of Quarter Sessions granted tavern licenses to... William $Lamb.^{63}$

• Appointed Captain in the Militia of the County of Ross.³⁷⁸¹

```
Research: • who are his parents?
```

Spouse:	Eleanor RAEBURN
Birth:	19 Nov 1761 ^{8,1281,5884}
Father:	Adam RAEBURN ³⁸²⁶ (1735-bef Apr 1799)
Mother:	Agnes McCOMB (1739-aft 15 Mar 1788)

• Named in father's will.¹²⁸¹

Marriage: bef 1797, Georgetown?, Scott, Kentucky^{8,5884}

They had 1 child...

i. James (Died young) (1800-1815)

Phoebe EVERITT¹⁶⁰

Flags: Brick Wall

• a "spinster" (that is, now a "widow").¹³⁵

• I could find nothing that would prove Phoebe Everett was a daughter of Clear Everett. The Everitt family, p. 57 DCHS- Year Book 1922 states "they had (at least) five children..." which indicates there <u>could</u> have been others (maybe dying in infancy) but unlikely Phoebe was one of them.⁷⁴⁰

• The Dutchess Co tax lists show a Richard Everitt (1756, 1760-3) and his son Clear. Probate was entered for Richard, 9 March 1764. Clear Everitt was sheriff for Dutchess County, and was married to Magdalina Vanderburgh. He died 3 July 1790. I have no indication that Phoebe (Everitt) Martin is related. (Margin Note: It has been my guess that Clear is her father.)³²⁸⁷

Research: • A Richard Everit (also Everitt) died intestate in 1764, when his son, Clear, was appointed administrator. John Clare, of Jamaica, in his will, acted and proved in 1720, left land not only to Richard, eldest son of his sister, Elizabeth Everit, but after the death of his wife practically all his real property was to go "to my cousin Richard Everit during his life and after his decease to his son Clare." Just who this Richard was is not certain, but he was surely one of the Jamaica family. The son's name is more usually spelled Clear, rather than Clare, but does not seem to have been St. Clair, as sometimes thought. Clear Everitt, who in January 1744/45 married Magdalena van der Burg, became a prominent citizen of early Poughkeepsie. He was sheriff in 1754, an overseer, and the owner of considerable property. Some indications seem to show that he was a Tory, but his property was not confiscated in 1777, like that of most Loyalists, and in 1784 he was paid rent for the use of his roomy the Court of Oyer and Terminer. However, he was apparently absent from his home during part of the war, did not sign the Pledge of Association. Clear and his son, Richard Everitt in Poughkeepsie, according to popular belief was occupied during part of the Revolution by Governor Clinton. The State of New York has bought the building and it now preserved as a historical museum. It is not improbable that Washington and Lafayette stayed there, and certainly it was used for important purposes, although it is not certain that it was

the principal gubernatorial mansion in Poughkeepsie. The house seems to have been built after 1770, and while there is no evidence that Clear Everitt or his son Richard put it up, they are generally supposed to have done so.⁷⁹³¹

Spouse: Birth: Removal1: Death:	William MARTIN 1740, Ireland ^{135,158,160} 1786, Prescott, Grenville, Ontario, Canada, age: 46 ⁴⁹³⁹ 1809/1816, Augusta, Leeds And Grenville, Ontario, Canada, age: 72 ^{158,164}
Residence:	Dutchess County, NY; Grenville County, ON ¹⁶⁰
Father:	Richard MARTIN (-bef 13 Jul 1764)
Mother:	(-aft 13 Jul 1764)
Marriage:	2 Mar 1761, Poughkeepsie, Dutchess, New York ^{134,158,160,2367,3392}
Memo:	Presbyterian Church, Rumbout

They had 5 children...

- i. James (Died as Infant) (~1762-~1762)
- ii. James (Died as Infant) (~1764-~1764)
- iii. **James** (1766-1838)
- iv. Phoebe
- v. **Catherine** (~1767->1819)

UNNAMED

Death: aft 1799, Augusta?, Leeds And Grenville, Ontario, Canada^{158,1204}
Flags: Brick Wall

• His wife was still living at the time of his [Amos] death in about 1798/9.^{164,1206}

Research: • Research needed to determine her name.

Spouse:	Amos NETTLETON
Birth:	22 Jun 1737, Killingworth, Middlesex, Connecticut ^{56,158,663,1204,6853}
Settlement:	1790, Augusta, Leeds And Grenville, Ontario, Canada, age: 52 ¹⁶⁴
Will:	13 Jun 1798, age: 60 ¹²⁰⁶
Death:	late 1798, Augusta, Leeds And Grenville, Ontario, Canada, age: 61 ^{158,164}
Memo:	from his Will & Probate dates
Probate:	7 Jan 1999, age: 261 ^{135,1206}
Memo:	His son Daniel was executor
Residence:	Killingworth, CT; Rumbout, Dutchess, NY; Augusta, ON
Father:	Daniel NETTLETON (abt 1715-bef 18 Jul 1745)
Mother:	Mary HAZELTON (29 Dec 1717-aft 1752)

• I suspect Mary Nettleton/Shether moved to Dutchess Co. with her children and she and the children married there.¹²⁰³

Marriage: Dutchess County?, New York^{158,1204}

They had 8 children...

- i. **Elizabeth** (1759->1843)
- ii. Thomas (~1760->1797)
- iii. **Daniel** (~1769-1832)
- iv. Timothy (<1770-)
- v. **Stephen** (~1772-)
- vi. **Sarah**¹⁶⁴ (~1773-)
- vii. Amos Jr. (1777-1854)
- viii. David¹²⁰⁴

Sgt. Thomas JERRALDS

ont, age: 44 ²³⁰⁸
ont, age: 73 ^{1,937,2308}
/ermont ⁷⁴¹⁹

• THOMAS JERRALDS

about 1730-1800

"Lived in Bennington, Vt."

Wife given as Elizabeth

1740-1787¹

• ANCESTOR'S SERVICES

My ancestor's services in assisting in the establishment of American Independence during the War of the Revolution were as follows:

Thomas Jerrolds (so spelled in Scotland) later in this generation changed to Gerald, is the ancestor who assisted in the Revolutionary War, acting in the capacity of Sergeant in the company of non-commissioned officers and privates (1781 to 1783) and in the Corps of Invalids as Sergeant from 1781 to 1783. He was in the Third Regiment, Connecticut line. Captain Williams of Wethersfield, Conn., Record of Connecticut during War of the Revolution, published in Hartford, Conn., 1889. Items of service are found on pages 296 and 335.

BLWT. 1034 for 100 acres was issued April 1, 1822 to Seth Leavitt, Assignee, who filed a Discharge Certificate of George Washington, showing that Thomas Gerralds was a Serg't. in the Invalid Regiment, and had served 6 years and 3 months. The certificate was dated June 11, 1783. This warrant had been bought by Leavitt from the son of the Rev. Soldier, Thomas Gerald, in 1810, to whom it had been given by the father, then visiting his son. Later, according to the testimony of Mrs Asenath Gerald of Suffield, Conn., widow of the son Thomas, in 1821, the father went back to Williston [sic], Vt. and died. Oct. 9, 1815 <u>Mary Williams and her husband, Sanford Williams of Huntington, Vt. sold their interest in the warrant</u>

to Seth Leavitt. Mary had died before 1822, when the Probate Court issued a certificate giving the names of the seven children of Thomas Gerald, Rev. Soldier, and that Thomas, Mary and Clark, had died since their father. (As the son received the warrant from his father in 1810, and died in 1814, that approximates the death of his father.) Sept. 6, 1821 Timothy Risley and Abigail Risley, Thomas Case, Jr. and Sarah Case, all of East Hartford, Conn. sold to Seth Leavitt their interest in the above Land warrant, and stated that Thomas Gerald, Sen. was the father of Abigail, and Sarah; that he and his son Thomas of Warren, Vt., their brother, were dead; that Prudence Slate, wife of Thomas, lived in Truxton, N.Y., Martha Randall, wife of David Randall, lived in Huntington Vt. (Mary must, therefore, have died between Sept. 6, 1821 and Feb. 9, 1822, when the Probate Court certificate was issued.) March 6, 1818, Seth Leavitt wrote Mrs Mary Everts of Bolton, Vt., widow of Thomas Gerald, Rev. Soldier, who had remarried, assuring her that he would do nothing to prevent her obtaining a pension or BLWT., but as widows of Rev. soldiers were not entitled to either, at that time, he presented his claim, with the above mentioned letters, and received the warrant.

Reference: Captain Williams of Wethersfield, Conn. - Record of Connecticut during War of the Revolution, published in Hartford, Conn., 1889. Items of service are to be found on pages 296 and 335. Record in Connecticut Historical Society, Hartford, Conn.⁹³⁷

• JERRALDS FAMILY BIBLE

Printed in Edinburgh, Scotland in 1734.

Handwritten entries:

Thomas Jerralls Junior the Son of Thomas Jerralls & Prudence Jerralls was Born April 20 AD 1771

Prudence Jerralls the Daughter of Thomas and Prudence Jerralls was Born October 28 AD 1772

Abagail Jerralls the Daughter of Thomas & Prudence Jerralls was Born Jun 22 AD 1776

Sarah Jerralls Daughter of Thos and Prudence Jerralls was Born May the 12 AD 1782

Prudence the Wife of Thomas Jerralls

Died October 4 1782 In the Forty-third Year of Her Age.

Mary Jerralls Daughter to Thos Jerralls and Elizabeth Jerralls was Born October 17 Anno Domine 1787

Elizabeth the Second Wife of Thos Jerralls Died October 17 1787 In the 47 year of Her Age

Chefter Jerralls Son of Thos Jerralls And Mary Jerralls was Born April 18 1790 Martha Jerralls daughter to Thos & Mary Jerralls was Born April 12 - 1792¹¹

• Thomas Jerrolds (1750-1814) enlisted, 1777, for the war in the Connecticut Line, and was transferred to the Invalid Corps, 1781. He was born in Scotland.^{934,935}

• Thomas Jerrolds: Captain Samuel Williams' Company, paid from Jan. 1, 1791 to Apr 4, 1781.⁹³⁸ Transferred to Corps of Invalids, joined April 5, 1781; discharged April 23, 1783.⁹³⁸

• I Asenath Gerald of Suffield in the County of Hartford and State of Connecticut testify and say that my late Husband Thomas Gerald deceased, was the son of Thomas Gerald formerly of East Hartford in the County aforesaid, but after the revolutionary War moved to the Town of Williston in the County of Chittenden, and State of Vermont, where he [lived?] and that about Eight Years ago, the said Thomas Gerald the Elder came to Warren in the County of Addison, and State of Vermont, where I then lived, with my said Husband Thomas Gerald, on a visit and that while there the said Thomas Gerald the Elder made a present of his final discharge from the Army of the United States, in the Revolutionary War, to my said husband Thomas Gerald and sold him his [rest unclear].²³⁰⁸

• State of Connecticut, District of Hartford, Probate Office, February the 9th 1822 I hereby verify that Thomas Jeralds Senr late of East Hartford in said District, deceased, had seven children: Thomas, Prudence, Abigail, Sally, Polly, Patty & Chester; Thomas, Polly & Chester died since their Father, and that Prudence is married to Thomas Slater, Abigail is married to Timothy Risley of said East Hartford, Sally is the wife of Thomas Case of said Town and Patty is the wife of David Randall

of Rockingham, State of Vermont — that the foregoing children now living are the legitimate heirs at Law of said Thomas Gerald, Senr, deceased, formerly a Soldier in the Revolutionary War.

Jonathan Brace, Judge of Probate for said District²³⁰⁸

• Know all Men by these Presents, that I Tho Geralds [Jr.] of Warren for and in consideration of fifty Dollars current money of the United States and to my full satisfaction of Seth Leavitt of Dorset in the County of Bennington and State of Vermont have remised, released, and forever quit-claimed; and by these presents fro myself and my heirs do fully, clearly and absolutely remise, release & forever quit-claim unto the said Seth Leavitt, his heirs and assigns forever all the right title, interest, [unclear] property & demand which I the said Thomas Gerald have in and to a Connecticut bounty Right of land which my Father is entitled to and will warrant and Defend the same against any claims under my Father or his heirs forever.

To have and to hold the aforesaid premises unto him the said Seth Leavitt his heirs and assigns forever so that neither I the said Thomas Gerald nor any other person or persons in my name or behalf shall or will hereafter claim or demand any right or title to the premises aforesaid or any part thereof and they and every of them shall by these presents be excluded and forever barred.

In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and seal this 13th day of August 1810.

Signed Sealed and Delivered in presence of /s/ Thomas Gerald

Joseph W. Eldredge

Wm. Porter

State of Vermont Warren August 13th 1810

Addison County

Personally appeared Thomas Gerald signed and sealed of the above written instrument ad acknowledged the same to be his free act and Deed before me — Joseph W. Eldredge. Jus. Peace²³⁰⁸

• Dorset March 6th 1818

Mrs. Mary Everts

I was in Suffield [unclear] time [unclear]. And saw Widow Asenath Geralds and

she informed me that you had [unclear] to her for the Discharge that your Husband Thomas Geralds had from General Washington that it was necessary fro you to have it to obtain monies by a late Act of Congress for the relief of the Revolutionary Soldiers and their widows. In the lifetime of Thomas Geralds Esq. he informed me that his Father [unclear] and [unclear] Gave him his Bounty Lands together with his Discharge and Offered them to me which I bought of him and now hold them. I have refused 100 Dollars for the land, but I do not wish to [unclear] out of the widow or heirs. If I can have a young horse that is good for [unclear], I will take 75 Dollars for the whole. If you wish to purchase it I wish you to let me know soon. Mrs. Geralds and Children [unclear] she lives at her Brother David Hasting. Yours Seth Leavitt²³⁰⁸

• Know all Men by these Presents, That we:

Timothy Risley, Abigail Risley, Thomas Case, Jr. & Sarah Case, all of East Hartford, Hartford County, State of Connecticut

for divers good causes and considerations

thereunto moving: especially for one Dollar

received to our full satisfaction of Seth Leavitt, late of Warren, in Addison County, State of Vermont, but now residing in Moriah, in the County of Essex in the State of New York

Have remised, released, and forever quit claimed, and do by these present for ourselves and Heirs do justly and absolutely remise, release, and forever quit claim unto the said Seth Leavitt to his heirs and assigns forever, all such right and title as we the said Timothy, Abigail, Thomas & Sarah have or ought to have in or to the Bounty Right of Thomas Gerald, Sergeant in the Revolutionary War, he being Father to the said Abigail Risley & Sarah Case.

TO HAVE AND TO HOLD, the premises unto him the said Seth Leavitt, his heirs and assigns, to the only use and behoof of the said heirs and assigns forever, so that neither we the said Timothy, Abigail, Thomas & Sarah, in our name and behalf, shall or will hereafter claim or demand any right or title to the premises, or any part thereof, but they and every of them, shall by these presents be excluded and forever barred.

In witness whereof, we have hereunto set our hand and seal this Six day of

Person Sheets September in the year of our Lord 1821. Signed, sealed, and delivered /s/ Timothy Risley in presence of her Mary White Abigail X Risley Samuel White mark Thomas Case/jr her Sarah X Case mark

Hartford County, East Hartford

September 6, AD 1821

Personally appeared Timothy Risley, Abigail Risley, Thomas Case, jr & Sarah Case signer and sealer of the foregoing instrument, and acknowledged the same to be their free act and deed before me.

Lemuel White, Justice of the Peace.^{937,2308}

Name indexed as: Gerald, Thomas

Geralds Gerralds Jeralds

• Thomas was born in Scotland around 1745. In his family bible, Thomas spelled the family name as Jerrells.

In 1777, Thomas joined the Continental Army, Connecticut Line, for the Duration of the war. In 1781, he was promoted to the rank of Sergeant. On April 5, 1781, he was transferred to the Corps of Invalids and Sappers. His discharge paper, attached, was signed by George Washington. The book Private Yankee Doodle by Joseph Plumb Martin is a first-hand account written by a soldier who also served in the Connecticut Line. It's a wonderful account of the Revolutionary War and must document many of the same experiences that Thomas had. I will post a link at the bottom of the sketch.

In his military files (where his name is spelled Thomas Jerrolds), there are many documents, including his discharge papers, signed by George Washington. I will post a copy in the memories section. Upon discharge, his role was Sergeant in the

Corps of Invalids and Corps of Sappers and Miners. The nature and extent of his wounds or disabilities are not stated, but he did go on to father many children with three wives.

In 1810, Thomas gave his Revolutionary War bounty lands to his son, Thomas, Jr., who conveyed the same to Seth Leavitt, then a citizen of Williston. Seth is buried in the East Cemetery. Seth Leavitt had some legal problems getting title to the bounty lands and set out to quiet title. This included visiting all of Thomas' heirs. These letters are all in Thomas' military files. All heirs disclaimed their interest except Martha Jerrolds and David Randall. They would not agree to it, so Seth Leavitt appealed to the government via his Representative for relief.⁷⁷⁶¹

Research: • Williston, Vermont Vital Records

Did not find death record for Jerralds/Gerald, etc.

Source: SL film #29089, Williston, VT Vital Records, vol. 1, 1772-1951, Pasadena FHL, 8/29/91.

• "Scotland" could be Scotland, Windham county, Connecticut.³³⁸⁸

• I recently ran across some information on the Mary Geralds (Jerrolds) line you submitted to the Ancestral File that I thought you would be interested to know. Her father, Thomas Geralds, was a Revolutionary War veteran and there was a dispute over his bounty lands. FHL film number 971,063 has the records, including a document signed by Mary Williams and Sanford Williams. Mary's sister, Martha, is my 4th GGMother. Mary and Martha were two of seven children. The oldest brother, Thomas, lists his mother as Prudence. Martha's mother was Mary, according to her own records. I am not sure where the Elizabeth you identified as Mary's mother would fit in. What evidence do you have as to her identity and relationship to Thomas, Sr.? I am trying to put the whole family together.²³¹⁰

• Gerald seems to be a derivative of GEROULD, which is French Huguenot (Protestant), and the founder of the family was a Dr. Jacque who settled in Medfield, MA. Although I have nothing on the parent of your Thomas, I can almost assure you he was not from Scotland near England. The confusion with the name comes after 1840 with the Irish immigration when so many came with the name Fitz Gerald and later dropped the Fitz.³³⁸⁸

• Cannot find in 1790, 1800, 1810 censuses; <u>Ancestry.com</u> searches, 5 Mar 2005.

General: • <u>Corps of Invalids</u> a continental regiment whose organization was authorized by Congress on June 20, 1777, during the <u>Revolutionary War</u>. It was composed of men who were injured in service and no longer fit for field duties, but who were found capable of light garrison duty.

http://www.encyclopedia.com/doc/1O63-CorpsofInvalids.html

Spouse:	Prudence HALE ⁷⁷⁶⁰
Birth:	abt 1739 ^{11,420}
Memo:	died at age 43
Death:	4 Oct 1782, age: 43 ^{11,420}
Marriage:	abt 1770, East Hartford?, Hartford, Connecticut ¹¹
Memo:	based on birth of Thomas, Jr. in 1771, in East Hartford

They had 4 children...

- i. **Thomas** (1771-~1814)
- ii. **Prudence** (1772-1855)
- iii. Abigail (1776-1850)
- iv. Sarah (1782-)

Spouse:	Elizabeth ROUNDY ⁷⁷⁶⁰
Birth:	1740 ^{1,11,420}
Memo:	age 47 at death
Death:	17 Oct 1787, age: 47 ^{1,11,420,1424}
Memo:	likely died in childbirth
Marriage:	abt 1786 ¹¹
Memo:	based on birth of Mary in 1787. Elizabeth stated to be "Second Wife"
	of Thomas in Jerralds Family Bible

They had 1 child...

i. Mary (1787-1819)

 Spouse:
 Mary TOWNSEND^{420,7760}

 Birth:
 1764⁷⁷⁶⁰

	Person Sheets
Death:	btwn 6 Sep 1821 & 9 Feb 1822, Bolton?, Chittenden, Vermont, age:
	57 ⁹³⁷
Residence:	of Bolton, Vermont ⁹³⁷
Marriage:	abt 1789, Hartford, Hartford, Connecticut ^{11,7760}
Memo:	based on birth of Chester in 1790

They had 2 children...

- i. Chester (1790-1822)
- ii. Martha (1792-1845)

Rebecca HOLMES

Birth: Death:	abt 1739, Bedford?, Westchester, New York ³⁵ 1 Aug 1809, Barronsfield, Cumberland, Nova Scotia, Canada, age: 70 ^{100,1098}
Burial:	Harrison's Hill Burial Ground, Southampton, Cumberland, Nova Scotia, Canada ⁷⁶¹⁵
Flags:	Brick Wall
Father:	John HOLMES (abt 1697-bef 8 Jun 1763)
Mother:	Jemima BEECHER (12 Dec 1698-aft 8 Jun 1763)

• It is possible that James Holmes' sisters Rebecca and Sarah were the wives of our David and John Mills of NS. Here are some interesting connections:

1. James Holmes like David and John Mills was a loyalist and went to NS after the Revolution (although James Holmes returned to Bedford.) (David Mills son George stayed in Bedford until after 1790.)

2 James Holmes was the Lieutenant of the Company at Ticonderoga during the F&I War. Peter Mills, David's brother served in that company and died that year. (Probably killed in battle at Ticonderoga while serving under James Holmes.)

3. The name Dorcas is significant. None of the sisters of David Mills's Holmes or Mills ancestors were named Dorcas. So his daughter Dorcas was probably named from his wife Rebecca's side. Rebecca Holmes's sister was named Dorcas. This is not a common name.

4. Rebecca and Sarah Holmes, sisters of James Holmes, are the right age range and the Bedford Genealogies do not give their husband's names.

5. If Rebecca and Sarah were sisters, that would help explain the closeness of the families in NS since John and David Mills were apparently quite distantly related.

6. John Mills lived in Norwalk Conn and David Mills in Bedford before the Revolution. It is not known if there were any connections between their families there, but there easily could have been. James Holmes's mother was born in New Haven and James Holmes himself retired there during the last part of his life.

7. It seems probable that David Mills' wife Rebecca might have had strong loyalist ties. David Mills himself did not serve in the Revolution on either side. (Some of his uncles and cousins were active Patriots while his brother Reuben was apparently a

Loyalist soldier.) He was able to sell his land in Bedford in 1791. What made him go to NS in 1785?

8. The fact that David Mills and Rebecca Holmes were 2nd cousins (And Jesse Mills and Martha Mills would be 1st cousins) helps rather than argues against the hypotheses since such marriages were very common in the Bedford Genealogies.

Of course this hardly proves the hypotheses that Rebecca and Sarah Holmes were the wives of David and John Mills. But the clues are very strong, and they give a strong reason to conduct any possible further research that might relate to this family. I would be interested in any details or scraps which either confirmed or contradicted this idea, or leads on the investigation of the Holmes Family. I noticed that in the BEDFORD GENEALOGIES Bibliography, Ronald B Reynolds of Katonah NY had a MMS collection relating to Holmes, Miller, Renolds and Seely Families. (I am also researching Millers and Seelys) I would like to see that but do not know about disturbing private persons.

Dennis Kenaga¹⁰⁸⁹

Research: • Gives her parents as Nathaniel Holmes & Rebecca Goodwill.⁸³⁷²

Spouse: Birth:	David MILLS ¹⁸²¹ , 183 abt 1730, Bedford, Westchester, New York ^{1087,6765,7614}
Removal1:	1783, Nova Scotia, Canada, age: 53 ^{1087,1821,1830}
Memo:	Ft. Cumberland
Will:	1 Nov 1815, age: 85 ^{7697,8322}
Death:	abt 1829, Barronsfield, Cumberland, Nova Scotia, Canada, age: 99 ^{1087,7606}
Burial:	Harrison's Hill Burial Ground, Southampton, Cumberland, Nova Scotia, Canada ⁷⁶¹⁵
Residence:	of Franchlin Manor, Cumberland County, Nova Scotia" ¹⁰⁹⁰
Flags:	Legatee in Will
Father:	George MILLS, 84 (abt 1702-bef 17 May 1758)
Mother:	Mary HOLMES (1705-aft 10 Jun 1759)
Census: • 1 Marriage:	710 Census: Bedford, Westchester, New York. Aged 5 years. ⁸⁷⁵ Bedford, Westchester, New York ⁷⁶¹⁵

They had 8 children...

- i. **George**, 394 (-1794)
- ii. Martha, 395 (~1765-~1843)
- iii. **Samuel**, 396
- iv. Dorcas, 397 (~1769-)
- v. **Charlotte**⁹⁷⁸, 398
- vi. Peter^{1096,7615}, 399 (~1770-1820)
- vii. Nathan, 400
- viii. **Stephen**¹⁸²¹, 401

David NELSON¹

Birth:	bef 1768, County Fermanagh?, Ireland ^{8,2038}
Removal1:	by 1813, Nova Scotia, Canada, age: 45 ^{55,8369}
Death:	1814, Belfast, Northern Ireland, age: 46 ⁵⁵
Flags:	Brick Wall

• Born in Ireland of Scotch parentage. Was large landholder or renter from Lord Dufferin. Migrated to Nova Scotia in 1813 with family except two oldest children. Returned to Ireland on business in 1814 and died while there.¹

- David Nelson's wife was Elizabeth Hamilton Nelson.⁵⁵
- Dear Carol –

We received your letter today, so I thought I would try and answer right away. We can help you a little further on the Nelson & Hamilton lines. Don't know just how to start all this.

First I had better tell you just how my husband is related to the Nelson's & Hamilton's.

Ray's great-great-grandmother is Mary Hamilton Nelson, who is Eleanor H. Nelson's sister. Maybe you can figure out your relationship to Ray from that. I believe it would make you about 5th cousins. I may be wrong.

I will now put down what we found out about the Hamilton - Nelson line.

The following story was written by Mary Jane Read Chatterson. As far as I can figure out, this story was written between the years 1885 to 1890.

Hamilton – Nelson

In the early part of the 17th century David Hamilton, a resident of Scotland, loyal to the King, was ordered to take an active part in the quelling of the disturbance in Ireland and for his service rendered was given a large grant of land near Belfast, Ireland and created Earl of Clanbrassil. His son became Viscount of Clandeboye and in course of time the title became changed to Dufferin, but the estate still bears the name of Clandeboye.

The present owner, Frederick Hamilton, better known as Lord Dufferin, and his wife, Harriet Hamilton, are according to Grandmother Read's story, not only cousins, but lineal descendants of the oldest son of Viscount Clandeboye and her

grandfather whose name was Hans Hamilton was the son of 2nd son of Viscount Clandeboye, and therefore had no claims upon either title or estate.

Elizabeth Hamilton, daughter of Hans Hamilton, married David Nelson, who belonged to a very old and highly respected family, also of Scotch descent but Irish birth. David Nelson was a large landholder and also acted in the capacity of overseer for the old Earl of Dufferin, but becoming dissatisfied, he concluded to try his fortune in the then new world, and accordingly came over and settled with his family in Nova Scotia, in year 1813.

His family were all born in Ireland, and if I remember rightly, on the Dufferin Estate. Their names were:

1. Jennie Nelson, married to man by name of Summerside, and she remained in Ireland, lived and died there.

2. Ursula Nelson, aged 3 years, born and died in Ireland.

3. Eleanor Nelson, married in Nova Scotia, to James Lumley, who moved shortly after to Iona, near St. Thomas, Ontario, where they settled on a farm, lived and died there.

4. Elizabeth Nelson, married in Nova Scotia to J. Hoag and resided in Nova Scotia with her family until death.

5. Margaret Ann Nelson, married in Nova Scotia, to Barnabas Mills, moved from Nova Scotia to Iona, Ont. and from there to farm near Wardsville, Ont. where she resided at time of death.

6. Mary Hamilton Nelson, married in Nova Scotia to Robert Colin Read in 1821. In 1824 they moved to Iona, where they lived until 1831, when they moved to the Township of Zone, near village of Florence, Ont. and from there in 1846 to "Little Mill Farm," River Road, Harwich Twp, near Chatham, Ont. where they resided up to time of their death.

7-8. Two sons, David and Hans Nelson, left Nova Scotia for the United States, but the mail system in those days being very imperfect, very little or nothing was ever heard of them.

David Nelson, the father, after getting his family fairly well settled in Nova Scotia, returned to Ireland to settle some business affairs in 1814 and while there was taken ill and died after a few weeks illness, at his daughter's Jenny Summerside. The mother, Elizabeth Hamilton Nelson, moved from Nova Scotia, with her daughter,

Eleanor Lumley, to Iona, where she resided until time of death and is buried near the little village of Iona, in Lumley Cemetery.¹¹⁹¹

• Died at the home of his daughter, Jenny Summerside, near Belfast, [County Down, Northern] Ireland.

Source: Pedigree chart of Carol Lumley Holstine, dated November, 1960, received by DWM by Carol Holstine, 22 Apr 1993.

• David Nelson belonged to a very old and highly respected family of Scotch descent but Irish birth. He was a large landholder and also acted in the capacity of overseer for the old Earl of Dufferin. Becoming dissatisfied, he decided to try his fortune in the New World, and came with his wife and family to Nova Scotia in 1813.

Children of David Nelson and Elizabeth Hamilton Nelson:

1. Jennie Nelson — married man named Summerside and remained in Ireland, lived and died there.

2. Ursula Nelson — aged 3 years, born and died in Ireland.

3. Eleanor Nelson — married James Lumley and moved from Nova Scotia to Iona, Ontario, Canada.

4. Elizabeth Nelson — married J. Hoag and lived and died in Nova Scotia.

5. Margaret Ann Nelson — married Barnabas Mills, moved from Nova Scotia to Iona, Ontario and from there to Wardsville, Ontario where she died.

6. Mary Hamilton Nelson — married Robert Colin Read in 1821, moved from Nova Scotia to Iona, Ont., and from there to Twp. of Zone near village of Florence, Ont., and from there to "Little Mill Farm", River Rd., Harwich Twp., near Chatham, Ont. in 1846 where she died.

7. David Nelson

8. Hans Nelson — these two sons left Nova Scotia for the United States and were never heard of again.

David Nelson, the father, after getting his family fairly well settled in Nova Scotia, returned to Ireland to settle some business affairs in 1814 and while there was taken ill and died after a few weeks illness at his daughter's, Jenny Nelson Summersides, near Belfast.¹¹⁹¹

• The Nelson family arrived in Nova Scotia from Ireland in 1813, after getting

settled David Nelson returned to settle some business affairs in 1814 and while there died at the home of his daughter Jennie Summersides, who had remained in Ireland.¹¹⁹³

• belonging to a highly respected family of Scots descent.⁸³⁶⁹

Spouse:	Elizabeth HAMILTON
Birth:	1774, Clandeboye, County Down, Northern Ireland ^{55,2346,8369}
Death:	22 Sep 1839, Iona, Elgin, Ontario, Canada, age: 65 ^{55,2346,8369}
Burial:	Lumley Cemetery, Iona, Elgin, Ontario, Canada ²⁰³⁸
Father:	Hans/Hants HAMILTON ^{1,8369} (abt 1745-)
Mother:	

They had 8 children...

- i. Jennie⁸³⁶⁹
- ii. Ursula (Died as Child) (~1792-~1795)
- iii. Eleanor Hamilton (1793->1879)
- iv. Elizabeth (~1795-~1885)
- v. Mary Hamilton (1798-1890)
- vi. Margaret Ann⁸³⁶⁹ (1803-1852)
- vii. **David** (1808-1872)
- viii. Hans Hamilton (<1809-)

Hans Hamilton

Hans Hamilton NELSON

Birth:	bef 1809, County Down, Northern Ireland ²⁰³⁸	
Death:	инсан, бине Б	lans
Probate	Memo: Is this our Hans Hamilte	on
	Nelson?	
Flags:	Brick Wall	
Father:	David NELSON ¹ (bef 1768-1814)	
Mother:	Elizabeth HAMILTON (1774-22 Sep 1839)	

 \bullet The sons David and Hans Nelson left Nova Scotia for the United States; never heard of them again. 55

• Two sons, David and Hans Nelson, left Nova Scotia for the United States, but the mail system in those days being very imperfect, very little or nothing was ever heard of them.¹¹⁹¹

• The information on Hans Nelson came from the Cumberland Co. Estate Papers.

"Estate of Hans Hamilton Nelson, filed by 29 April 1840

Hans Hamilton Nelson of Ragged Reef on the South Joggins in Co. Cumberland March 1839 - to John Sinnet to going to Amherst for Doctor £ 0.10.0 L ,£ 0.15.0 Barronsfield, 27 April 1839."³⁴⁴⁸

That is all that I found. It certainly sounds like the right family. I have no idea if he was married or not.²⁹⁹¹

• There was a hand-written pedigree chart in my family that says Hans Hamilton was the 8th of 9 children of Elizabeth Hamilton born before 1780 in Scotland, and David Nelson born about 1786 in county Fermagh or Fermanagh, Ireland. He and his brother David "went to the United States and nothing was ever heard of them." He was my 2nd great uncle.⁶⁴⁰⁰

Research: • Is this our Hans Hamilton Nelson?⁷⁹⁷⁴

Hans/Hants HAMILTON^{1,8369}

Birth:	abt 1745, Armagh, Northern Ireland ⁸³⁶⁹
Removal1:	by 1790, Cornwallis, Kings, Nova Scotia, Canada, age: 45 ⁸³⁶⁹
Residence:	possibly near Amherst, Cumberland, Nova Scotia ⁸³⁶⁹
Flags:	Brick Wall, Earliest Immigrant
Father:	William HAMILTON ⁸³⁶⁹

• Reputed (family tradition) to be descended from the second son of Viscount Clandeboye.¹

• There seems to be **absolutely no possibility** that Hans Hamilton, father of Elizabeth, descended from the 1st or 2nd Earl of Clanbrassil of the first creation as otherwise these titles would surely have devolved upon him.⁶⁸⁸⁸

• Provincial records do not reveal many details about Hants after his arrival in Nova Scotia. It is believed he came with the family of his brother Robert. It is not known if his children came at the time or later.

His name is recorded in the Cornwallis, Kings County Poll Tax Record for 1791 where his property was Assessed and Taxed. This explains why the letter from his brother William in Ireland was readdressed to Cornwallis and therefore it was likely Hants who received the letter first.⁸³⁶⁹

• The old family manuscript, held in the family for many years and published in "A History of The House of Hamilton" (1933), records the following, "Hans, who accompanied his brother Robert to Nova Scotia and had issue:- (a) James. (b) John, who had issue a daughter, Mrs. Gorsham of Halifax, N.S., (c) Archibald, who migrated from Nova Scotia into Canada and had issue a son Christopher; (d/h) Five daughters. His name can be found among his male descendants for many generations.⁸³⁶⁹

• In 1790 a letter addressed to Robert and his brother Hants arrived from Ireland, giving news of family and asking if the prospects were good in Nova Scotia. There was no envelope, simply a folded letter addressed to William or Hants Hamilton, Halifax. It had been readdressed to Cornwallis. A large figure 8 marked on the backside indicated that the postage collected was 8 pence.

Feb 23 1790, Ireland

"Dear Brothers,

This comes to let you know that I am in good health, and my family at present, thanks to God. I hope that this will find you and families the same.

I will acquaint you that your sister Jane is dead, and her daughter, Nancy. Also your brother David. Your brother Archibald is in good health. You may let Esther know that her sister Simpson is dead, and her mother.

I had an account since you wrote, that you were all well. The rest of the _? and John Rowan are still in good health. I hope that you will write as soon as this comes to your hand, and please to tell us of the affairs of that country, and how you would advise my sons as they are thinking of going to it if you would send them any encouragement. Please let me know how John Hamilton's daughter is. The Fergusons are all well and they will write you. I have written you several times, but received no answer these two years. I have nothing more to inform you of, only that there has been some disturbances for these three years past between the Protestants and the Papists. Every means has been taken to settle them by gentle means, but cannot say that this has come to an end yet.

My wife and family all join with me in sending our best wishes.

Farewell, I am, Dear brother, your affectionate brother.

(sgd)

William Hamilton

Research: • Burke's Irish Family Records; 941.5 D22 bur 1976.

• With regard to the Hamilton family it would probably be best for us to start with your known ancestry rather than attempt to deduce a pedigree from the Viscounts Clandeboye. In genealogical research one must always work backwards, proving each link, and any attempt to work "downwards" always fails.

You probably are aware the Clandeboye is an area in County Down and many Hamilton families settled in this county after 1600. Hans also, as a Christian name, was very popular in Co. Down and for both of these reasons it seems likely that your family may have originated in this County. However, I must point out that Hamilton is a very common surname in Ulster and is found literally in all 9 counties that compose the province.

You suggest that Hans Hamilton was born circa 1760 and his daughter Elizabeth married a David Nelson before 1813. The best starting point in this case would be for us to ascertain if any Hans Hamilton occurs on the 1796 Flax Premiums as a recipient of the concession of one free spinning wheel per 1/4 acre of flax cultivated. The linen industry (linen is produced from Flax) was very prominent in Ulster in 1796 and the returns can be used as a primitive census. If a Hans Hamilton is listed his parish of residence will be given. We could also compile a list of all those parishes in which both Hamilton and nelson occur in common. Nelson is much rarer than Hamilton as a surname and thus might give us a good lead as to the families place of residence.

Another way forward would be for us to examine the Grantor's Index to the Registry of Deeds, circa 1810-1815, to see if David Nelson sold any leasehold or freehold land in Ireland prior to or soon after emigrating. If such deeds could be located they would give us information on his Irish address.

State Registration of marriages in Ireland only began in 1845. Prior to this date records were maintained by Parish and there are no master indices. We could, however, examine the Diocesan Marriage Licence Bonds for a Nelson/Hamilton marriage. If found this would at least narrow down the Diocese of research.³⁵³⁷

Spouse:

They had 4 children...

- i. **James**⁸³⁶⁹
- ii. **John**⁸³⁶⁹
- iii. Archibald⁸³⁶⁹
- iv. Elizabeth (1774-1839)

Hugh McKEE^{8,6418}

Birth:1780, Delaware6422Death:19 Nov 1829, age: 496418Flags:Brick Wall

Census: • 1800 Census: Christiana Hundred, New Castle, Delaware. Age 16 thru 25. 10100/01100.⁶⁴²³

• 1820 Census: Wilmington, New Castle, Delaware. 200010/11110. Age between 26 and 45.⁶⁴¹⁹

Spouse:	Margaret LEIGO
Birth:	abt 1775 ^{9,6419}
Memo:	based on marriage date and children's birth
	dates

• The grandmother of Mrs. Carlisle [Emma Valeria Barr] was "Margaret Leigo," who, of French parentage, was a lady of rarest beauty, and a great belle in the early Colonial days of Philadelphia, Pa. In 1787, her portrait, a copy of which is herewith reproduced, was executed upon ivory by Peele [Charles Willson Peale, 1741-1827],



Margaret

the great artist who painted the famous portrait of Washington, and this exquisite heirloom is in the possession of Colonel Charles Arthur Carlisle, of South Bend, Ind. In April, 1789, she participated in the reception given by the ladies of Philadelphia to General George Washington, as he started upon his journey overland to New York to be inaugurated first President of the United States.⁹

Census: • 1800 Census: Christiana Hundred, New Castle, Delaware. Age 16 thru 25. 10100/01100.⁶⁴²³

• 1820 Census: Wilmington, New Castle, Delaware. 200010/11110. Between 26 and 45.⁶⁴¹⁹

• 1830 Census: New Castle County, Delaware. Of 40 and under 50. Head of household. Living adjacent to son, James. 0/0110001.⁶⁴²⁰

Research: • Can't find in 1840 Census; Ancestry.com, 22 Jul 2010

Marriage: 8 Aug 1799, Wilmington, New Castle, Delaware^{8,6418,6421} Memo: contract date

They had 7 children...

- i. James (1800-)
- ii. Lydia (1804-)
- iii. Isabella⁸ (1806-1857)
- iv. William (1808-)
- v. David (1811-)
- vi. Robert Lawrence (1813-)
- vii. Ann Elizabeth (1822-)

Isaac WILLIAMS

Death: 1806, Groton?, New London, Connecticut¹ Flags: Brick Wall

• Name given as Isaac. Lived in Ledyard, now [sic] Groton, Conn.¹

• Possibly from Westerly, R. I. - boundary dispute between R. I. & CT not settled until 1728.¹³⁹⁵

Research: • Look for in 1790

• 1800 Census: Groton, New London, Connecticut. 00010/00100. Perhaps the correct family; the only Isaac Williams in Groton, but he may be too young. Perhaps this is his son, Isaac.⁶³⁴⁹

• Perhaps Isaac is this Richard.⁷⁷³²

General: • Ledyard is a town in the southeastern part of Connecticut that, although it is predominantly rural in part, is rapidly becoming suburban in character. Bordered on the West by the Thames River with its gently rolling, tree covered hills and occasional outcroppings of ledge, it stretches off the east bordering Mystic and Stonington, and is approximately 40 square miles in area. Originally Pequot Indian territory, the first land grants to the early settlers were assigned as part of New London territory. In 1705, land on the eastern side of the Great (Pequot) River became the independent town of Groton within which the present boundaries of Ledyard exist. Early land records and legal transactions referred to this location as Groton until 1836, when the residents of this part of the North or Second Society of Groton incorporated and took the name of Ledyard. The town was named after Colonel William Ledyard, who was the commander of the Colonial forces that defended Fort Griswold in 1781 at the Battle of Groton Heights.²²¹¹

• This book is an attempt at the early family records of William Williams of New London, Conn., but is incomplete [since] many of the early records were destroyed by war and fire during the War of the Revolution, the Battle of Groton Heights, etc. Moreover, so many by the name of Williams came into New London County and settled at New London, Groton, Stonington, Norwich and Vicinity at about the

same dates, several Families using the same names for their children, even in the same town, and especially as often no Family records were kept, it has been very difficult to collect the facts from descendants, or even to find many of them.

The author has worked on this problem for over 40 years. Some of the descendants of Robert Williams of Roxbury, Mass. came into Connecticut and settled at Stonington and Pomfret, Conn., and many other Connecticut Towns, and intermarried with descendants of William Williams of New London County. Wheeler's *History of Stonington, Conn.*, gives descendants largely of Robert Williams of Roxbury.

Then after the War of the Revolution scores of descendants by the name of Williams removed to New Hampshire, Vermont and Massachusetts, New York State, the Western Reserve in Ohio, to Pennsylvania and even farther west.⁹⁴

Spouse: Annice¹ Death: bef 1800⁶³⁴⁹

• Eunice?⁷⁷³²

They had 7 children...

- i. **Isaac** (->1807)
- ii. Rufus (1750-1804)
- iii. Avery (-1807)
- iv. **Peter** (->1810)
- v. Paul (~1767-1828)
- vi. Silas (1769-1847)
- vii. **Prudence**¹³⁹⁵

Christina BAKER⁶⁹⁴⁷

Birth:	1829, Pennsylvania ^{395,7598}
Death:	15 Nov 1851, age: 22 ^{6,410,7598,7988}
Burial:	Ankeny Cemetery, Black Township,
	Somerset, Pennsylvania ⁷⁹⁸⁸
Flags:	Brick Wall

• when Emily came home from school and said "I feel so sorry for Jane Walter, her own mother died and now her new mama is dead and she was such a lovely mama."⁶



Christina

Census: • 1850 Census: Union, Jackson, Iowa. Age 21, b PA. With son, Daniel, age $1.^{395}$



Spouse:	Frederick WALTER
Birth:	29 Dec 1826, Baughman Twp?, Wayne, Ohio ⁴⁰⁸
Removal1:	1852, Sacramento, Sacramento, California, age: 25 ⁴⁰⁰
Death:	18 Feb 1908, Vallejo, Solano, California, age: 81 ⁴⁰⁸
Burial:	20 Feb 1908, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland, Alameda, California ⁷⁵⁹⁸
Memo:	cremated
Occupation	:brick maker; feed stable; house joiner
D ' I	1040 11 1 1 7598

Frederick

Residence: 1849; Union, Jackson, Iowa⁷⁵⁹⁸

Residence:	Sacramento; Vallejo, CA
Flags:	Legatee in Will
Father:	Daniel WALTER (3 Feb 1794-28 Mar 1874)
Mother:	Mary A. MAYER (31 Mar 1795-25 Mar 1870)

• You already know that Daniel Walter married Mary A. Mayer in 1816. What I find most interesting about that marriage is that NO MAYER families appear in Columbiana County until much later in 1800's. Raises the question as to whether Mary A. Mayer was related to someone in Elk Run Township, with whom she

resided, or if she worked for someone in that area when she met Daniel! The director of our local genealogy department, is a certified genealogist, who has published many books on Columbiana County genealogy, and I asked her about the Mayer surname and she said it is NOT a common Columbiana County name, but that it is sometimes spelled Myers and Myres and Meyers, which are the more common spelling.³⁴²⁹

• Surname given as MYER on Death Certificate of her daughter, Lydia.⁷⁴²⁰

• Name given as Mary Ann Myer(s).³⁴³³

 \bullet If Mary named her eldest son after her father, perhaps the father's name was ${\rm Frederick.}^{5034}$

• My friend, Carol Bell, has been doing some Elk Run Township research recently. I discussed your Mary A. Mayer problem with her. From her personal files, she came up with some interesting data that she gave to me to pass on to you as a gift.

She feels that the father of Mary A. Mayer is the Frederick Myers shown in School District #3 of Elk Run Township as of 1828. She said to tell you that she cannot prove that but as further evidence, she pulled the 1820 Census for Elk Run Township, page 58A, which shows:

```
Frederick Myers 1 male 26-45 (born ca 1775-94)
1 female 26-45 (born ca 1775-94)
```

We cannot find Frederick Myers in Columbiana County in 1830.³⁹⁸

• Her name is given with the middle initial "A."¹⁶⁵⁰

Census: • 1820 Census: West Township, Columbiana, Ohio. One male, age 16-26 (Daniel); one female, age 16-26 (Mary); 2 females, under 10¹⁵⁷¹ Note: Index lists as Daniel <u>Watters</u> (page 777).

- 1830 Census: Baughman Township, Wayne, Ohio. 100001/122001.¹⁵⁸⁸
- 1840 Census: Salt Creek, Wayne, Ohio. 1110001/1011001.¹⁵⁹⁷
- 1850 Census: Vanburen, Jackson, Iowa. Age 52, b PA³⁹⁴
- 1856 Iowa Census: Washington Township, Bremer, Iowa. Age 59, b PA. Enumerated as Margaret.⁷⁹⁸⁹
- 1860 Census: Waverly, Lafayette Twp, Bremer, Iowa. Age 62, b PA.¹⁶⁵⁰

1870 Census: Waverly, Lafayette Twp, Bremer, Iowa. Age 70, b PA. Invalid.⁴⁰²
 Marriage: 26 Jan 1848, Hancock County, Ohio^{6,7598,7986}

They had 2 children...

- i. **Daniel Matthias**⁸ (1848-1924)
- ii. Christina Jane⁴¹⁰ (1851-1904)

Mabel Anne MARTIN^{8237,8248}

Birth:	Mar 1876, Vallejo, Solano, California ^{6,4377}
Residence:	of Oakland ⁸²³⁷
Flags:	Brick Wall
Father:	Thomas R. MARTIN ⁸ (abt 1842-3 Feb 1893)
Mother:	Emily Arzella CLARK ⁸ (3 Dec 1850-6 Feb 1936)

• Name given as Annie Mabel Martin.⁸

• Suits for divorce filed yesterday...Mabel Anne Lawrence against Willis Lawrence, for desertion.⁸²⁴⁸

Census: • 1880 Census: Terrace, Box Elder, Utah. Age 4, b CA.⁴¹⁰⁶

• 1900 Census: San Francisco, San Francisco, California. Age 24, b CA. Father b Scotland; mother b IL. Married 5 years; mother of one living child. Lodger with husband and daughter.⁴³⁷⁷

Census: • 1900 Census: San Francisco, San Francisco, California. Age 24, b CA. Father b Scotland; mother b IL. Married 5 years. Mother of one living child.⁴³⁷⁷

Spouse: Birth: Removal1:	Willis LAWRENCE 6 Apr 1856, Wisconsin ^{4377,8240,8241} 1867, Springfield, Greene, Missouri, age: 10 ⁸²⁴⁶	WILLIS LAWRENCE APR 6 1856 MAR 3011-27
Removal1:	abt 1877, Prescott, Yavapai, Arizona, age: 20 ^{8244,8246}	Millia
Removal1:	abt 1910, Goldfield, Esmeralda, Nevada, age: 53 ⁸²⁴⁹	Willis
Settlement:	1923, Springfield, Greene, Missouri, age	: 66
Will:	16 Mar 1937, Springfield, Greene, Misso	ouri, age: 80 ⁸²⁴⁶
Death:	30 Mar 1937, Springfield, Greene, Misso	ouri, age: 80 ^{8240,8246}
Burial:	Maple Park Cemetery, Springfield, Green	
Occupation	:Civil Engineer ⁴³⁷⁷	
Education:	Harvard University ⁸	
Flags:	Brick Wall	

Person SheetsFather:George LAWRENCE (9 Jul 1826-22 Jun 1899)Mother:Sarah Caroline VINCENT8238,8239 (1831-1927)

• Mrs. George Lawrence inherited the estate of her husband and resided in the West Walnut street home until she died about seven years ago. The cellar was full of water and Mrs. Lawrence fell into the water and lost her life. It was the second time that Mrs. Lawrence had fallen into the cellar. Sometime before she was drowned she fell into the cellar and broke her hip. It was thought she would die and the son, Willis, was sent for. He was engaged in mining in the west. He came to Springfield and remained until his mother recovered. he found that she had concealed bonds worth \$20,000. He induced his mother to place the bonds in a safe deposit box. In those days Willis Lawrence was not in Springfield much.⁸²⁴⁷

• Shortly after Lawrence returned here [Springfield] to settle down after a life of wandering, his mother, Mrs. Sarah C. Lawrence fell and broke her shoulder. A neighbor, who came in to clean the house for her, found \$30,000 in unregistered bonds in a dresser drawer. At his mother's death in 1927, Lawrence inherited most of her \$29,961.69 fortune.⁸²⁴⁶

Census: • 1860 Census: Rosendale, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin. Age 29, b VT.⁸²⁴²
• 1870 Census: Springfield, Greene, Missouri. Age 39, b VT.⁸²⁴¹
Marriage: 18 Mar 1895, San Francisco, San Francisco, California⁸²³⁷
Divorce: 16 Dec 1901, San Francisco, San Francisco, California⁸²⁴⁸
Memo: date of filing "for desertion"

They had 1 child...

i. **Maud** (1898-)

Gustave Louis AMY^{409,6600}

Birth:	abt 1838, Louisiana ⁴³⁵⁹	
Birth:	1841, Louisiana ⁵⁸⁴⁰	
Death:	26 May 1908, Oakland, Alameda, California, age: 70 ^{5840,7902}	
Occupation: Salesman ⁶⁶⁰⁰		
Residence:	San Francisco, Golden West Hotel (1900) ⁸²⁸¹	
Flags:	Brick Wall, Died intestate	

• Name given as Augustus Amy.⁸

 \bullet Mr. Amy named me Amy Estelle. The loveliest doll and toys I ever had he gave $\mathrm{me.}^{6}$

• Mr. Amy never failed to visit us, long after their divorce. He was fond of us all – and to Mama he was a little above human.⁶

• The last time I saw Mr. Amy, Anne, Alice and I were in S. F. (I was not married); we met on the street. He asked where we were going and as we were going to lunch and he to his breakfast, we went as his guest to Marchand's - and such a meal - ordered all in French. One thing, I remember and cooked after I was married was French fried onions in olive oil.⁶

- By 1858 Amy had moved to northern California and was living in Yuba.⁵⁸⁴⁰
- see advertising by him⁷⁸⁹⁹

• In this city, May 26, 1908, Gustave L. Amy, a native of France [sic], aged 67 years.⁷⁸⁹⁶

• AMY—In Oakland, Cal., May 26, 1908, Gustave L. Amy, a native of France, aged 67 years.⁸²⁸⁰

• Died intestate.⁷⁹⁰²

Census: • 1850 Census: New Orleans, Orleans, Louisiana. Age 11, b LA. In household of Adolphe Lange and Francoise Amy. Listed as Leonie Amy. [Putative]⁶⁵⁹⁸

• 1860 Census: Marysville, Yuba, California. Age 24, b LA. Merchant. \$2500

personal property.4362

• 1870 Census: 6th Ward, San Francisco, San Francisco, California. Age 30, b LA. Salesman in store. Lodging House. \$600 personal property.⁴³⁶¹

• 1880 Census: 5th Ward, San Francisco, San Francisco, California. Age 42, b LA. Boarder. Sales Man. Parents b LA.⁴³⁵⁹

Research: • Couldn't find in 1900 Census, 29 Jul 2011

• who are his parents?

Spouse:	Mary Elizabeth CLARK ⁸
Birth:	19 Nov 1852, Diamond Springs, El
	Dorado, California ^{6,407}
Death:	19 May 1890, San Francisco, San
	Francisco, California, age: 37 ^{407,7519}
Nickname:	May ^{6,3211}
Father:	Phineas F. CLARK (abt 1812-17 Aug 1855)
Mother:	Mary O'BRIEN ⁴⁰⁰ (12 Aug 1829-4 Sep
	1901)



Mary Elizabeth

• Came over from Ireland on steamer in 1830 on which she caught smallpox.⁸

• While crossing from Ireland smallpox broke out in the steerage, and as Mary had eaten an apple given to her by a steerage passenger, she was the only cabin passenger who took it - so she, her aunt and mother stayed in quarantine on landing while the father went on. By wrapping each finger in rags, tying the hands behind her and constant vigilance with a switch in hand, she was saved a scar - this she always appreciated when she saw such disfigurements as many had, in those days, since scratching the scab does this. She always felt this smallpox was responsible for her excellent health, "fine blood" in later life.⁶

• Estelle's mother caught smallpox on steamer coming from Ireland – only one in 1st Class. Went down with the 2nd class where she caught it. Was put in quarantine and her mother & Aunt Lib [Elizabeth O'Brien, Mary's sister – DWM] staid [sic] with her while her father went on to Vermont & settled in Irish Grove. ⁸

• Mary's first days in Vermont, she weaved, knitted, and went to school. When she took James for the first time he came home and said "That teacher has nothing to eat in her cupboard." The children used to blow out eggs, fill them with maple syrup, let them harden in the snow. One of these James wanted to take to the teacher "to make her sweeter."⁶

• Marriage permission statement from Mary O'Brien's parents:

"This is to certify that we the undersigned do from henceforth and for ever truly give our consent that George More Shall have our Daughter mary obrine to wife." April the 11th 1846 /s/ Miles obrine Mary Curley Witness Patrick Giblin¹²²⁷

• Certificate of Marriage:

"I hereby certify that on the 15th day of April 1846 I celebrated the marriage of the above name persons vz. George More & Miss Mary O'Brien"

Oneco May 10th 1846

E. H. Hazard¹²²⁷

• Township of Lena

Presbyterian Church — Early in 1844, the Rev. Elisha Hazzard came into the neighborhood of where Lena now is and commenced a missionary work, and in June of the same year, established what was then known as Waddams Grove Presbyterian Church.⁸⁹

• Mr. and Mrs. John [sic] O'Brien and daughter, Mary, 3 years old, with Mrs. O'Brien's sister left Ireland for Vermont. Here James, Elizabeth, William, John, George [sic] were born – moved to Illinois to a farm outside of Freeport. Mary finished the village school, then lived with Mrs. Brewster, went to school in town, met and married at 16 George Henry [sic] Moore. (Mrs. B. gave her a fine trousseau and wedding – she had no children – Mama adored her). The first year of mama's married life she lost, first Mrs. Brewster, then her husband and mother – her first child was born one month after Mr. Moore's death. He was 21 – died of T.B. At 20 she married Mr. Clark. He was well connected. Clark Hubble, a nephew was head

of pension dept. in Wash. His nephew Charlie Terrell a bright lawyer came across the plains with them.

Mr. Clarke provided well. He had a hardware business and was an expert locksmith. Against mama's wishes he sold his business, sewed \$20 gold pieces around his belt (Mama said she never again saw so much gold), but he expected to 'pick it up' in California – this was '51. Emily was 3 when they started [this would date it abt 1854]. Mr. C. was captain of his train – 30 men and mama was the only woman. They came well equipped, so had no hardships of much importance. They found people dying of cholera – left water and food and went on. The wagons were closed into a circle each night, the Indians were not dreaded so much as the Mormons, and have heard Mama say: they landed in Sacramento with no deaths.⁶

Mama's first husband Mr. Moore died after ten months. A son was born, George Henry. It was with this son, her second husband Mr. Clarke and Emily 3 yrs. old that she crossed the plains – she was pregnant for May. They stopped off at Diamond Springs for this birth. Mr. Clarke died when Mama was 25. At 30 she married Frederick Walter – he was 32. He was very kind, too easy stepfather, both Emily and May told me. He was considered a rich man and all was rosy for a few years.⁶

She [Mary] considered Mrs. Brewster her best friend, appreciated always the privilege of living in a beautiful home with servants in contrast to the farm. Mary had brown hair, deep blue (Irish) eyes, cheeks like roses – a beautiful person (Aunt Lib told me) very gay – loved fun always. Like your mother she had little hands and feet – small waist. Mrs. B. [Brewster] didn't approve of anything as common as a circus – so when a widow at 17 – in a white dress and black silk shawl I still have, she attended her first circus with "Mr. Babcock" – cousin of Babcock in Vallejo. Lib now lived with her in town (Springfield) [sic] and was married from her home to Johnathan Hay whom Mama always loved. After many beaux Mama finally chose Mr. Clarke. Before she left the East she found that he had been untrue to her – (Aunt Lib cried just as your mother did when her sister (Anne) married.) Aunt Lib never liked Mr. C. Well, Mr. Clark was very penitent and hoped he was forgiven – but, imagine leaving all you friends, your sister, father, home, to go to a new country with George Henry (by her first husband, Moore). Emily, three and one "on the way" and the love killed. When Mr. Clark died in Sacramento of a lung "bursting" –

he said "Mary, you have never forgiven me." And she hadn't – but she was proud of his mind, felt he was a very clever man.⁶

Mama's mistake was in marrying Mr. Clark. There was a wild streak in the blood. You see Mr. C. was a widower, had buried a wife and daughter "Arzella." Mama expressed her opinion that a widow should marry a widower - she felt "one of these boys could not be such an understanding father." Emily Arzella was their first child. Mama earnestly believed she marked May - who was Mary Elizabeth till she changed her name herself while in the convent to "May Josephine." While Mary was a widow the first time she had many beaux - one, the minister's son whom Aunt Lib wanted her to marry. At a dance he passed her a candy heart on which was printed "So fair, yet so deceiving." This I think always hurt a little when she repeated it. Mama loved poetry – Moore's she practically knew from cover to cover. She knew her English and French history - admired Queen Victoria; knew just whom each of her eight children married and where they were, etc. Queen V. was like a relative – yet, she was always hoping she could live to "see" Ireland free!⁶ In Sacramento, when Mr. Clark died leaving her with George Henry and his three children, for Frank was a nursing baby, he left her a business, a two story house, located where the Capitol now stands. To save a baby's life she took a new born baby whose mother died of T.B. and nursed and cared for it. The father was a rich mining man. Mama loved this child, brought him up to be a healthy child – then

his father married again and took him. For this Mama got \$75.00 a month (plenty to keep her going in those days). Soon she began to sing in the church choir. Here she met Fred Walter, a widower twice.⁶

• Mama loved her new home [in Vallejo]. She had the largest parlors in town - two marble mantles and a bathroom. Papa thought it crazy to get such a big house - ten rooms (she added an eleventh later).⁶

• Copy of only letter of Mary Walter in possession of Amy Estelle Eckart:

Vallejo, April 29, 1894 My dear Estelle –

I am very tired this evening but I must write to my baby. Mabel and Mr. Halsey came over to spend the day and I had all the family except Dora - she is in Oakland today with Dr. Burk. She is not entirely well yet. I had chicken and ice

cream. Mr. Halsey said I had a fine dinner, green peas, mashed potatoes, salad, so you see I am tired. The house is looking very well for me, if you were here it would be better. The yard is loaded with flowers more than ever before but I don't get time to gather and make bouquets of fill the vases which is a great addition to a room. I will try this week to have some flowers in the house.

The babies are both well now, Miriam has two back teeth and more coming. Emily's folks are are well. I received your last two letters, also the money. I put twenty with it and it is in the Bank in your name so you will be getting a few cents interest. Keep on. The best of all is to hear your health is good and you are happy. They are playing croquet at Alice's this evening. Lilly was here after the balls – the Damuth girls and a young lady friend, a very pretty girl cousin of theirs. I have not seen any of the Fountains since you were here. Am glad Alice [Fountain] is doing so well. It won't be long before your school is out. Well I will close by wishing you good night and God Bless you.

From your ever loving Mother, Mary Walter⁶

• I [Elizabeth O'Brien Hay] rec'd a letter from Aunt Mary yesterday. She said when she received my instructions about travel, she laughed. Said Mr. Walters discouraged her and told her she was no traveler & now she reads how cold it is here, she is glad she did not come. And she can't come in summer because she is afraid of lightning. Bless her heart, she does well to stay at home but she is determined that I shall go there to live. She has \$30.00 a month to spend as she likes now so we would have a good time. She thinks it so hard with two children and they so far from me.

I should feel the same about her. I know but I am used to more than she.⁶²⁸³

• Seville, Ohio August 28, 1901

My dear Estelle -

I cannot stand this anxiety any longer. I have no heart or courage to ask a question. My heart is like ice and no one to speak to about it as I am alone and strangers cannot understand. So I just keep the sorrow and anxiety to myself. Do please write, you dear girl. Your loving Aunt,

Elizabeth Hay

Note by Amy Estelle Eckart:

Written when Mama was dying. Elizabeth Hay was Mama's only sister (my only Aunt). 6

• Letter by Amy Estelle Walter Eckart:

An incident:

When Mary and Mr. W[alter] got acquainted, comparing notes, they found they had crossed the plains at the same time. Made camp so close one time Mr. Walter hears there were a woman and two children in the Clark camp. So he sent two men over with a bucket of milk (he had brought along a milk cow) for the children. Mr. Clark met them and poured the milk on the ground – afraid to expose any of them to the dreaded cholera. Mr. W. saw this from afar and was very angry. This they both remembered. There were no women in the Walters' camp. He often said it was the happiest year of his life. Mary said it was an awful nightmare. They passed men dying of cholera along the trail; they left water and food, and passed on.

Mary always bragged of her "good, healthy Irish inheritance"; she never had a stitch taken nor any operations of any kind, was never examined by a doctor. With the care we get, who knows, she might have lived ten years longer.

Her mother, a devout Roman Catholic; all the children, Protestants.

When Mary was a widow [from her first husband], to please her mother she brought her baby home to be christened – the village priest started in to criticize his curls, his silly gown, etc., her family. The he said "I suppose you think you are married; who was the man? Some horse thief?" Mary said "Don't you dare touch my child." Her mother fell on her knees and prayed aloud; her father took her part so he was not christened, Mary said (Mary was married each time by a Presbyterian minister).

When Alice [Walter] favored the Episcopal church – since she played the organ there, she pulled us all to that church. When Mary was dying, she requested a communion in her bed. We all gathered and Mr. Ballard brought it from the altar. The next day she sank in a coma, died on ______. We were all comforted by the fact that her wish had been satisfied. She said "when she was on her deathbed my mother would say 'Thy will be done.' I say 'Thy will be done if I can't help myself

for I would like to live ten years more." She talked of Mr. Moore and May – had perfect faith that she would meet them.

She was a high strung racehorse tied to a good truck horse when married to Mr. Walter – always pulling apart. She, so ambitious for her children, ready to work for their welfare; cooking for boarders so she could pay \$4.00 per yard for Anne and Alice's dresses; to pay for Alice's music in S.F. and Anne's singing lessons. She loved music and craved it and was so proud of Alice's ability.

Since Alice was my teacher, I didn't get far, and Mama always regretted this; felt I didn't get a right start. But she had to save when she could.

When Alice taught South, we wrote regularly. She sent me \$5.00 a month with which I took music lessons of dear L____. Alice and I were very much alike; it was our marriages that made us grow so far apart. I was always very proud of my sister Alice; I wasn't so sure of Anne. She was kind, but I felt she was coarser – her laugh always embarrassed me. I was a very proud child and suffered more than anyone could know; Alice was too.

When Anne at 18 was visiting in Oakland for weeks once, Alice and I slept together. We're so fond on one another, I found myself wishing that Anne would stay in Oakland, for when she returned I would go back to my room and be just a "nuisance" again.

It is time for lunch. Dear Will is here.

Love,

Aunt Stell⁶

• WALTER - In Vallejo, September 4, Mary, beloved wife of Frederick Walter and mother of Mrs. Emily Martin, Mrs. Henry Wilson, Mrs. V. V. Harrier, Mrs. W. R. Eckart Jr. and Frederick J. Walter, aged 72 years.⁷⁵³⁸

Census: • 1840 Census: Age 10-15, with her father, Miles O'Brien, and family in Buffalo Grove Precinct, Ogle county, Illinois.¹²²⁴

• 1850 Census: Freeport, Stephenson, Illinois. Age 21, b Ireland, wife of Phineas F. Clark; with son, George H. Moore, age 3.^{1223,1645}

• 1860 Census: Sacramento, Sacramento, California. Age 29, b Ireland. Housekeeping. Name given as Mary Clark.⁴³⁶³

• 1880 Census: Vallejo, Solano, California. Age 51, b Ireland.¹⁷¹³

• 1900 Census: Vallejo, Solano, California. Age 70, b Aug 1829, Ireland. Mother of 8 children, 5 living.¹⁷²⁰

General: • In '52 the migration surged to a new height of 52,000. The year was also notable for a sharp increase in the numbers of women and children. Of people passing Fort Kearny, women comprised 13 per cent; children, 17 per cent.

There was no simple reason for this huge migration, and even contemporaries could not explain it. It was not a gold rush. By this time, however, California was known as a rapidly developing state, wit much good land and many jobs at high wages. The return of many forty-niners with their families also helped to swell the total.³¹¹⁷

• Being a crowded year, '52 somewhat resembled '49 and '50. Again, there was some cholera. In August a California newspaper reported, "The same old melancholy story of privation and suffering." Again, a relief expedition was sent out as far as Humboldt Sink, where its leader recorded "great suffering." He sent back a request for more supplies—especially, pickles! He declared, "the women and children are all anxious to have them."

Yet, everything considered, the migration of '52 was comparatively prosperous. Once more the weather had been favorable, and a returning forty-niner reported the grazing as better even than it had been in '49. Although some diarists noted shortage of grass, the hordes of animals got through in some fashion. Probably by this time people had learned better where additional pasturage might be found in places back from the trail. The sheep would not have caused so much difficulty, since they could eat certain desert plants that the cattle would not use.³¹¹⁷ Marriage: 13 Jan 1873, Sacramento, Sacramento, California^{8,407,409,4109} Divorce: 1877^{6,7524}

They had no children.

Willis LAWRENCE

Birth: 6 Apr 1856, Wisconsin ^{4377,8240,8241}	WILLIS LAWRENC
Removal1: 1867, Springfield, Greene, Missouri, age: 10 ⁸²⁴⁶	MAE 3001-27
Removal1: abt 1877, Prescott, Yavapai, Arizona, age: 20 ^{8244,8246}	Willis
Removal1: abt 1910, Goldfield, Esmeralda, Nevada, age: 53 ⁸²⁴⁹	
Settlement: 1923, Springfield, Greene, Missouri, age: 66	,
Will: 16 Mar 1937, Springfield, Greene, Missouri,	age: 80 ⁸²⁴⁶
Death: 30 Mar 1937, Springfield, Greene, Missouri,	age: 80 ^{8240,8246}
Burial: Maple Park Cemetery, Springfield, Greene, N	
Occupation:Civil Engineer ⁴³⁷⁷	
Education: Harvard University ⁸	
Flags: Brick Wall	
Father: George LAWRENCE (9 Jul 1826-22 Jun 1899))
Mother: Sarah Caroline VINCENT ^{8238,8239} (1831-192	27)

• Source 3211 proves the relationship between the WALTER family of California and the LAWRENCE family of Springfield, Missouri.³²¹¹

• Mining engineer; Harvard graduate.⁸

• She left Mr. A. who many years older than she for her real love Willis Lawrence. He was a civil engineer - the most gentle, kindly man I ever knew. If you have a pin a fan on a bar, with colored quartz - that Willis gave Alice when she was in high school.⁶

• Willis Lawrence was a faro dealer and book maker. He came from a very fine family and was a man of fine character. He died while I was in Missouri and left an estate of \$55,000 which he divided among about 40 people. Zena knew three girls to which he gave \$500.00 each, people that had been kind to him during his sickness.³²¹¹

• Willis Lawrence, a former husband of Mrs. Fladung, testified that he taught her to

shoot in Arizona, and that she became very expert with a pistol.⁷⁸⁹⁸

• ...who now [1899] resides in California.⁸²³⁸

• As a young man, Willis Lawrence left his job as a telegrapher to go to the Arizona gold fields. There he was a prospector and teamster, and there, his friends said, he made money. There, also, he contracted the beginnings of the rheumatism which made him a cripple the last 30 years of his life.

Shortly after Lawrence returned here [Springfield] to settle down after a life of wandering, his mother, Mrs. Sarah C. Lawrence fell and broke her shoulder. A neighbor, who came in to clean the house for her, found \$30,000 in unregistered bonds in a dresser drawer. At his mother's death in 1927, Lawrence inherited most of her \$29,961.69 fortune.

Neighbors called the aged cripple "the most generous man we ever knew." He gave freely of his money to beggars and needy persons, they said—so freely that his friends feared he would give all of it away. During the depression, he tided over many a friend, and was a source of ready cash during the bank holiday in the spring of 1933.

Tired of the continual pain he suffered, Lawrence a few weeks ago, prepared to die. He made a long list of relatives–26 first and second cousins–and friends scattered over the nation, and to each of the 41 people he finally included in the list, he left a substantial sum in cash. Last night, he ended his own life with a revolver in his room here.⁸²⁴⁶

• Willis Lawrence came to Springfield with his parents, Mr. and Mrs. George Lawrence, from Montpelier, Vt., when he was just a boy, in 1867. He didn't have much formal education. He learned telegraphy, and was a railroad telegrapher here for several years. Then, while he was still a young man, he pulled out for the gold fields in Arizona. There he drove a team. He was out there a "long time," his friends said. He made some money.

He came back to Springfield and established a home here. For several years he traveled. He made good investments during these years. Finally, in 1923, he settled in Springfield. The years he spent in the gold fields, however, began to tell on him 30 years ago. Rheumatism bothered him increasingly. Finally he had to use crutches to get around.⁸²⁴⁶

• Manager Willis Lawrence has introduced a number of improvements in methods of operating and is achieving excellent results. [Presumably the same Willis Lawrence]⁸²⁴⁹

• Mrs. [George] Lawrence died without will, but the court appointed Willis Lawrence, who was the sole heir. He was administrator of the estate and had to make a rather large bond. This he did through a bonding company and had to pay quite a fee. Mrs. Lawrence might have avoided that expense if she had made a will. Willis Lawrence may have made some money in the west but he also inherited the Lawrence fortune. He seemed to be a careful, close sort of a man inclined to deny himself many things in life until his later days when he became extremely liberal and aided many a poor and deserving person through his generosity. The Lawrence family were a substantial trio, who had always been well off, honest, and considerate of others.⁸²⁴⁷

Census: • 1860 Census: Rosendale, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin. Age 4, b WI.⁸²⁴²

• 1870 Census: Springfield, Greene, Missouri. Age 14, b WI.⁸²⁴¹

• 1900 Census: San Francisco, San Francisco, California. Age 44, b VT. Lodger. Civil Engineer. Parents b VT. Married 5 years.⁴³⁷⁷

• 1930 Census: Springfield, Greene, Missouri. Age 74, b WI. Roomer in household of John J. Fleming. Parents b VT. No occupation.⁸²⁶¹

Research: • Have found no evidence to confirm his being a "Harvard graduate;" 20 Jul 2023.

Spouse:	Mary Elizabeth CLARK ⁸
Birth:	19 Nov 1852, Diamond Springs, El
	Dorado, California ^{6,407}
Death:	19 May 1890, San Francisco, San
	Francisco, California, age: 37 ^{407,7519}
Nickname:	May ^{6,3211}
Father:	Phineas F. CLARK (abt 1812-17 Aug 1855)
Mother:	Mary O'BRIEN ⁴⁰⁰ (12 Aug 1829-4 Sep
	1901)



• Came over from Ireland on steamer in 1830 on which

she caught smallpox.⁸

• While crossing from Ireland smallpox broke out in the steerage, and as Mary had eaten an apple given to her by a steerage passenger, she was the only cabin passenger who took it - so she, her aunt and mother stayed in quarantine on landing while the father went on. By wrapping each finger in rags, tying the hands behind her and constant vigilance with a switch in hand, she was saved a scar - this she always appreciated when she saw such disfigurements as many had, in those days, since scratching the scab does this. She always felt this smallpox was responsible for her excellent health, "fine blood" in later life.⁶

• Estelle's mother caught smallpox on steamer coming from Ireland – only one in 1st Class. Went down with the 2nd class where she caught it. Was put in quarantine and her mother & Aunt Lib [Elizabeth O'Brien, Mary's sister – DWM] staid [sic] with her while her father went on to Vermont & settled in Irish Grove. ⁸

• Mary's first days in Vermont, she weaved, knitted, and went to school. When she took James for the first time he came home and said "That teacher has nothing to eat in her cupboard." The children used to blow out eggs, fill them with maple syrup, let them harden in the snow. One of these James wanted to take to the teacher "to make her sweeter."⁶

• Marriage permission statement from Mary O'Brien's parents:

"This is to certify that we the undersigned do from henceforth and for ever truly give our consent that George More Shall have our Daughter mary obrine to wife." April the 11th 1846 /s/ Miles obrine Mary Curley Witness Patrick Giblin¹²²⁷

• Certificate of Marriage:

"I hereby certify that on the 15th day of April 1846 I celebrated the marriage of the above name persons vz. George More & Miss Mary O'Brien" Oneco May 10th 1846 E. H. Hazard¹²²⁷

• Township of Lena

Presbyterian Church — Early in 1844, the Rev. Elisha Hazzard came into the neighborhood of where Lena now is and commenced a missionary work, and in June of the same year, established what was then known as Waddams Grove Presbyterian Church.⁸⁹

• Mr. and Mrs. John [sic] O'Brien and daughter, Mary, 3 years old, with Mrs. O'Brien's sister left Ireland for Vermont. Here James, Elizabeth, William, John, George [sic] were born – moved to Illinois to a farm outside of Freeport. Mary finished the village school, then lived with Mrs. Brewster, went to school in town, met and married at 16 George Henry [sic] Moore. (Mrs. B. gave her a fine trousseau and wedding – she had no children – Mama adored her). The first year of mama's married life she lost, first Mrs. Brewster, then her husband and mother – her first child was born one month after Mr. Moore's death. He was 21 – died of T.B. At 20 she married Mr. Clark. He was well connected. Clark Hubble, a nephew was head of pension dept. in Wash. His nephew Charlie Terrell a bright lawyer came across the plains with them.

Mr. Clarke provided well. He had a hardware business and was an expert locksmith. Against mama's wishes he sold his business, sewed \$20 gold pieces around his belt (Mama said she never again saw so much gold), but he expected to 'pick it up' in California – this was '51. Emily was 3 when they started [this would date it abt 1854]. Mr. C. was captain of his train – 30 men and mama was the only woman. They came well equipped, so had no hardships of much importance. They found people dying of cholera – left water and food and went on. The wagons were closed into a circle each night, the Indians were not dreaded so much as the Mormons, and have heard Mama say: they landed in Sacramento with no deaths.⁶

Mama's first husband Mr. Moore died after ten months. A son was born, George Henry. It was with this son, her second husband Mr. Clarke and Emily 3 yrs. old that she crossed the plains – she was pregnant for May. They stopped off at Diamond Springs for this birth. Mr. Clarke died when Mama was 25. At 30 she married Frederick Walter – he was 32. He was very kind, too easy stepfather, both Emily and May told me. He was considered a rich man and all was rosy for a few years.⁶

She [Mary] considered Mrs. Brewster her best friend, appreciated always the

privilege of living in a beautiful home with servants in contrast to the farm. Mary had brown hair, deep blue (Irish) eyes, cheeks like roses - a beautiful person (Aunt Lib told me) very gay - loved fun always. Like your mother she had little hands and feet - small waist. Mrs. B. [Brewster] didn't approve of anything as common as a circus – so when a widow at 17 – in a white dress and black silk shawl I still have, she attended her first circus with "Mr. Babcock" - cousin of Babcock in Vallejo. Lib now lived with her in town (Springfield) [sic] and was married from her home to Johnathan Hay whom Mama always loved. After many beaux Mama finally chose Mr. Clarke. Before she left the East she found that he had been untrue to her - (Aunt Lib cried just as your mother did when her sister (Anne) married.) Aunt Lib never liked Mr. C. Well, Mr. Clark was very penitent and hoped he was forgiven - but, imagine leaving all you friends, your sister, father, home, to go to a new country with George Henry (by her first husband, Moore). Emily, three and one "on the way" and the love killed. When Mr. Clark died in Sacramento of a lung "bursting" – he said "Mary, you have never forgiven me." And she hadn't - but she was proud of his mind, felt he was a very clever man.⁶

Mama's mistake was in marrying Mr. Clark. There was a wild streak in the blood. You see Mr. C. was a widower, had buried a wife and daughter "Arzella." Mama expressed her opinion that a widow should marry a widower - she felt "one of these boys could not be such an understanding father." Emily Arzella was their first child. Mama earnestly believed she marked May – who was Mary Elizabeth till she changed her name herself while in the convent to "May Josephine." While Mary was a widow the first time she had many beaux - one, the minister's son whom Aunt Lib wanted her to marry. At a dance he passed her a candy heart on which was printed "So fair, yet so deceiving." This I think always hurt a little when she repeated it. Mama loved poetry – Moore's she practically knew from cover to cover. She knew her English and French history - admired Queen Victoria; knew just whom each of her eight children married and where they were, etc. Queen V. was like a relative – yet, she was always hoping she could live to "see" Ireland free!⁶ In Sacramento, when Mr. Clark died leaving her with George Henry and his three children, for Frank was a nursing baby, he left her a business, a two story house, located where the Capitol now stands. To save a baby's life she took a new born baby whose mother died of T.B. and nursed and cared for it. The father was a rich

mining man. Mama loved this child, brought him up to be a healthy child – then his father married again and took him. For this Mama got \$75.00 a month (plenty to keep her going in those days). Soon she began to sing in the church choir. Here she met Fred Walter, a widower twice.⁶

• Mama loved her new home [in Vallejo]. She had the largest parlors in town - two marble mantles and a bathroom. Papa thought it crazy to get such a big house - ten rooms (she added an eleventh later).⁶

• Copy of only letter of Mary Walter in possession of Amy Estelle Eckart:

Vallejo, April 29, 1894

My dear Estelle -

I am very tired this evening but I must write to my baby. Mabel and Mr. Halsey came over to spend the day and I had all the family except Dora - she is in Oakland today with Dr. Burk. She is not entirely well yet. I had chicken and ice cream. Mr. Halsey said I had a fine dinner, green peas, mashed potatoes, salad, so you see I am tired. The house is looking very well for me, if you were here it would be better. The yard is loaded with flowers more than ever before but I don't get time to gather and make bouquets of fill the vases which is a great addition to a room. I will try this week to have some flowers in the house.

The babies are both well now, Miriam has two back teeth and more coming. Emily's folks are are well. I received your last two letters, also the money. I put twenty with it and it is in the Bank in your name so you will be getting a few cents interest. Keep on. The best of all is to hear your health is good and you are happy. They are playing croquet at Alice's this evening. Lilly was here after the balls – the Damuth girls and a young lady friend, a very pretty girl cousin of theirs. I have not seen any of the Fountains since you were here. Am glad Alice [Fountain] is doing so well. It won't be long before your school is out. Well I will close by wishing you good night and God Bless you.

From your ever loving Mother,

Mary Walter⁶

• I [Elizabeth O'Brien Hay] rec'd a letter from Aunt Mary yesterday. She said when she received my instructions about travel, she laughed. Said Mr. Walters

discouraged her and told her she was no traveler & now she reads how cold it is here, she is glad she did not come. And she can't come in summer because she is afraid of lightning. Bless her heart, she does well to stay at home but she is determined that I shall go there to live. She has \$30.00 a month to spend as she likes now so we would have a good time. She thinks it so hard with two children and they so far from me.

I should feel the same about her. I know but I am used to more than she.⁶²⁸³

• Seville, Ohio August 28, 1901

My dear Estelle –

I cannot stand this anxiety any longer. I have no heart or courage to ask a question. My heart is like ice and no one to speak to about it as I am alone and strangers cannot understand. So I just keep the sorrow and anxiety to myself. Do please write, you dear girl.

Your loving Aunt,

Elizabeth Hay

Note by Amy Estelle Eckart:

Written when Mama was dying. Elizabeth Hay was Mama's only sister (my only Aunt).⁶

• Letter by Amy Estelle Walter Eckart:

An incident:

When Mary and Mr. W[alter] got acquainted, comparing notes, they found they had crossed the plains at the same time. Made camp so close one time Mr. Walter hears there were a woman and two children in the Clark camp. So he sent two men over with a bucket of milk (he had brought along a milk cow) for the children. Mr. Clark met them and poured the milk on the ground – afraid to expose any of them to the dreaded cholera. Mr. W. saw this from afar and was very angry. This they both remembered. There were no women in the Walters' camp. He often said it was the happiest year of his life. Mary said it was an awful nightmare. They passed men dying of cholera along the trail; they left water and food, and passed on.

Mary always bragged of her "good, healthy Irish inheritance"; she never had a stitch taken nor any operations of any kind, was never examined by a doctor. With the

care we get, who knows, she might have lived ten years longer.

Her mother, a devout Roman Catholic; all the children, Protestants.

When Mary was a widow [from her first husband], to please her mother she brought her baby home to be christened – the village priest started in to criticize his curls, his silly gown, etc., her family. The he said "I suppose you think you are married; who was the man? Some horse thief?" Mary said "Don't you dare touch my child." Her mother fell on her knees and prayed aloud; her father took her part so he was not christened, Mary said (Mary was married each time by a Presbyterian minister).

When Alice [Walter] favored the Episcopal church – since she played the organ there, she pulled us all to that church. When Mary was dying, she requested a communion in her bed. We all gathered and Mr. Ballard brought it from the altar. The next day she sank in a coma, died on ______. We were all comforted by the fact that her wish had been satisfied. She said "when she was on her deathbed my mother would say 'Thy will be done.' I say 'Thy will be done if I can't help myself for I would like to live ten years more.'" She talked of Mr. Moore and May – had perfect faith that she would meet them.

She was a high strung racehorse tied to a good truck horse when married to Mr. Walter – always pulling apart. She, so ambitious for her children, ready to work for their welfare; cooking for boarders so she could pay \$4.00 per yard for Anne and Alice's dresses; to pay for Alice's music in S.F. and Anne's singing lessons. She loved music and craved it and was so proud of Alice's ability.

Since Alice was my teacher, I didn't get far, and Mama always regretted this; felt I didn't get a right start. But she had to save when she could.

When Alice taught South, we wrote regularly. She sent me \$5.00 a month with which I took music lessons of dear L____. Alice and I were very much alike; it was our marriages that made us grow so far apart. I was always very proud of my sister Alice; I wasn't so sure of Anne. She was kind, but I felt she was coarser – her laugh always embarrassed me. I was a very proud child and suffered more than anyone could know; Alice was too.

When Anne at 18 was visiting in Oakland for weeks once, Alice and I slept together. We're so fond on one another, I found myself wishing that Anne would stay in Oakland, for when she returned I would go back to my room and be just a

"nuisance" again. It is time for lunch. Dear Will is here. Love, Aunt Stell⁶

• WALTER - In Vallejo, September 4, Mary, beloved wife of Frederick Walter and mother of Mrs. Emily Martin, Mrs. Henry Wilson, Mrs. V. V. Harrier, Mrs. W. R. Eckart Jr. and Frederick J. Walter, aged 72 years.⁷⁵³⁸

Census: • 1840 Census: Age 10-15, with her father, Miles O'Brien, and family in Buffalo Grove Precinct, Ogle county, Illinois.¹²²⁴

• 1850 Census: Freeport, Stephenson, Illinois. Age 21, b Ireland, wife of Phineas F. Clark; with son, George H. Moore, age 3.^{1223,1645}

• 1860 Census: Sacramento, Sacramento, California. Age 29, b Ireland. Housekeeping. Name given as Mary Clark.⁴³⁶³

• 1880 Census: Vallejo, Solano, California. Age 51, b Ireland.¹⁷¹³

• 1900 Census: Vallejo, Solano, California. Age 70, b Aug 1829, Ireland. Mother of 8 children, 5 living.¹⁷²⁰

General: • In '52 the migration surged to a new height of 52,000. The year was also notable for a sharp increase in the numbers of women and children. Of people passing Fort Kearny, women comprised 13 per cent; children, 17 per cent.

There was no simple reason for this huge migration, and even contemporaries could not explain it. It was not a gold rush. By this time, however, California was known as a rapidly developing state, wit much good land and many jobs at high wages. The return of many forty-niners with their families also helped to swell the total.³¹¹⁷

• Being a crowded year, '52 somewhat resembled '49 and '50. Again, there was some cholera. In August a California newspaper reported, "The same old melancholy story of privation and suffering." Again, a relief expedition was sent out as far as Humboldt Sink, where its leader recorded "great suffering." He sent back a request for more supplies—especially, pickles! He declared, "the women and children are all anxious to have them."

Yet, everything considered, the migration of '52 was comparatively prosperous.

Once more the weather had been favorable, and a returning forty-niner reported the grazing as better even than it had been in '49. Although some diarists noted shortage of grass, the hordes of animals got through in some fashion. Probably by this time people had learned better where additional pasturage might be found in places back from the trail. The sheep would not have caused so much difficulty, since they could eat certain desert plants that the cattle would not use.³¹¹⁷

Marriage: abt 1881, California?^{8,7524}

Divorce: abt 1888⁷⁵²⁴

They had no children.

<i>'</i>	
Spouse:	Mabel Anne MARTIN ^{8237,8248}
Birth:	Mar 1876, Vallejo, Solano, California ^{6,4377}
Residence:	of Oakland ⁸²³⁷
Flags:	Brick Wall
Father:	Thomas R. MARTIN ⁸ (abt 1842-3 Feb 1893)
Mother:	Emily Arzella CLARK ⁸ (3 Dec 1850-6 Feb 1936)

• Crossed the plains to California in 1851.⁸

• Emily had a fine mind and was lovely to look at - taught school in Sacramento was very musical - disappointed her mother when she married a R.R. Engineer. When Mr. Martin asked for her hand Mama said "I didn't raise my girl to cook and work for any man." Mr. Martin repeated that in my presence. Emily had a beautiful hand and Mama never asked her to soil it. Emily was a great church goer - very straight laced - but her love of money was her chief fault and her very sarcastic tongue. When visiting her she was the best hostess - always happy.⁶

• When May left him [Mr. Amy] she went to Emily's in Carson [City?] and Mama always blamed Emily's envy for most of this trouble. She called him the "the frogeater, etc." Envious because May had more than she. Yet May shared with her most generously. Maude's baby clothes were all convent-made. Emily's babies were all so dear to May.⁶

• Mrs. Emily Martin, sister of the deceased, told a very damaging tale against Fladung, accusing him of being continually drunk and disgracefully cruel to his wife. time and again, even while his wife was sick in bed, she had seen him strike

her in the face and beat her.

Mrs. Martin, when asked about her sister's life previous to her marriage with Fladung, said she fully supposed she was married to the man she was living with. May had shown her their marriage certificate, and she fully supposed it was genuine. She had heard that her sister had been mixed up in a shooting scrape while living with this man down in Arizona but knew nothing about the facts otherwise.⁷⁵²⁰

• Named in her mother's will: ...from this income of said property shall be paid to my daughter Emily A. Martin on the First day of January, of every year, One Hundred (\$100) Dollars, until she will have received One thousand Dollars (\$1000).¹²⁴⁶

• Tom's mother, Emma, was well known in the East Bay (Oakland area) in the $1930s.^{1237}$

Census: • 1860 Census: Sacramento, Sacramento, California. Age 9, b IL.⁴³⁶³

• 1870 Census: Sacramento, Sacramento, California. Age 20, b IL. Married within the last year (Feb).⁸²⁸²

• 1880 Census: Terrace, Box Elder, Utah. Age 29, b IL. Father b MI; mother b Ireland.⁴¹⁰⁶

• 1900 Census: San Francisco, San Francisco, California. Age 39, b IL. Widow. Lodger. Father b MI; mother b Ireland. Married 22 years. Mother of 3 living children. Enumerated as Lodger with Willis Lawrence family.⁴³⁷⁷

• 1910 Census: Oakland, Alameda, California. Age 59, b IL. Father b MI; mother b [unclear]. Living with Thomas C. Martin family; mother-in-law. Mother of 3 children; two living.^{1369,1758}

• 1920 Census: Oakland, Alameda, California. Age 67, b IL. Widow. Father b MI; mother b VT. Listed as Emma A. Martin.⁵³²²

• 1930 Census: Oakland, Alameda, California. Age 78, b IL. Widow. Parents b US. Age 25 at 1st marriage.⁵³²³

Marriage: 18 Mar 1895, San Francisco, San Francisco, California⁸²³⁷

Divorce: 16 Dec 1901, San Francisco, San Francisco, California⁸²⁴⁸

Memo: date of filing "for desertion"

They had 1 child...

i. Maud (1898-)

Edward FLADUNG⁴⁰⁷

Birth:	abt 1855, Germany ^{6,7522,7523}
Immigration: 9 Mar 1883, New York, New York, age:	
	28 ⁷⁸⁴⁸
Occupation: Joiner ⁷⁵²³	
AKA:	Edward Flading ⁷⁵²⁵
Flags:	Brick Wall



• She left Willis for the German she said, and I believe it, so she could once more have a home for her sisters to come to.⁶

• Fladung is one of the largest contractors. He is a German and about forty years of age. Police Sergeant Williams [said he] has little hopes of his recovery.

Fladung was booked at the Central Station on a charge [of] murder. In conversation with Police Surgeon Wittman he said that his wife had shot him and then shot herself. He further charged her with having struck him with a bottle last Saturday.⁷⁵²⁴

• Murder and Suicide.

San Francisco, May 19.—Edward Fladung, a German laborer, 35 years of age, shot and instantly killed his wife, May, aged 34 years, this evening. He then shot himself, inflicting a wound that will probably prove fatal. From a letter found on Fladung it appears that he and his wife had a quarrel Saturday, and that this morning she sent him a letter, saying that she meant to leave him and move with her furniture to 326 Ellis street. Fladung went to that address in a rage, and the tragedy ensued.⁷⁵²²

• WHO FIRED THE SHOTS?

Did Mrs. Fladung Shoot Her Husband and Kill Herself?

ONE PHYSICIAN SWEARS SHE DID.

Clearing Away the Mystery Surrounding a Tragedy Enacted in an Ellis-Street

Residence - Footprints in Blood

[excerpts]

Witnesses with theories, a blood-stained pair of shoes, the translation of a letter which had been found torn in a hundred pieces, and Dr. Frederick W. Von Buelow were the central figures in the examination of Edward Fladung, charged with the murder of his wife, before Judge Rix in Police Court No. 1 yesterday afternoon.

From the time Edward Fladung, while stretched on the operating table at the City Receiving Hospital, gasped, "My wife shot me; I forgive her," up to the present, theories of the tragedy which occurred on the 19th of May last, resulting in the death of Mrs. May Fladung and the almost fatal wounding of Edward Fladung, her husband, have been formed...⁸²⁶³

• FLADUNG ON TRIAL

Edward Fladung is on trial before a jury and Judge Shafter charged with the murder of his wife on May 19th last at their lodging on Eddy street. They had been married less than one year and quarreled continually. Much of the testimony in the hearing of the case before the Coroner and the Police Magistrate went to show Fladung was very intemperate and abused his wife cruelly. It also appeared that she had lived many years before meeting Fladung as the wife of a gambler.⁷⁵²⁰

• HE DID NOT KILL HER

Edward Fladung Declared Guiltless of His Wife's Death

The Jury Out But A Moment

The jury before whom Edward Fladung has been on trial for the murder of his wife, Mary Fladung, yesterday afternoon acquitted him on the first ballot, not being absent from the courtroom more than five minutes.

The chief interest of the day centered in the testimony of the defendant himself, who related in an apparently frank way the circumstances leading up to the moment of the tragedy. He described at length the first accidental meeting in Los Angeles, their hasty marriage, and the quarrels which almost immediately ensued between them owing to her tendency to drink and to keep improper hours.

On one occasion, when he refused to get her some cigarettes at night, she scratched his face and he kicked her out of doors.

The witness then, with some appearance of emotion, described the events of the fatal 19th of May.

"I had intended going to San Rafael that day," he said, "but missed the boat, and returned to our room at 508 Eddy street. My wife was not there, so I went out to lunch, and returned at 4 o'clock. I found she had been back in my absence and left behind her a handkerchief, four cartridges and a note. I went after her to 326 Ellis street, where I knew she had wanted to take rooms. In fact, we had quarreled about it before.

"Why," I asked her, when we met, 'have you come here?"

"She answered, "I don't care for you."

"Then I remembered she had taken my pistol away with her and I asked:

"Why did you take my pistol out of my pocket?"

"As I spoke I placed my hat on a chair, and it fell to the floor. I stooped down to pick it up and as I did so I heard her say: "Here is your pistol."

"The next instant there was a shot, and after that I remember nothing more until I regained consciousness and found myself in the hospital."

Mrs. Carrie Taylor, Mrs. Louise Taylor and Mrs. Phoebe Coffin testified to the drunkenness and violent temper of the deceased.

The defendant showed no emotion when acquitted, but quietly thanked the jury, as did the counsel, George Knight. Judge Shafter also seemed very well satisfied with the verdict.⁷⁵²¹

Research: • Could not find in 1870, 1900, 1910; Ancestry.com, 9 Mar 2005.

Spouse:	Mary Elizabeth CLARK ⁸
Birth:	19 Nov 1852, Diamond Springs, El
	Dorado, California ^{6,407}
Death:	19 May 1890, San Francisco, San
	Francisco, California, age: 37 ^{407,7519}
Nickname:	May ^{6,3211}
Father:	Phineas F. CLARK (abt 1812-17 Aug 1855)
Mother:	Mary O'BRIEN ⁴⁰⁰ (12 Aug 1829-4 Sep
	1901)



• Came over from Ireland on steamer in 1830 on which

she caught smallpox.⁸

• While crossing from Ireland smallpox broke out in the steerage, and as Mary had eaten an apple given to her by a steerage passenger, she was the only cabin passenger who took it - so she, her aunt and mother stayed in quarantine on landing while the father went on. By wrapping each finger in rags, tying the hands behind her and constant vigilance with a switch in hand, she was saved a scar - this she always appreciated when she saw such disfigurements as many had, in those days, since scratching the scab does this. She always felt this smallpox was responsible for her excellent health, "fine blood" in later life.⁶

• Estelle's mother caught smallpox on steamer coming from Ireland – only one in 1st Class. Went down with the 2nd class where she caught it. Was put in quarantine and her mother & Aunt Lib [Elizabeth O'Brien, Mary's sister – DWM] staid [sic] with her while her father went on to Vermont & settled in Irish Grove. ⁸

• Mary's first days in Vermont, she weaved, knitted, and went to school. When she took James for the first time he came home and said "That teacher has nothing to eat in her cupboard." The children used to blow out eggs, fill them with maple syrup, let them harden in the snow. One of these James wanted to take to the teacher "to make her sweeter."⁶

• Marriage permission statement from Mary O'Brien's parents:

"This is to certify that we the undersigned do from henceforth and for ever truly give our consent that George More Shall have our Daughter mary obrine to wife." April the 11th 1846 /s/ Miles obrine Mary Curley Witness Patrick Giblin¹²²⁷

• Certificate of Marriage:

"I hereby certify that on the 15th day of April 1846 I celebrated the marriage of the above name persons vz. George More & Miss Mary O'Brien" Oneco May 10th 1846 E. H. Hazard¹²²⁷

• Township of Lena

Presbyterian Church — Early in 1844, the Rev. Elisha Hazzard came into the neighborhood of where Lena now is and commenced a missionary work, and in June of the same year, established what was then known as Waddams Grove Presbyterian Church.⁸⁹

• Mr. and Mrs. John [sic] O'Brien and daughter, Mary, 3 years old, with Mrs. O'Brien's sister left Ireland for Vermont. Here James, Elizabeth, William, John, George [sic] were born – moved to Illinois to a farm outside of Freeport. Mary finished the village school, then lived with Mrs. Brewster, went to school in town, met and married at 16 George Henry [sic] Moore. (Mrs. B. gave her a fine trousseau and wedding – she had no children – Mama adored her). The first year of mama's married life she lost, first Mrs. Brewster, then her husband and mother – her first child was born one month after Mr. Moore's death. He was 21 – died of T.B. At 20 she married Mr. Clark. He was well connected. Clark Hubble, a nephew was head of pension dept. in Wash. His nephew Charlie Terrell a bright lawyer came across the plains with them.

Mr. Clarke provided well. He had a hardware business and was an expert locksmith. Against mama's wishes he sold his business, sewed \$20 gold pieces around his belt (Mama said she never again saw so much gold), but he expected to 'pick it up' in California – this was '51. Emily was 3 when they started [this would date it abt 1854]. Mr. C. was captain of his train – 30 men and mama was the only woman. They came well equipped, so had no hardships of much importance. They found people dying of cholera – left water and food and went on. The wagons were closed into a circle each night, the Indians were not dreaded so much as the Mormons, and have heard Mama say: they landed in Sacramento with no deaths.⁶

Mama's first husband Mr. Moore died after ten months. A son was born, George Henry. It was with this son, her second husband Mr. Clarke and Emily 3 yrs. old that she crossed the plains – she was pregnant for May. They stopped off at Diamond Springs for this birth. Mr. Clarke died when Mama was 25. At 30 she married Frederick Walter – he was 32. He was very kind, too easy stepfather, both Emily and May told me. He was considered a rich man and all was rosy for a few years.⁶

She [Mary] considered Mrs. Brewster her best friend, appreciated always the

privilege of living in a beautiful home with servants in contrast to the farm. Mary had brown hair, deep blue (Irish) eyes, cheeks like roses - a beautiful person (Aunt Lib told me) very gay - loved fun always. Like your mother she had little hands and feet - small waist. Mrs. B. [Brewster] didn't approve of anything as common as a circus – so when a widow at 17 – in a white dress and black silk shawl I still have, she attended her first circus with "Mr. Babcock" - cousin of Babcock in Vallejo. Lib now lived with her in town (Springfield) [sic] and was married from her home to Johnathan Hay whom Mama always loved. After many beaux Mama finally chose Mr. Clarke. Before she left the East she found that he had been untrue to her - (Aunt Lib cried just as your mother did when her sister (Anne) married.) Aunt Lib never liked Mr. C. Well, Mr. Clark was very penitent and hoped he was forgiven - but, imagine leaving all you friends, your sister, father, home, to go to a new country with George Henry (by her first husband, Moore). Emily, three and one "on the way" and the love killed. When Mr. Clark died in Sacramento of a lung "bursting" – he said "Mary, you have never forgiven me." And she hadn't – but she was proud of his mind, felt he was a very clever man.⁶

Mama's mistake was in marrying Mr. Clark. There was a wild streak in the blood. You see Mr. C. was a widower, had buried a wife and daughter "Arzella." Mama expressed her opinion that a widow should marry a widower - she felt "one of these boys could not be such an understanding father." Emily Arzella was their first child. Mama earnestly believed she marked May – who was Mary Elizabeth till she changed her name herself while in the convent to "May Josephine." While Mary was a widow the first time she had many beaux - one, the minister's son whom Aunt Lib wanted her to marry. At a dance he passed her a candy heart on which was printed "So fair, yet so deceiving." This I think always hurt a little when she repeated it. Mama loved poetry – Moore's she practically knew from cover to cover. She knew her English and French history - admired Queen Victoria; knew just whom each of her eight children married and where they were, etc. Queen V. was like a relative – yet, she was always hoping she could live to "see" Ireland free!⁶ In Sacramento, when Mr. Clark died leaving her with George Henry and his three children, for Frank was a nursing baby, he left her a business, a two story house, located where the Capitol now stands. To save a baby's life she took a new born baby whose mother died of T.B. and nursed and cared for it. The father was a rich

mining man. Mama loved this child, brought him up to be a healthy child – then his father married again and took him. For this Mama got \$75.00 a month (plenty to keep her going in those days). Soon she began to sing in the church choir. Here she met Fred Walter, a widower twice.⁶

• Mama loved her new home [in Vallejo]. She had the largest parlors in town - two marble mantles and a bathroom. Papa thought it crazy to get such a big house - ten rooms (she added an eleventh later).⁶

• Copy of only letter of Mary Walter in possession of Amy Estelle Eckart:

Vallejo, April 29, 1894

My dear Estelle -

I am very tired this evening but I must write to my baby. Mabel and Mr. Halsey came over to spend the day and I had all the family except Dora - she is in Oakland today with Dr. Burk. She is not entirely well yet. I had chicken and ice cream. Mr. Halsey said I had a fine dinner, green peas, mashed potatoes, salad, so you see I am tired. The house is looking very well for me, if you were here it would be better. The yard is loaded with flowers more than ever before but I don't get time to gather and make bouquets of fill the vases which is a great addition to a room. I will try this week to have some flowers in the house.

The babies are both well now, Miriam has two back teeth and more coming. Emily's folks are are well. I received your last two letters, also the money. I put twenty with it and it is in the Bank in your name so you will be getting a few cents interest. Keep on. The best of all is to hear your health is good and you are happy. They are playing croquet at Alice's this evening. Lilly was here after the balls – the Damuth girls and a young lady friend, a very pretty girl cousin of theirs. I have not seen any of the Fountains since you were here. Am glad Alice [Fountain] is doing so well. It won't be long before your school is out. Well I will close by wishing you good night and God Bless you.

From your ever loving Mother,

Mary Walter⁶

• I [Elizabeth O'Brien Hay] rec'd a letter from Aunt Mary yesterday. She said when she received my instructions about travel, she laughed. Said Mr. Walters

discouraged her and told her she was no traveler & now she reads how cold it is here, she is glad she did not come. And she can't come in summer because she is afraid of lightning. Bless her heart, she does well to stay at home but she is determined that I shall go there to live. She has \$30.00 a month to spend as she likes now so we would have a good time. She thinks it so hard with two children and they so far from me.

I should feel the same about her. I know but I am used to more than she.⁶²⁸³

• Seville, Ohio August 28, 1901

My dear Estelle –

I cannot stand this anxiety any longer. I have no heart or courage to ask a question. My heart is like ice and no one to speak to about it as I am alone and strangers cannot understand. So I just keep the sorrow and anxiety to myself. Do please write, you dear girl.

Your loving Aunt,

Elizabeth Hay

Note by Amy Estelle Eckart:

Written when Mama was dying. Elizabeth Hay was Mama's only sister (my only Aunt).⁶

• Letter by Amy Estelle Walter Eckart:

An incident:

When Mary and Mr. W[alter] got acquainted, comparing notes, they found they had crossed the plains at the same time. Made camp so close one time Mr. Walter hears there were a woman and two children in the Clark camp. So he sent two men over with a bucket of milk (he had brought along a milk cow) for the children. Mr. Clark met them and poured the milk on the ground – afraid to expose any of them to the dreaded cholera. Mr. W. saw this from afar and was very angry. This they both remembered. There were no women in the Walters' camp. He often said it was the happiest year of his life. Mary said it was an awful nightmare. They passed men dying of cholera along the trail; they left water and food, and passed on.

Mary always bragged of her "good, healthy Irish inheritance"; she never had a stitch taken nor any operations of any kind, was never examined by a doctor. With the

care we get, who knows, she might have lived ten years longer.

Her mother, a devout Roman Catholic; all the children, Protestants.

When Mary was a widow [from her first husband], to please her mother she brought her baby home to be christened – the village priest started in to criticize his curls, his silly gown, etc., her family. The he said "I suppose you think you are married; who was the man? Some horse thief?" Mary said "Don't you dare touch my child." Her mother fell on her knees and prayed aloud; her father took her part so he was not christened, Mary said (Mary was married each time by a Presbyterian minister).

When Alice [Walter] favored the Episcopal church – since she played the organ there, she pulled us all to that church. When Mary was dying, she requested a communion in her bed. We all gathered and Mr. Ballard brought it from the altar. The next day she sank in a coma, died on ______. We were all comforted by the fact that her wish had been satisfied. She said "when she was on her deathbed my mother would say 'Thy will be done.' I say 'Thy will be done if I can't help myself for I would like to live ten years more.'" She talked of Mr. Moore and May – had perfect faith that she would meet them.

She was a high strung racehorse tied to a good truck horse when married to Mr. Walter – always pulling apart. She, so ambitious for her children, ready to work for their welfare; cooking for boarders so she could pay \$4.00 per yard for Anne and Alice's dresses; to pay for Alice's music in S.F. and Anne's singing lessons. She loved music and craved it and was so proud of Alice's ability.

Since Alice was my teacher, I didn't get far, and Mama always regretted this; felt I didn't get a right start. But she had to save when she could.

When Alice taught South, we wrote regularly. She sent me \$5.00 a month with which I took music lessons of dear L____. Alice and I were very much alike; it was our marriages that made us grow so far apart. I was always very proud of my sister Alice; I wasn't so sure of Anne. She was kind, but I felt she was coarser – her laugh always embarrassed me. I was a very proud child and suffered more than anyone could know; Alice was too.

When Anne at 18 was visiting in Oakland for weeks once, Alice and I slept together. We're so fond on one another, I found myself wishing that Anne would stay in Oakland, for when she returned I would go back to my room and be just a

"nuisance" again. It is time for lunch. Dear Will is here. Love, Aunt Stell⁶

• WALTER - In Vallejo, September 4, Mary, beloved wife of Frederick Walter and mother of Mrs. Emily Martin, Mrs. Henry Wilson, Mrs. V. V. Harrier, Mrs. W. R. Eckart Jr. and Frederick J. Walter, aged 72 years.⁷⁵³⁸

Census: • 1840 Census: Age 10-15, with her father, Miles O'Brien, and family in Buffalo Grove Precinct, Ogle county, Illinois.¹²²⁴

• 1850 Census: Freeport, Stephenson, Illinois. Age 21, b Ireland, wife of Phineas F. Clark; with son, George H. Moore, age 3.^{1223,1645}

• 1860 Census: Sacramento, Sacramento, California. Age 29, b Ireland. Housekeeping. Name given as Mary Clark.⁴³⁶³

• 1880 Census: Vallejo, Solano, California. Age 51, b Ireland.¹⁷¹³

• 1900 Census: Vallejo, Solano, California. Age 70, b Aug 1829, Ireland. Mother of 8 children, 5 living.¹⁷²⁰

General: • In '52 the migration surged to a new height of 52,000. The year was also notable for a sharp increase in the numbers of women and children. Of people passing Fort Kearny, women comprised 13 per cent; children, 17 per cent.

There was no simple reason for this huge migration, and even contemporaries could not explain it. It was not a gold rush. By this time, however, California was known as a rapidly developing state, wit much good land and many jobs at high wages. The return of many forty-niners with their families also helped to swell the total.³¹¹⁷

• Being a crowded year, '52 somewhat resembled '49 and '50. Again, there was some cholera. In August a California newspaper reported, "The same old melancholy story of privation and suffering." Again, a relief expedition was sent out as far as Humboldt Sink, where its leader recorded "great suffering." He sent back a request for more supplies—especially, pickles! He declared, "the women and children are all anxious to have them."

Yet, everything considered, the migration of '52 was comparatively prosperous.

Once more the weather had been favorable, and a returning forty-niner reported the grazing as better even than it had been in '49. Although some diarists noted shortage of grass, the hordes of animals got through in some fashion. Probably by this time people had learned better where additional pasturage might be found in places back from the trail. The sheep would not have caused so much difficulty, since they could eat certain desert plants that the cattle would not use.³¹¹⁷ Marriage: May 1889, San Francisco, San Francisco, California^{407,7524}

They had no children.

Spouse:Nellie IVERSONBirth:abt 1873, San Rafael, Marin, California

Census: • 1950 Census: Redwood City, San Mateo, California. Age 55, b CA.⁷⁹⁰⁶ Marriage: 13 May 1892, Marin County, California⁷⁵²⁵

They had 2 children...

- i. Helen Gertrude FLADING (1893-)
- ii. Leoma M. FLADING (1895-1986)

Ruth Estelle MARTIN⁸

Birth:	abt 1903, California ¹³⁶⁹
Memo:	1910 Census
Flags:	Brick Wall
Father:	Thomas Clark MARTIN (26 May 1873-5 Oct 1937)
Mother:	Isabelle Ruth DAVIDSON ⁸ (6 Dec 1873-26 May 1952)

Census: • 1910 Census: Oakland, Alameda, California. Age 7, b CA. Parents b CA.^{1369,1758}

• 1920 Census: Oakland, Alameda, California. Age 15, b CA. Parents b CA.⁶¹³⁵

Miles O'BRIEN⁸

Birth:	17 Mar 1777, County Leitrim, Ireland ^{5912,5923,8367}
Immigration: 1830, age: 52 ¹⁷²⁰	
Memo:	unknown Port of Entry
Settlement:	1832, Vermont, age: 54 ¹⁷²⁸
Settlement:	1837, Rock Run Township, Stephenson, Illinois, age: 59 ⁸⁹
Removal1:	1837, Irish Grove, Rock Run Township, Stephenson, Illinois, age: 59 ⁸⁹
Death:	31 Jul 1854, Freeport, Stephenson, Illinois, age: 77 ^{6,1225,5928}
Memo:	died at home of his daughter, Elizabeth
Probate:	7 Sep 1854, age: 77 ¹²²⁵
Memo:	Inventory date
Residence:	County Clare, Ireland; Irish Grove, Illinois; Rock Run, IL
Flags:	Brick Wall, Died intestate

• Left Ireland in 1832. Located at Irish Grove, Vermont. [sic]⁸

• <u>Arrival in Illinois</u>: 1837, Rock Run township, Stephenson county, Illinois. "The following year, Pat Giblin, Miles O'Brien, were included in the roster of inhabitants gathered at Irish Grove."⁸⁹

• The husband [Miles O'Brien] was of coarser stripe, not religious. Mary was his favorite child since she didn't put on the airs of "Lib" [Elizabeth O'Brien Hay].⁶

• Mr. O'Brien died with Lib. Mrs. O'Brien used to say 'Do keep a civil tongue, you may die with Lib yet' and he would answer 'God forbid,' but he did.⁶

• Public Domain Land Tract Records:

O'Brien, Miles- purchased Sec. 16 Twp. 27N, Rg. 09E on Sept. 27, 1847.

(purchased from the government, no further data available)

Stephenson County Grantee Index:

O'Brien, Miles by Trust deed, filed Mar 1850. Consideration \$97.80. Recorded Book "B" Mort. pg. 212. Sec. 2 Twp 27 Rg. E¹²²⁵

• Probate packet #297 for Miles O'Brien:

County Court Record "B" at Page ____, #126, under date of Sept. 4, 1854, shows the following:

"Estate of Miles O'Bryan. deceased at this day comes Jonathan Hay and files a written Petition setting forth therein that Miles O'Bryan died intestate on or about 31st day of July AD 1854, leaving personal property to the amount of \$80.00 so far as he believes, and prays that Letters of Administration be issued to secure the same.

Where upon the court ordered that said Jonathan Hay be appointed such Administration by give Bond with approved security in the penal sum of \$200.00.

It is further ordered that no appraiser be appointed as the effects of said deceased consist of one Judgement and Books accounts."

[Researchers note: this is a handwritten note in the packet evidently copied from a record Book "B". The packet was taken out by the abstract office in 1959 and the handwriting matches the writing on the file card in the packet from the circuit clerk's office.]

Another note in the packet in the same handwriting reads:

Probate Estate Docket "A" pg. 33

Shows: Amount of Bond \$200.00

Date of Inventory: Sept. 7, 1854

Filed Apr. 7, 1854

Does not list heirs.¹²²⁵

• I could not find any reference to a burial place for Miles O'Brian and his wife, but there are many old stones that have crumbled or are unreadable in Freeport area cemeteries. I feel certain that they are buried out there somewhere. I found his property: it is located on the east side of North Eggert Road, north of Illinois Highway 75 East, in Rock City, Illinois, 61070. (just a few miles from the Wisconsin border.) The land looks luscious, with undulating hills, and very few trees.⁶¹⁵⁰

• Miles O'Brien's name is "Myles."⁶²¹⁰

• I'm sending you an article from the Freeport newspaper from August 21, 1922, that says the first meetings of the St. Patrick's Catholic Church in Irish Grove were conducted at the house of Miles O'Brien.⁶²¹⁰

• The history of St. Patrick's church of Irish Grove begins with the first celebration of the Mass in 1841 by the Rev. Father Petiot in the house of Miles O'Brien, for

Catholics who had settled in that region. The O'Brien homestead afterward became better known as the James Spellman home.⁶²¹²

Census: • 1840 Census: Buffalo Grove, Ogle, Illinois. 21000001/011001. 2 males under 5, William, Barnabas; 1 male 5-10, James; 1 male 50-60, Miles; 1 female 5-10; Elizabeth; 1 female 10-15, Mary; 1 female 30-40, Mary Curley. Patrick Giblin also enumerated nearby.¹²²⁴

• 1850 Census: Rock Run, Stephenson, Illinois. Age 74; farmer; \$1,000. Cannot read or write. Listed with Miles O'Brien, age 7.⁴⁰¹

General: • I just finished reading a 25-page article entitled "Pre-Famine Irish in Vermont, 1815-1844" by Vincent Feeney. Here are some highlights:

1) Following the French Revolution, Irish agriculture culture collapsed, as the troops didn't need to be fed. Irish soldiers in Britain's army were sent home to a weakened economy. Recurring outbreaks of smallpox, typhus and cholera, periodic potato crop failures and political tensions made life hard.

2) Since Britain imposed a tax on passage to the USA, Irish could travel to Canada for much less than to Boston or Philadelphia or New York. The ships returned to England with Canadian timber. Thus, from 1816 to 1836, the majority of immigrants from Ireland landed in 1.) Maritime Provinces, 2.) Quebec, 3.) Montreal.

3) From Montreal, an immigrant could travel across the St. Lawrence River to LaPrarie, and take a coach 15 miles to St. Jean-sur-Richelieu on the Richelieu River. (Later, beginning in 1836, there was a train to take.) St. Jeans was the northern connection connecting Canada to the Lake Champlain ports of Burlington, Plattsburg and Whitehall. Steamboats traveled every second day from St. Jean-sur-Richelieu to Burlington.

I think the family would have traveled from Ireland in the spring, but more likely the spring of 1831, rather than 1830, when the child was not so tiny and the mother still nursing.⁶¹⁶¹

• The first organization of the Catholic Church of Burlington and of Chittenden county took place in 1830, when Rev. Jeremiah O'Callaghan, a native of the county Cork, and a priest of the Diocese of Cloyne, Ireland, was sent by Bishop Fenwick, of Boston, to this place. Rev. Mr. O'Callaghan commenced the erection of a church

on this property (land now known as Mt. St. Joseph's Cemetery) in 1832. This building was destroyed by incendiaries it is believed, in 1838. It was attended by all the Catholics not only of Burlington, but of the surrounding country, both Irish and French Canadians, who formed the bulk of, if not the entire Catholic population.⁶²¹³

• "'Irish Grove,' in Rock Run Township, and 'Dublin' in the Township of Erin, were sprouting into significance as the Celtic residents of both places made improvements and cultivated the graces of peace, supplemented by a moderate degree of prosperity. Too much cannot be said of the Irish residents of Stephenson County. None are dependent, while many of them own and cultivate large farms, and all are industrious, law-abiding and reputable citizens.

"The arrivals this year (1837) included, among others: Joseph Musser, Isaac Devely, Thomas and Samuel Chambers, William Wallace, a Mr. Moore, Joseph Osborn, Daniel Guyer, Pat Giblin, Miles O'Brien, a man named Corcoran..."⁸⁹

• ROCK RUN TOWNSHIP

"The Mullarkeys, with Thomas Foley and one or two others, who came during the previous year, opened farms about two miles south of the present town on Davis, where they established a settlement, that has long been known as 'Irish Grove,' from the large number of Celts who followed in the wake of those who came in 1836. The following year, Pat Giblin, Miles O'Brien, a man named Corcoran, who subsequently removed to Rockford, were included in the roster of inhabitants gathered at Irish Grove."⁸⁹

Note: Patrick Giblin is witness to the parental permission statement of Miles O'Brien and Mary Curley for marriage of Mary O'Brien to George Moore in 1846.

• St. Patrick's Irish Grove

The first Catholic Church at Irish Grove was built in 1838.⁶²¹¹

The cemetery of St. Patrick's lies on either side of the church, the old section to the south, the new to the north. Many of the early settlers were buried here but their resting places were never marked.⁶²¹¹

Research: • I believe Miles was married before he married Mary Curley as he is born in 1777 and Mary Curley is born about the same time as Margaret O'Brien

(1805). This has not been verified yet but Patrick Giblin was the Godfather to Miles and Mary's daughter, Elizabeth, so there is a family connection somehow.⁸³⁶⁷

Spouse: 7809

Research: • Putative marriage to Miles O'Brien; Irish research required to confirm.⁷⁸⁰⁹

Marriage: abt 1805, Leitrim, Ireland⁷⁸⁰⁹

They had 1 child...

```
i. Margaret (1806-1892)
```

Spouse:Mary CURLEYBirth:1809, IrelandBirth:1809, IrelandDeath:6 Dec 1848, Rock Run Township, Stephenson, Illinois, age: 396,5928Flags:Brick WallFather:CURLEYMother:Marriage:abt 1828, IrelandMemo:based on birthdate of Mary

They had 8 children...

- i. **Mary**⁴⁰⁰ (1829-1901)
- ii. Elizabeth B.^{400,7704} (1831-1906)
- iii. **James**⁴⁰⁰ (1833-1900)
- iv. William⁶ (1835-1858)
- v. **Barnabas**^{6,5923} (1838-1863)
- vi. **George**⁴⁰⁰ (1840-1930)
- vii. Miles P.^{400,409} (1842-1865)
- viii. Martha Angeline⁵⁹²³ (Died young) (1848-1862)

Mary CURLEY^{8,6213}

• Surname given as Curley.¹²²⁷

• Her mother was an orphan (Catholic) raised by an aunt, Lady Jane Reynolds displeased her aunt by marrying socially beneath her. Mary's mother was a 'lady' very religious and charitable.⁶

• A devout Roman Catholic; all the children, Protestants.⁶

• Died approximately 1847: The first year of mama's married life she lost, first Mrs. Brewster, then her husband and mother [Mary Curley].⁶

• Mary Curley has an alternate spelling of "Corley" – twice.⁶²¹⁰

Census: • 1840 Census: Buffalo Grove, Ogle, Illinois. Age 30-40.¹²²⁴

Spouse:	Miles O'BRIEN ⁸
Birth:	17 Mar 1777, County Leitrim, Ireland ^{5912,5923,8367}
Immigration	: 1830, age: 52 ¹⁷²⁰
Memo:	unknown Port of Entry
Settlement:	1832, Vermont, age: 54 ¹⁷²⁸
Settlement:	1837, Rock Run Township, Stephenson, Illinois, age: 59 ⁸⁹
Removal1:	1837, Irish Grove, Rock Run Township, Stephenson, Illinois, age: 59 ⁸⁹
Death:	31 Jul 1854, Freeport, Stephenson, Illinois, age: 77 ^{6,1225,5928}
Memo:	died at home of his daughter, Elizabeth
Probate:	7 Sep 1854, age: 77 ¹²²⁵
Memo:	Inventory date
Residence:	County Clare, Ireland; Irish Grove, Illinois; Rock Run, IL
Flags:	Brick Wall, Died intestate

• Left Ireland in 1832. Located at Irish Grove, Vermont. [sic]⁸

• <u>Arrival in Illinois</u>: 1837, Rock Run township, Stephenson county, Illinois. "The following year, Pat Giblin, Miles O'Brien, were included in the roster of inhabitants gathered at Irish Grove."⁸⁹

• The husband [Miles O'Brien] was of coarser stripe, not religious. Mary was his favorite child since she didn't put on the airs of "Lib" [Elizabeth O'Brien Hay].⁶

• Mr. O'Brien died with Lib. Mrs. O'Brien used to say 'Do keep a civil tongue, you may die with Lib yet' and he would answer 'God forbid,' but he did.⁶

• Public Domain Land Tract Records:

O'Brien, Miles- purchased Sec. 16 Twp. 27N, Rg. 09E on Sept. 27, 1847.

(purchased from the government, no further data available)

Stephenson County Grantee Index:

O'Brien, Miles by Trust deed, filed Mar 1850. Consideration \$97.80. Recorded Book "B" Mort. pg. 212. Sec. 2 Twp 27 Rg. E¹²²⁵

• Probate packet #297 for Miles O'Brien:

County Court Record "B" at Page ____, #126, under date of Sept. 4, 1854, shows the following:

"Estate of Miles O'Bryan. deceased at this day comes Jonathan Hay and files a written Petition setting forth therein that Miles O'Bryan died intestate on or about 31st day of July AD 1854, leaving personal property to the amount of \$80.00 so far as he believes, and prays that Letters of Administration be issued to secure the same.

Where upon the court ordered that said Jonathan Hay be appointed such Administration by give Bond with approved security in the penal sum of \$200.00.

It is further ordered that no appraiser be appointed as the effects of said deceased consist of one Judgement and Books accounts."

[Researchers note: this is a handwritten note in the packet evidently copied from a record Book "B". The packet was taken out by the abstract office in 1959 and the handwriting matches the writing on the file card in the packet from the circuit clerk's office.]

Another note in the packet in the same handwriting reads:

Probate Estate Docket "A" pg. 33

Shows: Amount of Bond \$200.00 Date of Inventory: Sept. 7, 1854 Filed Apr. 7, 1854 Does not list heirs.¹²²⁵

• I could not find any reference to a burial place for Miles O'Brian and his wife, but there are many old stones that have crumbled or are unreadable in Freeport area cemeteries. I feel certain that they are buried out there somewhere. I found his property: it is located on the east side of North Eggert Road, north of Illinois Highway 75 East, in Rock City, Illinois, 61070. (just a few miles from the Wisconsin border.) The land looks luscious, with undulating hills, and very few trees.⁶¹⁵⁰

• Miles O'Brien's name is "Myles."6210

• I'm sending you an article from the Freeport newspaper from August 21, 1922, that says the first meetings of the St. Patrick's Catholic Church in Irish Grove were conducted at the house of Miles O'Brien.⁶²¹⁰

• The history of St. Patrick's church of Irish Grove begins with the first celebration of the Mass in 1841 by the Rev. Father Petiot in the house of Miles O'Brien, for Catholics who had settled in that region. The O'Brien homestead afterward became better known as the James Spellman home.⁶²¹²

Census: • 1840 Census: Buffalo Grove, Ogle, Illinois. 21000001/011001. 2 males under 5, William, Barnabas; 1 male 5-10, James; 1 male 50-60, Miles; 1 female 5-10; Elizabeth; 1 female 10-15, Mary; 1 female 30-40, Mary Curley. Patrick Giblin also enumerated nearby.¹²²⁴

• 1850 Census: Rock Run, Stephenson, Illinois. Age 74; farmer; \$1,000. Cannot read or write. Listed with Miles O'Brien, age 7.⁴⁰¹

General: • I just finished reading a 25-page article entitled "Pre-Famine Irish in Vermont, 1815-1844" by Vincent Feeney. Here are some highlights:

1) Following the French Revolution, Irish agriculture culture collapsed, as the troops didn't need to be fed. Irish soldiers in Britain's army were sent home to a weakened economy. Recurring outbreaks of smallpox, typhus and cholera, periodic potato crop failures and political tensions made life hard.

2) Since Britain imposed a tax on passage to the USA, Irish could travel to Canada for much less than to Boston or Philadelphia or New York. The ships returned to England with Canadian timber. Thus, from 1816 to 1836, the majority of immigrants from Ireland landed in 1.) Maritime Provinces, 2.) Quebec, 3.) Montreal.

3) From Montreal, an immigrant could travel across the St. Lawrence River to LaPrarie, and take a coach 15 miles to St. Jean-sur-Richelieu on the Richelieu River. (Later, beginning in 1836, there was a train to take.) St. Jeans was the northern connection connecting Canada to the Lake Champlain ports of Burlington, Plattsburg and Whitehall. Steamboats traveled every second day from St. Jean-sur-Richelieu to Burlington.

I think the family would have traveled from Ireland in the spring, but more likely the spring of 1831, rather than 1830, when the child was not so tiny and the mother still nursing.⁶¹⁶¹

• The first organization of the Catholic Church of Burlington and of Chittenden county took place in 1830, when Rev. Jeremiah O'Callaghan, a native of the county Cork, and a priest of the Diocese of Cloyne, Ireland, was sent by Bishop Fenwick, of Boston, to this place. Rev. Mr. O'Callaghan commenced the erection of a church on this property (land now known as Mt. St. Joseph's Cemetery) in 1832. This building was destroyed by incendiaries it is believed, in 1838. It was attended by all the Catholics not only of Burlington, but of the surrounding country, both Irish and French Canadians, who formed the bulk of, if not the entire Catholic population.⁶²¹³

• "'Irish Grove,' in Rock Run Township, and 'Dublin' in the Township of Erin, were sprouting into significance as the Celtic residents of both places made improvements and cultivated the graces of peace, supplemented by a moderate degree of prosperity. Too much cannot be said of the Irish residents of Stephenson County. None are dependent, while many of them own and cultivate large farms, and all are industrious, law-abiding and reputable citizens.

"The arrivals this year (1837) included, among others: Joseph Musser, Isaac Devely, Thomas and Samuel Chambers, William Wallace, a Mr. Moore, Joseph Osborn, Daniel Guyer, Pat Giblin, Miles O'Brien, a man named Corcoran..."⁸⁹

• ROCK RUN TOWNSHIP

"The Mullarkeys, with Thomas Foley and one or two others, who came during the previous year, opened farms about two miles south of the present town on Davis, where they established a settlement, that has long been known as 'Irish Grove,' from the large number of Celts who followed in the wake of those who came in 1836. The following year, Pat Giblin, Miles O'Brien, a man named Corcoran, who subsequently removed to Rockford, were included in the roster of inhabitants gathered at Irish Grove."⁸⁹

Note: Patrick Giblin is witness to the parental permission statement of Miles O'Brien and Mary Curley for marriage of Mary O'Brien to George Moore in 1846.

• St. Patrick's Irish Grove

The first Catholic Church at Irish Grove was built in 1838.⁶²¹¹

The cemetery of St. Patrick's lies on either side of the church, the old section to the south, the new to the north. Many of the early settlers were buried here but their resting places were never marked.⁶²¹¹

Research: • I believe Miles was married before he married Mary Curley as he is born in 1777 and Mary Curley is born about the same time as Margaret O'Brien (1805). This has not been verified yet but Patrick Giblin was the Godfather to Miles and Mary's daughter, Elizabeth, so there is a family connection somehow.⁸³⁶⁷

Marriage: abt 1828, Ireland⁸ Memo: based on birthdate of Mary

They had 8 children...

- i. Mary⁴⁰⁰ (1829-1901)
- ii. Elizabeth B.^{400,7704} (1831-1906)
- iii. **James**⁴⁰⁰ (1833-1900)
- iv. William⁶ (1835-1858)
- v. **Barnabas**^{6,5923} (1838-1863)
- vi. **George**⁴⁰⁰ (1840-1930)
- vii. **Miles P.**^{400,409} (1842-1865)

viii. Martha Angeline⁵⁹²³ (Died young) (1848-1862)

George E. MERRELL³⁶⁵⁸

Birth:New York or EnglandFlags:Brick Wall

- Name Not Known.³⁷⁰²
- Given name of James.⁷⁸⁸⁶

Census: • 1860 Census: Possibly the George Merrell, age 50, b England, resident of Lysander, Onondaga County, NY; **wife Elizabeth**.⁵⁶¹⁴

Research: • Could not find in 1850, 1860 census; <u>Ancestry.com</u>, 11 Mar 2005.

• Could not find in 1870 Census; <u>Ancestry.com</u>, 19 May 2005.

Spouse:Clara MITCHELLBirth:New YorkFlags:Brick Wall

• I know of no Mitchells either in LaFayette or surroundings. As the family names remained mostly static for generations, I think I would have heard it. But there may have been some in the adjacent towns of Tully or Fabius.⁵²³⁵

Research: • Only source for given name of Clara.⁷⁸⁸⁶

They had 1 child...

i. Edward George (1854-1924)

Clara MITCHELL^{3658,3702,7886}

Birth:New York139Flags:Brick Wall

• I know of no Mitchells either in LaFayette or surroundings. As the family names remained mostly static for generations, I think I would have heard it. But there may have been some in the adjacent towns of Tully or Fabius.⁵²³⁵

Research: • Only source for given name of Clara.⁷⁸⁸⁶

Spouse:	George E. MERRELL ³⁶⁵⁸
Birth:	New York or England ¹³⁹
Flags:	Brick Wall

- Name Not Known.³⁷⁰²
- Given name of James.⁷⁸⁸⁶

Census: • 1860 Census: Possibly the George Merrell, age 50, b England, resident of Lysander, Onondaga County, NY; **wife Elizabeth**.⁵⁶¹⁴

Research: • Could not find in 1850, 1860 census; Ancestry.com, 11 Mar 2005.

• Could not find in 1870 Census; <u>Ancestry.com</u>, 19 May 2005.

They had 1 child...

i. Edward George (1854-1924)

Daniel HOYT

Birth:	abt 1795, New York ⁸⁹³
Memo:	age 65 in 1860
Removal1:	1818, Perry, Wyoming, New York, age: 23 ⁷⁹⁸³
Death:	13 Aug 1874, Perry, Wyoming, New York, age: 79 ^{893,7979}
Memo:	age 79 at death
Burial:	Hope Cemetery, Perry, Wyoming, New York ⁸⁹³
Probate:	29 Mar 1875, Wyoming County, New York, age: 80 ⁸²⁶⁵
Residence:	1870, Read, Clayton, Iowa ⁷⁹⁷⁹
Flags:	Brick Wall

• I believe there is enough to prove that Daniel was his [Charles] father.⁸⁹³

Census: • 1830 Census: Perry, Genesee, New York. 001001000000/2221010000000.¹⁵⁸⁹

• 1850 Census: Perry, Wyoming, New York. Age 65 [sic], b NY. \$3,000 real estate. Pedler. Living adjacent to his son, Charles.^{892,1633}

• 1860 Census: Castile, Wyoming, New York. Age 65, b NY, farmer. \$4850; \$950.^{893,1659}

• 1870 Census: Read, Clayton, Iowa. Age 75, b NY. Carpenter. \$3,000. Living with daughter, Harriet, and her husband, Daniel D. Miles.⁸²³⁵

Research: • Could not find in <u>A Genealogical History of the Hoyt, Haight, and</u> <u>Hight Families</u> under Perry, Wyoming County, NY; 7 May 2008; 16 Mar 2023.

• Search for parents.

General: • Wyoming County was split off from Genesee County in 1841.

Spouse:	Hannah ELLIOT ⁷⁹⁷⁹
Birth:	12 Jan 1795, Florida, Montgomery, New York ⁷⁹⁸¹
Death:	10 May 1861, Perry, Wyoming, New York, age: 66 ^{893,7979}
Burial:	Hope Cemetery, Perry, Wyoming, New York ⁸⁹³
Father:	Andrew ELLIOT ⁷⁹⁸¹ (27 Nov 1751-26 Mar 1813)
Mother:	Jennie Jean AYRES (1756-1824)
Marriage:	abt 1813 ⁷⁹⁷⁹

Memo: based on birth of Betsey

They had 7 children...

- i. Betsey E. (1814-1892)
- ii. **Samantha** (1815-1910)
- iii. Charles P. (~1819-<1867)
- iv. Harriet Charlotte (1821-1887)
- v. Susanna (1830-)
- vi. Elias E. (1831-1896)
- vii. **Emaline** (1835-)

George F. PECK

Birth:	8 Feb 1802, Vermont ^{1313,1632,1657}
Removal1:	1841, Castile, Wyoming, New York,
	age: 38 ⁷⁶⁷¹
Memo:	from Sweden, Monroe county
Death:	20 May 1861, Castile, Wyoming, New
	York, age: 59 ^{1313,1316}
Burial:	26 May 1861, Hope Cemetery, Perry,
	Wyoming, New York ¹³¹⁴
Flags:	Brick Wall



George F.

• George F. Peck was born in Vermont, in 1802. In 1824 he married Eliza Page, of Sweden, Monroe county, by whom he had five children, four of whom are living. His second wife, who, as his widow, survives him, was Miss Philinda Hamlin, whose parents came from Vermont to Warsaw in 1814. By this marriage one daughter was born to him. Mr. Peck was the owner of a farm of ninety acres in Castile, where he came in 1841, from Sweden, Monroe county, and died in 1861. He early identified himself with the Methodist church, of which his widow is a devout member.⁷⁶⁷¹

• Probate: 17 Jun 1861, Castile, Wyoming, New York

Heirs of George F. Peck are named: Cornelia Hoyt, William Peck, Nancy Ann Peck, Mary E. Peck, and Lilie A. Z. Peck, a minor.¹³¹⁶

Census: • 1830 Census: Sweden, Monroe, New York. 00001/10001. One male, 20-30: George; one female, 20-30: Eliza; one female <5: Cornelia.¹⁵⁹⁰

• 1840 Census: Sweden, Monroe, New York. 010001/211001. One male, 30-40: George; one male, 5-10: William; 2 females under 5: Nancy Ann, Mary Elizabeth; 1 female 5-10: Sarah; 1 female 10-15: Cornelia;1 female 30-40: Eliza.¹⁶⁰⁴

- 1850 Census: Castile, Wyoming, New York. Age 48, b VT. \$4000.¹⁶³²
- 1860 Census: Castile, Wyoming, New York. Age 59, b VT. Farmer. \$4900; \$385.¹⁶⁵⁷

Research: • Could not locate Birth Record.¹³¹⁵

• Search for parents.

Spouse:	Eliza PAGE
Birth:	23 Sep 1802, New York ^{1313,1632}
Baptism:	7 Nov 1802, Clifton, Oneida, New York, age: <1 ¹²⁶⁴
Death:	27 Nov 1850, Castile?, Wyoming, New York, age: 48 ¹³¹³
Burial:	Nov 1850, Hope Cemetery, Perry, Wyoming, New York ¹³¹⁴
Father:	Abel PAGE ^{7573,1264} (1761-Apr 1826)
Mother:	Betsy ⁷⁵⁷³ (1762-bef 1862)
	7573

Admitted church, August 2, 1795, by Rev. Medad Rogers.⁷⁵⁷³
 Marriage: 4 Oct 1824¹³¹³

They had 5 children...

- i. **Cornelia E.** (1826-)
- ii. Sarah I. M. (1832-1850)
- iii. William A. (1833-)
- iv. Nancy Ann (1836-)
- v. Mary Elizabeth (1839-)

Spouse: Phylinda HAMLIN

Birth:	27 Apr 1816, Warsaw, Wyoming, New York ^{1313,7564}
Death:	18 Apr 1917, Perry, Wyoming, New York, age: 100 ^{1314,7564}
Burial:	Hope Cemetery, Perry, Wyoming, New York ¹³¹⁴
Father:	Ezekiel HAMLIN (1785-15 Feb 1853)
1 A A	

Mother: Phebe FOOTE (abt 1801-13 Jan 1876)

- Census: 1870 Census: Perry, Wyoming, New York. Age 75, b VT.¹⁶⁸⁵
- 1875 NY Census: Perry, Wyoming, New York. Age 76, b VT.⁷⁵⁶⁵

Marriage: 23 Feb 1851, Castile?, Wyoming, New York¹³¹³

They had 1 child...

i. Lillie Anngonettah⁷⁵⁶⁴ (1852-1921)

John PICKENS¹⁸⁴⁴

Flags: Brick Wall

Research: \bullet Possible son of Joshua Picken of Hocking County (adjacent to Ross County). 1273

Spouse:	Nancy CARLISLE
Birth:	aft 1774 ¹⁵⁴²
Death:	aft 1821, age: 47 ⁶⁴³
Flags:	Legatee in Will
Father:	Andrew CARLISLE (1736-bef 29 Dec 1822)
Mother:	Eleanor (-bef 10 Aug 1821)

Census: • 1790 Census: Hopewell, Cumberland, Pennsylvania.¹⁵⁴²

Marriage: 14 Mar 1805, Chillicothe, Ross, Ohio¹⁸⁴⁴

They had 1 child...

i. Andrew (<1821-)

David Bertrand HUGHES⁶¹⁷⁹

Birth:	abt 1807, New Jersey ^{410,4594,6177,6180}	
Birth:	abt 1812, New Jersey ^{4594,6178}	
Birth:	abt 1816, New Jersey ⁶¹⁷⁹	
Death:	17 Nov 1880, San Francisco, San Francisco, California, age: 73 ⁶¹⁸⁰	
Memo:	died age 73	
Occupation: Contractor ⁶¹⁷⁹		
Residence:	Sacramento, n. Hyde ⁶¹⁷⁹	
Flags:	Brick Wall	

• Jane married at 16 - a man as old as her father – a kind man who was in the S. F. mint.⁶

• Watchman at U. S. Mint in San Francisco.⁴¹⁰

• At the age of fifteen she married a man fifty-eight years old. This man's name was David B. Hughes. He was probably born around 1807 but I don't know where.⁶¹⁷⁷

• Great Grandfather Hughes came from St. Louis. He had been married twice previously and had two grown sons, Cicero and William. They were bankers in St. Louis. For some reason Grandfather Hughes went to San Francisco where he met Jennie. This was probably in the middle 1860's. Mr. Hughes was a paving contractor, and he was awarded the contract for cobblestoning the streets of San Francisco, which was growing rapidly at that time. His men also built Lotta's Fountain, a stone monument that still stands at the foot of Market Street. This fountain was erected as a tribute from the People of San Francisco to the famous singer and dancer, Lotta Crabtree, who got her start as a child entertainer in the gold mining camps.

Great Grandfather and Grandmother Hughes had several children. Among them was my grandmother, Alvilda (Dolly) Hughes.

Before the family was raised, Great Grandfather Hughes died. He had cut a corn on his foot and developed blood poisoning. His business partner was an unscrupulous man, and he defrauded the widow and her children of their share of the business. This left them penniless, and the family had to be broken up.⁶¹⁷⁷

Census: • 1850 Census: Keokuk, Lee, Iowa. Age 38, b DE. Cooper.⁶¹⁷⁸

• 1870 Census: San Francisco, San Francisco, California. Age 47, b NJ. [unclear] Laborer. \$1000.⁴⁵⁹⁴

• 1880 Census: San Francisco, San Francisco, California. Age 72, b NJ. Watchman, US Mint. Parents b PA?⁴¹⁰

Research: • Could not find in 1860 Census; 14 Mar 2009

Spouse: Mariah GRIFFITH⁶¹⁸¹

Birth: abt 1810, Maryland^{6178,7601}

Death: 1850, age: 40⁷⁶⁰¹

Census: • 1850 Census: Keokuk, Lee, Iowa. Age 40, b MD.⁶¹⁷⁸

Marriage: 13 Oct 1836, Lewis, Henry, Missouri^{6181,7601}

They had 5 children...

- i. **Cicero N.** (~1838-1922)
- ii. **Missouri** (~1840-)
- iii. Elias Alonzo (~1842-)
- iv. William W. (~1845-)
- v. **David** (~1849-)

Spouse:	Christina Jane WALTER ⁴¹⁰
Birth:	12 Apr 1851, Iowa ^{410,5333,7598}
Death:	22 Oct 1904, Berkeley, Alameda,
	California, age: 53 ^{7598,7599}
Nickname:	Jennie ^{4594,6037}
Father:	Frederick WALTER (29 Dec 1826-18 Feb
	1908)
Mother:	Christina BAKER ⁶⁹⁴⁷ (1829-15 Nov 1851)

• when Emily came home from school and said "I feel so sorry for Jane Walter, her own mother died and now her new mama is dead and she was such a lovely mama."⁶



Christina Jane

Census: • 1850 Census: Union, Jackson, Iowa. Age 21, b PA. With son, Daniel, age

 $1.^{395}$

Marriage: 12 Apr 1866, San Francisco, San Francisco, California^{6,8,7987}

They had 4 children...

- i. Alvilda May⁶⁰³⁷ (1867-1915)
- ii. **Julia A.**⁸ (1869-1959)
- iii. **Annie C.**⁸ (1872-)
- iv. Walter Herbert^{8,7599} (1875-)

Isaac ROBERTS

Birth:	abt 1737 ²²
Memo:	age 80 years at death
Death:	23 Jan 1817, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada, age: 80 ^{22,7998}
Burial:	26 Jan 1817, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada ^{22,7998}
Flags:	Brick Wall

• ROBERTS, Isaac. Purposing to go to England and requests settlement with all concerned. Quebec Gazette, 4 Oct 1781.⁷¹⁴⁹

• ECKART, Jonathan and Elizabeth, his wife. Both deceased. Isaac Roberts, guardian to their minor children, requests settlement with all concerned in their estate. Quebec Gazette, 27 Feb 1812.⁷¹⁴⁹

Research: • Search for parents.

Spouse:	Mary SPROAT ^{7233,8332,8333}
Birth:	abt 1740 ^{22,8335}
Memo:	died age about 71 years
Death:	25 May 1811, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada, age: 71 ^{22,7149,7233}
Burial:	28 May 1811, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada ^{22,7233}
Flags:	Brick Wall

• In the register of St. Andrews Presbyterian Church – burial of Mary, "wife of Isaac Roberts" died 26 May 1811 age about 71 years. One of the witnesses at this burial was Jonathan Eckart who is not otherwise identified but who was probably the Father of WRE who had married Elizabeth Roberts in 1794.²²

• PUTATIVE: Mary Sproat leaves William Nelson and goes to live with neighbor Isaac Roberts, ca. 1772. They have children of their own, so now it's a blended family.⁸³³³

• Then, William (Guillaume) Nelson dies c. 1791. Yay! So now Mary Sproat is free to marry and she and Isaac Roberts <u>get married in 1792</u>. She is listed as a spinster, not a widow.⁸³³³

Marriage: 21 Jan 1792, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada^{22,8332,8333}

They had 5 children...

- i. Elizabeth (Illegitimate) (~1773-1812)
- ii. Marguerite (Died as Child) (1775-<1777)
- iii. Marguerite (Illegitimate) (1777-)
- iv. Isabella⁴¹⁹² (Illegitimate) (~1779-1819)
- v. William (Illegitimate) (1780-)

Mary SPROAT^{7233,8332,8333}

Birth:	abt 1740 ^{22,8335}
Memo:	died age about 71 years
Death:	25 May 1811, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada, age: 71 ^{22,7149,7233}
Burial:	28 May 1811, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada ^{22,7233}
Flags:	Brick Wall

• In the register of St. Andrews Presbyterian Church – burial of Mary, "wife of Isaac Roberts" died 26 May 1811 age about 71 years. One of the witnesses at this burial was Jonathan Eckart who is not otherwise identified but who was probably the Father of WRE who had married Elizabeth Roberts in 1794.²²

• PUTATIVE: Mary Sproat leaves William Nelson and goes to live with neighbor Isaac Roberts, ca. 1772. They have children of their own, so now it's a blended family.⁸³³³

• Then, William (Guillaume) Nelson dies c. 1791. Yay! So now Mary Sproat is free to marry and she and Isaac Roberts <u>get married in 1792</u>. She is listed as a spinster, not a widow.⁸³³³

Spouse:William (Guillaume) NELSONDeath:abt 1791Memo:putative

Then, William (Guillaume) Nelson dies c. 1791. Yay! So now Mary Sproat is free to marry and she and Isaac Roberts <u>get married in 1792</u>.⁸³³³
 Marriage: abt 1760⁸³³³
 Memo: putative

They had 3 children...

- i. **James** (~1762-)
- ii. **Mary** (~1766-1829)
- iii. Henrietta Nailer (1769-1789)

Spouse:Isaac ROBERTSBirth:abt 173722

Person SheetsMemo:age 80 years at deathDeath:23 Jan 1817, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada, age: 80^{22,7998}Burial:26 Jan 1817, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada^{22,7998}Flags:Brick Wall

• ROBERTS, Isaac. Purposing to go to England and requests settlement with all concerned. Quebec Gazette, 4 Oct 1781.⁷¹⁴⁹

• ECKART, Jonathan and Elizabeth, his wife. Both deceased. Isaac Roberts, guardian to their minor children, requests settlement with all concerned in their estate. Quebec Gazette, 27 Feb 1812.⁷¹⁴⁹

Research: • Search for parents.
Marriage: 21 Jan 1792, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada^{22,8332,8333}

They had 5 children...

- i. Elizabeth (Illegitimate) (~1773-1812)
- ii. Marguerite (Died as Child) (1775-<1777)
- iii. Marguerite (Illegitimate) (1777-)
- iv. Isabella⁴¹⁹² (Illegitimate) (~1779-1819)
- v. William (Illegitimate) (1780-)

Tabitha DIBBLE¹⁰⁸²

Birth: Death: Flags:	1713, Stamford, Fairfield, Connecticut ⁷⁹⁹⁵ aft 1763, Stamford, Fairfield, Connecticut, age: 50 ⁷⁹⁹⁵ Brick Wall	
Spouse:	John MILLS III, 103	
Birth:	20 Feb 1710, Stamford, Fairfield, Connecticut ^{1083,7633}	
Death:	1 Apr 1746, Stamford, Fairfield, Connecticut, age: 36 ¹⁸³⁴	
Father:	John MILLS Jr., 35 (1681-1 Dec 1723)	
Mother:	Mary FOUNTAIN (abt 1684-19 Nov 1732)	
• Daughter of Aaron and Mary (Beebe) Fountain. ^{1082,7633}		

Marriage: 30 Oct 1728, Stamford, Fairfield, Connecticut^{1083,1834,7613,7633,7995} Memo: by Samuel Peck, J.P.

They had 2 children...

- i. John (~1730-1793)
- ii. George Sr.⁷⁹⁹⁵ (1745-1777)

Angeline BENNETT^{6,7597}

Birth:	27 Dec 1829, New York ⁷⁶⁰⁰
Memo:	calculated; died aged 30 years, 4 months,
	27 days
Death:	23 May 1860, Sacramento, Sacramento,
	California, age: 30 ^{6,7600}
Burial:	Sacramento City Cemetery, Sacramento,
	California ⁷⁶⁰⁰
Flags:	Brick Wall



Angeline

• For he [Frederick Walter] had married "Angeline" who died with fever after birth of her first child (Papa never took his clothes off for three weeks - never left her side more than he could help - always gave her the medicine). After nine months she was dead - and I believe this was his deepest love.⁶



Spouse: **Frederick WALTER** 29 Dec 1826, Baughman Twp?, Wayne, Ohio⁴⁰⁸ Birth: Removal1: 1852, Sacramento, Sacramento, California, age: 25^{400} Death: 18 Feb 1908, Vallejo, Solano, California, age: 81⁴⁰⁸ **Burial**: 20 Feb 1908, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland, Alameda, California⁷⁵⁹⁸ Memo: cremated Occupation: brick maker; feed stable; house joiner

Frederick

Residence: 1849; Union, Jackson, Iowa⁷⁵⁹⁸

Residence: Sacramento; Vallejo, CA

Flags: Legatee in Will

Father: Daniel WALTER (3 Feb 1794-28 Mar 1874)

Mother: Mary A. MAYER (31 Mar 1795-25 Mar 1870)

• You already know that Daniel Walter married Mary A. Mayer in 1816. What I find most interesting about that marriage is that NO MAYER families appear in Columbiana County until much later in 1800's. Raises the question as to whether

Mary A. Mayer was related to someone in Elk Run Township, with whom she resided, or if she worked for someone in that area when she met Daniel! The director of our local genealogy department, is a certified genealogist, who has published many books on Columbiana County genealogy, and I asked her about the Mayer surname and she said it is NOT a common Columbiana County name, but that it is sometimes spelled Myers and Myres and Meyers, which are the more common spelling.³⁴²⁹

• Surname given as MYER on Death Certificate of her daughter, Lydia.⁷⁴²⁰

• Name given as Mary Ann Myer(s).³⁴³³

 \bullet If Mary named her eldest son after her father, perhaps the father's name was ${\rm Frederick.}^{5034}$

• My friend, Carol Bell, has been doing some Elk Run Township research recently. I discussed your Mary A. Mayer problem with her. From her personal files, she came up with some interesting data that she gave to me to pass on to you as a gift.

She feels that the father of Mary A. Mayer is the Frederick Myers shown in School District #3 of Elk Run Township as of 1828. She said to tell you that she cannot prove that but as further evidence, she pulled the 1820 Census for Elk Run Township, page 58A, which shows:

Frederick Myers 1 male 26-45 (born ca 1775-94) 1 female 26-45 (born ca 1775-94)

We cannot find Frederick Myers in Columbiana County in 1830.³⁹⁸

• Her name is given with the middle initial "A."¹⁶⁵⁰

Census: • 1820 Census: West Township, Columbiana, Ohio. One male, age 16-26 (Daniel); one female, age 16-26 (Mary); 2 females, under 10¹⁵⁷¹ Note: Index lists as Daniel <u>Watters</u> (page 777).

- 1830 Census: Baughman Township, Wayne, Ohio. 100001/122001.¹⁵⁸⁸
- 1840 Census: Salt Creek, Wayne, Ohio. 1110001/1011001.¹⁵⁹⁷
- 1850 Census: Vanburen, Jackson, Iowa. Age 52, b PA³⁹⁴

• 1856 Iowa Census: Washington Township, Bremer, Iowa. Age 59, b PA. Enumerated as Margaret.⁷⁹⁸⁹

- 1860 Census: Waverly, Lafayette Twp, Bremer, Iowa. Age 62, b PA.¹⁶⁵⁰
- 1870 Census: Waverly, Lafayette Twp, Bremer, Iowa. Age 70, b PA. Invalid.⁴⁰²

Marriage: 24 Dec 1857, Sacramento, Sacramento, California^{6,7597,7985}

They had 1 child...

i. UNNAMED (Died as Infant) (~1860-~1860)

Book and the state

Paul WILLIAMS

Birth:	abt 1767, Connecticut? ⁹⁶	A STATE
Removal1:	1811, Akron, Summit, Ohio, age: 44 ^{1418,2658}	<u>initi</u> i
Memo:	from Groton, CT; purchased land in 1810	
Death:	17 May 1828, Akron, Summit, Ohio, age: 61 ^{96,112,1422}	
Probate:	1828, age: 61 ¹⁴²²	
Memo:	#201	Paul
Burial:	Glendale Cemetery, Akron, Summit, Ohio ⁷⁴¹⁸	Taur
Flags:	Brick Wall	
Father:	Isaac WILLIAMS (-1806)	
Mother:	Annice ¹ (-bef 1800)	

• Paul Williams was almost certainly the brother of Rufus; family tradition according to "Chotty" [McMorran] is that Paul's children/grandchildren were frequent visitors at Miron Williams' home in Michigan.⁹⁶

• "Chotty's" notes indicate no proof of the parentage of Paul, Rufus and Prudence.¹³⁹⁵

• Mr. Hiram J. Spicer, youngest son of Major Miner Spicer, born here in 1816, is still living on a portion of the land purchased by his father for himself, and others in 1810. Mr. Spicer says that the entire party who, with his father settled on these lands in 1811, including Paul Williams, were from Groton, New London Co., Conn. But he does not know anything of the Williams ancestry, or the maiden name of Mrs. Paul Williams.¹⁴¹⁸

• So also, when, from a few years before 1800 on for more than half a century, the tide was moving westward into Central and Western New York, Ohio, Michigan, Indiana, Illinois, Iowa and territories still further on toward the Rockies; there were Allyns and Geers and Morgans and Gallups and Williamses and a good many others from North Groton [became Ledyard in 1836] swept along with it.⁷⁴

• 1816 Tax List, Portage County, Ohio.¹⁴²²

• Under the State Constitution of 1802 up to 1825 it was only known as Portage township, at which time Gen. Simon Perkins and Paul Williams platted and laid out a town upon and surrounding the intersection of Main and Exchange Streets in Uppertown, and, it being on the top of the summit, at an average of 400 feet above the Lake, called it Akron.¹⁴²¹

• He [General Perkins] did not, however, own all the land at the exact spot where he felt the town should be located. A section southeast of Main and Exchange was owned by one of the first settlers of Portage Township, Paul Williams, a native of Connecticut.

Williams had come to the Reserve in June, 1811, with Miner Spicer, of Groton, Conn., and the two men had selected sites where they decided they would like to settle. During the following winter, on February 12, 1812, Williams and Spicer bought adjoining tracts in Tract 8, Portage Township, from Joseph Perkins. Williams paid \$273 for 109.13 acres, or \$2.50 an acre.

After acquiring his land, Williams brought in his family, built a log cabin near the present intersection of Buchtel and Broadway, and began farming.

Agreeing on the town-founding plan, Williams and Perkins quickly came to terms and in the late spring of 1825 the two men employed Joshua Henshaw to lay out a town. Williams owned approximately a third of the town site; General Perkins owned the remainder. Each man retained title to his portion.

For some unknown reason, Williams had nothing named for him to perpetuate his memory. This may have been because he died soon after the town was founded, on May 17, 1828, and his properties were divided among his many heirs.¹¹²

• Williams, who had come to Portage Township with Miner Spicer in 1811 to select land for homes, purchased his tract, containing 109.13 acres, from Joseph Perkins on February 6, 1812, for \$273, or \$2.50 an acre. On the same day, Perkins sold Spicer 260 acres adjoining Williams' tract on the east, for \$650.

Williams and Spicer became the first settlers of Portage Township. Williams built his home at what is now the corner of Broadway and Buchtel Avenue while Spicer built near the present corner of Exchange and Spicer.¹¹²

• Previous to the commencement of work upon the Ohio Canal, in 1825, the territory now covered by the thriving and populous city of Akron was an almost unbroken wilderness, excepting a small portion of the Sixth Ward (the original village of Middlebury) and the partially cultivated farms of Miner and Amos Spicer and Paul Williams, these gentlemen being the first settlers in Portage township.²⁵⁸

• When the commissioners decided to run the canal across the portage, General Simon Perkins of Warren (one of the commissioners) formed a partnership with Paul Williams, and bought up 1,000 acres for a trifling sum of money. They laid out the beginnings of Akron in 1825 and reaped a rich harvest. The Irish who came west to dig the canal put up a hundred cabins in the village. In 1827 when the canal was opened about 600 people were living in Akron. It was in the Reserve, but it was in no wise New Connecticut.¹⁴²³

• The farm house of Paul Williams, a one story frame building, on the laying out of the new village, was found to stand in about the center of South Broadway, a little south of Middlebury street, and was accordingly moved a few rods to the eastward, where, as the well known Babcock house, it still stands, in a remarkably fair state of preservation.²⁵⁸

• Leaving Groton again in June of 1811, with the sturdy conveyance of an ox team and wagon, and this time accompanied by his family, his brother Amos, and Paul Williams, he [Major Minor Spicer] once more reached the spot that was for more than twoscore years to be his home.²⁵⁷

• For a time, Minor Spicer, Amos Spicer and Paul Williams, with their families, constituted the entire settled population of the township.²⁵⁷

• The first settler in the Akron territory outside Middlebury was Major Miner Spicer, who laid out a 260-acre farm in what was later "Spicertown," in 1810, and settled there the following year, after a four-month trip from Groton, Conn., by ox team. With him were his wife, his brother Amos and his cousin, Paul Williams. This same cousin, Paul Williams, was to be the first settler in the original town-site of Akron. But this was not until the next decade.⁵⁰⁸

• In the following June, he [Miner Spicer] again started for Ohio, this time with his

family. He was accompanied by his cousin, Amos Spicer, and Paul Williams who had purchased a 109-acre tract immediately west of his land. The party, traveling by ox cart, did not arrive in Portage Township until September.¹¹²

• The year following his wife's death, Major Spicer married her sister, Hannah Allen, widow of Barnabus Williams. Her husband may have been the son of Paul Williams, who also came as early as 1811.¹³³⁷

• Paul Williams, one of the founders of the original town of Akron, was a native of Connecticut who came to Portage Township in 1812 with Miner Spicer after having purchased a 109-acre tract from Joseph Perkins, of Groton, Conn., for \$2.50 an acre.

Mr. Williams built a log cabin at what later became the corner of Buchtel Avenue and Broadway and engaged in farming.

In 1825, Mr. Williams joined with General Simon Perkins in founding Akron, approximately one-third of the original town site being his land.

Mr. Williams died on May 17, 1828. He was survived by his widow, Sarah; two daughters, Clarissa (Mrs. George Babcock), and Hannah; and a number of grandchildren including Horace Weston, and Oliver S., Eliza and Eunice Williams, children of his deceased son, Barnabas Williams.

On one of the earliest maps of Akron, a short street between Main and the Ohio Canal, south of Exchange, was named Williams Street, but for some reason now unknown the name of this street was later changed to Orleans.¹¹²

• On 1816 Portage County, Ohio Tax List.¹⁴²²

• I looked at our library (I'm in Akron) and surprisingly there wasn't much about Paul Williams! I would think that there would be more about him since he was one of the first folks here! ...Another book said that he donated half of the land for Spicer Hill Cemetery, so he may be buried there. I'm sorry to say that I've never heard of it, but it may have a different name now. Since he donated half the land, he may be buried there.²⁴¹⁰

• NEW STREET SIGN IN AKRON HONORS CITY'S CO-FOUNDER – NAME AGAIN REFLECTS PAUL WILLIAMS' PLACE IN HISTORY Akron Beacon-Journal (OH) – Tuesday, July 4, 2006 [excerpts]

It took 120 years, but Akron co-founder Paul Williams got his street back, thanks to three Akron police officers and the City Council president.

City officials unveiled the new street sign for Paul Williams Street — formerly Orleans Avenue — Monday morning.⁶³⁶⁴

Census: • 1800 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 20011/20010.4427

• 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 11101/31101.4428

• 1820 Census: Portage, Portage County, Ohio. 8 in household. Family composition: 010101/11201. On same page with Miner Spicer & Barnabas Williams.^{112,1572}

Research: • Find will or probate of him. SL film # 378319 & 891376.

• Thank you for this information. We will add it to our biography files. I'm afraid that I haven't been able to locate any additional information on the parents of Paul Williams. I am finding the same info you have discovered, but not much else. Please keep us in mind when you learn more about one of Akron's founders.⁶³⁷⁹

• Parents given as Richard Williams, b 1730, and Eunice Williams, b 1733.⁷⁷³² NEEDS FURTHER CONFIRMATION.

General: • So also, when, from a few years before 1800 on for more than half a century, the tide was moving westward into Central and Western New York, Ohio, Michigan, Indiana, Illinois, Iowa and territories still further on toward the Rockies; there were Allyns and Geers and Morgans and Gallups and Williamses and a good many others from North Groton swept along with it.⁷⁴

• The Two Original Akrons

The square town at the bottom of this map was founded in 1825 by General Simon Perkins and Paul Williams.¹¹²

• Portage Township, named for the ancient Indian portage between the Cuyahoga and the Tuscarawas rivers, was the birthplace of Akron. Within its boundaries both of the original Akrons were located, the one platted in 1825 by General Simon Perkins and Paul Williams and the one platted in 1833 by Dr. Eliakim Crosby and General Perkins.

Portage Township was set aside in 1798 by the trustees of the Connecticut Land

Company, owner of the Western Reserve, as an "equalizing township."¹¹²

Spouse:	Martha GEER
Birth:	bef 1769, Groton, New London, Connecticut ^{101,2140}
Death:	29 Apr 1796, Groton, New London, Connecticut, age: 27 ^{101,2211,7895}
Nickname:	Patty ⁷⁸⁹⁵
Father:	Isaac GEER (23 Feb 1740-)
Mother:	Mary LEEDS (10 Jun 1727-1782)
Marriage:	1790, Groton, New London, Connecticut ^{101,2211,3464}

They had 2 children...

- i. Barnabas (1792-1826)
- ii. Eunice (1794-1818)

Spouse:	Sarah LATHAM
Birth:	1764 ⁷⁸⁹⁵
Death:	1832, Akron?, Summit, Ohio, age: 68 ^{1418,7895}

• Paul Williams himself died sometime before I came to Akron 64 years ago [thus 1835]. At that time his widow (second wife, I think) was living in the old homestead (still standing) and with her were living a pair of twin granddaughters who had been orphaned by the early death of both of their parents. Their names were Adaline and Emeline Williams. The former married Samuel B. Axtell, of Richfield, in this county. A son, in Richfield, and a daughter, in New Jersey, survive them. Emeline Williams never married and is still living with her niece, I think, in Rahway, N. J.¹⁴¹⁸

Census: • 1820 Census: Portage, Portage County, Ohio. Age 45+.¹⁵⁷² Marriage: abt 1797, North Groton, New London, Connecticut^{1402,7895} Memo: based on birth of Dennison in 1798

They had 5 children...

- i. **Dennison M.** (1798-1825)
- ii. Martha⁹⁶ (~1800-1827)
- iii. **Prudence** (~1803-1827)

- iv. Clarissa (1807-1868)
- v. **Joseph L.**⁹⁶ (1809-1827)

John HARRISON

Birth:17407882Death:14 Apr 1808, Greenville, Greenville, South Carolina, age: 687882Flags:Brick Wall

• Lived in England and later Philadelphia.¹

Spouse:	Mary FITCHWOOD ¹
Birth:	1750, Maryland ⁷⁸⁸³
Death:	23 Mar 1812, Greenville, Greenville, South Carolina, age: 62 ⁷⁸⁸³
Flags:	Brick Wall

Name given as Mary Malinda Malone.^{7883,7884}
 Marriage: 1764, Virginia^{1,7883}

They had 1 child...

i. Mary (1763-1834)

Mary FITCHWOOD¹

Birth:1750, MarylandDeath:23 Mar 1812, Greenville, Greenville, South Carolina, age: 62Flags:Brick Wall

• Name given as Mary Malinda Malone.^{7883,7884}

Spouse:	John HARRISON
Birth:	1740 ⁷⁸⁸²
Death:	14 Apr 1808, Greenville, Greenville, South Carolina, age: 68 ⁷⁸⁸²
Flags:	Brick Wall

• Lived in England and later Philadelphia.¹

Marriage: 1764, Virginia^{1,7883}

They had 1 child...

i. Mary (1763-1834)

Person S	Sheets ⁻
----------	---------------------

Teunis COX

Birth:btwn 1790/18004718Removal1:bef 1827, Lancaster, Fairfield, Ohio, age: 32^{7225} Memo:from the EastDeath:abt Dec 1862, Hamilton County, Ohio, age: 67^{8180} Occupation:well known merchant 6390 Occupation:Appointed Postmaster for Baltimore, Fairfield County, Ohio, 8 Jul
 1843^{7223} Flags:Brick Wall

- Father of Anna Maria Cox.²³⁶
- Father of Emily Cox.⁶²³⁵

• A digitized book found at Google books, "Table of Post Offices in the United States on the First Day of October, 1846," shows that Teunis Cox was postmaster of Baltimore, Fairfield County, Ohio in 1846.^{7223,7224}

• He [James H. Smith]...was a merchant in partnership with his brother-in-law, Tunis [sic] Cox. They married sisters, daughters of the Rev. William White.⁷²²⁴

• This partnership continued until 1827, when Cushing died and the stock was sold to James Smith and Tunis Cox. Upon the death of James Smith, Cassel and Eckert [sic] became interested in the firm. This was about the year 1835. Eckert was a son-in-law of Cox. In 1837 Galloway and Myers purchased the stock...⁷²²⁵

• The third sister was the wife of Tunis Cox, an old-time Lancaster merchant. Tunis Cox came to Lancaster from the East previous to 1827. For several years years he was a merchant of Lancaster. He, in connection with his son-in-law, Eckert [sic], built and owned the house now owned and occupied by Wm. L. Martin.

He failed in business here and moved to Baltimore, Fairfield County, where he sold goods. He left Baltimore in 1850, moving to Fort Wayne, Indiana, where he kept hotel, the old Spencer House. His youngest daughter married Mr. Kinney, who became a Portsmouth banker. They were the parents of the secretary of state Charles Kinney.⁷²²⁵

• TEUNIS COX'S ESTATE - NOTICE

...is hereby given that the subscriber has been appointed and qualified as Administrator on the Estate of Teunis Cox, late of Hamilton County, Ohio, deceased.

Dated at Springfield Township, in said county, this 7th day of January, A. D. 1863. by THOMPSON COX, Administrator⁸¹⁸⁰

Census: • 1830 Census: Lancaster, Fairfield, Ohio. Age 30-40. 202002/001201.⁴⁷¹⁸ • 1860 Census: Springfield Township, Hamilton, Ohio.⁸¹⁸¹

Research: • Search for parents.

Spouse:	Rebecca WHITE ^{6235,7224}
Birth:	btwn 1790/1800 ⁴⁷¹⁸
Father:	Rev. William WHITE ⁷²²⁴ (26 Jul 1768-14 Feb 1843)
Mother:	Tacy STANDELAND (1765-29 Aug 1823)
Marriage:	abt 1815 ⁷²²⁴
Memo:	based on bd of Anna

They had 2 children...

- i. Anna Maria (~1816-1838)
- ii. Emily (Died as Child) (1822-1824)

Ambrose ROBINSON^{271,8030}

Birth:	Ohio ³⁴⁸⁹
Death:	bef 1870 ⁵⁰⁶³
Memo:	probable based on absence from census
Flags:	Brick Wall
Research: • 2005.	• No Amos Robinson 1860 California Census; <u>Ancestry.com</u> , 21 May
Spouse:	Sarah A. GALEHOUSE ⁸⁰³²
Birth:	1838, Ohio ^{3489,8030}
Death:	bef 1870, age: 32 ⁵⁰⁶³
Memo:	children living without parents
Father:	Samuel GALEHOUSE (1811-1855)
Mother:	Dorothy FREDERICK (1812-1896)
Census: • 1850 Census: Chippewa Township, Wayne, Ohio. Age 39, b OH. ⁸⁰³³	

They had 2 children...

- i. Araminta²⁷¹ (1856-1941)
- ii. Frank A.²⁸¹ (Died young) (~1860-~1877)

Richard FELLOWS⁵³

Birth:	1785, Canaan, Litchfield, Connecticut ^{52,1859,1861,7675}
Death:	1855, Orange County, New York, age: 70 ^{754,4887,7675}
Memo:	Abigail a widow in 1855 NY Census
Flags:	Brick Wall
Father:	Philemon FELLOWS ¹⁸⁵² (29 Apr 1768-20 Dec 1831)
Mother:	Martha ELTON (24 Mar 1771-10 Mar 1850)

• Richard Fellows was at wedding of [daughter] Lydia and Sherman Smith [1831].¹⁸⁵³

• No Richard Fellows in Clarkson or Old Brockport cemeteries.⁴⁹⁰⁸

• I've searched the Fellows material that I have available, and am sorry to say that I have nothing at all that would help identify the Richard you're looking for.

I do think that all those with the Fellows surname who were in Connecticut before 1800 were descendants of William of Ipswich. But, as you know, the name Richard is not at all common in that group. I know nothing further about the Richard born 1785, son of Philemon.²⁵⁸⁸

Research: • His parentage is likely, but not completely proven; needs more work.

• Cannot find in 1820 census; <u>Ancestry.com</u>, 26 Feb 2005 and 18 Jun 2005, including examination of sibling's family compositions.

Census: • 1790 Census: Litchfield, Litchfield, Connecticut. 13100.4888

- 1800 Census: Canaan, Litchfield, Connecticut. Age 10-16. 31010/30010.4889
- 1810 Census: Canaan, Litchfield, Connecticut. Under age 26. 10100/10100.^{1862,4033}

• 1830 Census: Parma, Monroe, New York. 2000001/00001. Male, between age 40 and 50. Female between 20 and 30. Two sons under five years. Fits with known profile.¹⁵⁹⁵

- 1840 Census: Parma, Monroe, New York. Age 50 to 60. 00200001/0100001.¹⁶¹⁴
- 1850 Census: Clarkson, Monroe, New York. Age 62, b CT. Mason. Wife Abigail, age 50, b CT. Note: male, age 25, deleted just below.¹⁶²⁹

Spouse: Lydia WALLACE⁵³

Birth: 1786^{1853,7675}

Death: 20 Aug 1813, Connecticut, age: 27^{1853,3539,7676}

Census: • 1810 Census: Canaan, Litchfield, Connecticut. 10100/10100.¹⁸⁶² Marriage: abt 1805^{52,53,1853}

They had 3 children...

- i. **Julia Maria**⁵³ (~1805-)
- ii. **Melville**⁵³ (~1809-)
- iii. **Lydia**⁵³ (1811-)

Spouse:	Abigail BACKUS
Birth:	28 Apr 1800, Union, Tolland,
	Connecticut ^{457,460,462,4033}
Removal1:	1814, Western New York, age: 13 ⁷⁶⁷²
Death:	9 May 1894, Richfield, Genesee,
	Michigan, age: 94 ⁷⁶⁷²
Memo:	at the home of her son, Harmon
	Gibson Fellows
Father:	Josiah BACKUS (17 Dec 1762-)
Mother:	Elizabeth HILLIARD ²⁵⁰⁰ (21 Feb 1761-)

Census: • 1790 Census: Union, Tolland, Connecticut.¹³⁰

- 1800 Census: Union, Tolland, Connecticut. 26-45.¹⁵⁵¹
- 1810 Census: Union, Tolland, Connecticut.¹⁵⁶²
- Marriage: abt 1824^{1629,4033}
- Memo: based on birth of Harmon in 1825

They had 3 children...

- i. Harmon Gibson⁷⁶⁷² (1826-1902)
- ii. Edgar B. (1828-1918)
- iii. Almira (~1832->1918)



Abigail

Richard CARSON²¹²²

Birth:	abt 1753, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania
Death:	1812, Delaware, Delaware, Ohio, age: 59
Flags:	Brick Wall
Spouse:	Elizabeth IRWIN
Spouse: Birth:	Elizabeth IRWIN abt 1765, Pennsylvania ²¹²²

They had 1 child...

i. Rev. Irwin (~1812-1875)

Hannah SCHOPPE

Birth: Death: Flags:	1 Dec 1820, Jonesboro, Washington, Maine ^{2314,2828} 16 Feb 1903, Jonesboro, Washington, Maine, age: 82 ^{2314,2828} Brick Wall
Spouse:	Wilmot BRIDGHAM
Birth:	12 Nov 1817, Charleston, Penobscot, Maine ^{2294,2314,2828}
Death:	17 Apr 1882, Jonesboro, Washington, Maine, age: 64 ^{2314,2828}
Residence:	of Charleston, Penobscot, Maine ²²⁹⁴
Flags:	Mayflower Descendant
Father:	Joseph BRIDGHAM ²²⁹⁴ (25 Dec 1789-17 May 1857)
Mother:	Margaret BRADLEY ²²⁹⁴ (2 Mar 1793-19 Mar 1883)
Marriage:	19 Jul 1841, Jonesboro, Washington, Maine ^{2314,2785,2828}

They had 1 child...

i. Clarendine Clark (1844-1882)

Rev. Moses CLARK

Birth:	abt 1780, New York ⁵⁰⁹⁰
Removal1:	1825, Geddesburg, Washtenaw, Michigan, age: 45 ²⁹⁹⁷
Settlement:	1832, Salem, Washtenaw, Michigan, age: 52 ²⁹⁹⁷
Will:	23 Jun 1858, age: 78 ⁷⁷⁴²
Death:	28 Sep 1861, Corunna, Shiawassee, Michigan, age: 81 ⁷⁷⁴²
Memo:	resident of Corunna for 4 months prior to death
Probate:	18 Nov 1861, Shiawassee County, Michigan, age: 81 ⁷⁷⁴²
Flags:	Brick Wall

• Land purchaser (with Amos Hicks) of 151 acres, located at the South East fractional quarter of fractional Section Twenty Six, in township Two, South, of Range Six East in the District of Detroit and Territory of Michigan.⁵⁰⁹⁶

• Mose Clark, his wife and family of seven children came and settled down on the northeast part of the northeast fractional quarter of section 35. Mr. Clark was a Baptist minister, and was born in the State of New York. Mr. Clark sold out to Elnathan Botsford in the spring of 1832, and with his family left the township. Two of his children died before he left. Mr. Clark was 48 years old when he came here in 1825.²⁹⁹⁷

• Land purchaser of the North East fraction of the North East fractional quarter of fractional Section Thirty five, in Township Two South, of Range Six East, in the District of land office for sale at Detroit, Michigan Territory, containing 48.49 acres.⁵⁰⁹⁷

• The first sermon preached in Ann Arbor by a regularly ordained minister of the gospel, was in the summer of 1825, by Rev. Moses Clark, a Baptist minister. who had a short time previous located in the neighborhood.²⁹⁹⁷

• In May, 1828, the Farmington Church dismissed, at their request, and for the purpose of forming a Church in Ann Arbor, Rev. Moses Clark and family, with some others who loved in this vicinity.²⁹⁹⁷

• Rev. Moses Clark, the first Baptist minister, located in Salem in 1832; in 1825 he settled near Geddesburg where he resided until coming to Salem.²⁹⁹⁷

• The First Baptist Church [of Salem] was organized Jan. 17, 1833. Elder Moses Clark was the first pastor of the Church.²⁹⁹⁷

• The first frame barn, that I recollect of, that was built by Ann Arbor township was built by Elder Moses Clark, a Baptist Minister. It was built on the N.E. corner of Sec 25 in the Spring of 1827.⁵¹⁰¹

• Moses Clark, a hard-shell Baptist preacher, is said to have preached the first sermon in Ypsilanti in the summer of 1825.²⁹⁹⁷

• In 1829 Rev. Moses Clark went from Farmington and organized the Ypsilanti church, which was really located somewhere between Ann Arbor and Ypsilanti.³⁰⁰⁰

• Rev. Moses Clark was the first preacher who gave services in the township. As early as 1832 he preached in a log-house then standing near Bullock's Corners, also in several private houses. He was also the first pastor of the Baptist church.²⁹⁹⁷

• Phineas Clark, son of Rev. M. Clark, was the first blacksmith in the town, having located a shop on the e. 1/2 of the n.w. 1/4 of section 11, in 1832.²⁹⁹⁷

Census: • 1810 Census: Northampton, Monroe, New York. 26-44.20011/20010. (Note: then Genesee County).⁵¹⁰⁰

• 1820 Census: Gates, Monroe, New York. 34001/21010. (Note: then Genesee County).⁵⁰⁹⁹

• 1830 Census: Ann Arbor, Washtenaw, Michigan. Age 50-60. 00010001/0002101.⁵⁰⁹⁵

• 1840 Census: Canton Township, Wayne, Michigan. Age 60-70. 00000001/00001001.⁵⁰⁹³

• 1850 Census: Middlebury Township, Shiawassee, Michigan. Age 71, b NY. Farmer. \$500. Putative, based on age.⁵⁰⁹¹

• 1860 Census: Rochester, Oakland, Michigan. Age 80, b NY. Occupation: Bapt. No assets given.⁵⁰⁹⁰

Spouse:	Eunice
Birth:	abt 1784, New York ⁵⁰⁹⁰
Death:	28 Apr 1860, Avon Twp, Oakland, Michigan, age: 76 ⁷⁷⁴¹

Census: • 1810 Census: Northampton, Monroe, New York. 26-44. 20011/20010. Note: then Genesee County).⁵¹⁰⁰

• 1820 Census: Gates, Monroe, New York. 34001/21010. (Note: then Genesee County)⁵⁰⁹⁹

• 1830 Census: Ann Arbor, Washtenaw, Michigan. Age 40-50. 00010001/0002101.⁵⁰⁹⁵

• 1840 Census: Canton Township, Wayne, Michigan. Age 50-60.00000001/00001001.⁵⁰⁹³

• 1850 Census: Middlebury Township, Shiawassee, Michigan. Age 66, b MA. Putative. Her name looks like "Union."⁵⁰⁹¹

• 1860 Census: Rochester, Oakland, Michigan. Age 76, b NY.⁵⁰⁹⁰

Marriage: 1802, New York⁷⁷⁴¹

They had 5 children...

- i. Prosper Paine (1803-1828)
- ii. **Nancy**³⁰⁰¹ (1804-1844)
- iii. **Catherine** (1810-1863)
- iv. Phineas F. (~1812-1855)
- v. Moses P. Jr.⁷⁷⁴¹ (1815-)

Olive KINNEY

Birth:	14 Apr 1800, New York ^{3668,4333}
Memo:	died aged 59-5-0
Death:	14 Sep 1859, age: 59 ⁴³³³
Burial:	Lafayette (Pompey West Hill),
	Lafayette, Onondaga, New York ⁴³³³
Flags:	Brick Wall



Olive

• ...a son of Isaiah and Olive (Kinney) Clark, natives of Onondaga Co., the grandfather having been one of the early settlers of the locality.⁹⁵⁰

Census: • 1850 Census: Fabius, Onondaga, New York. Age 43 [sic], b NY.⁴³⁰²
• 1855 NY Census: Fabius, Onondaga, New York. Age 53, b Onondaga County,

NY. Resident of Fabius for 35 years.⁸¹⁷³

Spouse:	Dea. Isaiah CLARK ³⁶⁶⁰
Birth:	26 Oct 1791, Rhode Island ^{4302,4333}
Memo:	died aged 83-9-0
Birth:	Massachusetts ³⁶⁶⁸
Death:	26 Jul 1875, age: 83 ⁴³³³
Burial:	Lafayette (Pompey West Hill), Lafayette, Onondaga, New York ⁴³³³
Father:	Jabesh CLARK ⁴³²⁸ (1757-21 Apr 1826)
Mother:	Lydia HALL ⁴³²⁸ (1757-24 Jun 1843)

Research: • Not in Halls of New England (Source 825)

Marriage: Jan 1819, Onondaga County, New York^{4302,4328,7474}

They had 10 children...

- i. Mary Jane (~1821-1904)
- ii. Nelson⁷⁴⁷⁷
- iii. Ansel Kinney⁷⁴⁷⁷ (1826-1906)
- iv. **Olive** (1829-1882)
- v. **Harvey** (~1832-)
- vi. Elizabeth E.³⁶⁵⁸ (1834-1904)

- vii. **Hiram** (1838-)
- viii. Harrison (1841-)
 - ix. Isaiah (1844-)
 - x. **Celestia** (1847-1907)

	Person Sheets
Mary WEED	
Birth:	1764, Connecticut ^{3660,3667,4333}
Memo:	died aged 70
Death:	21 May 1834, Lafayette, Onondaga, New York, age: 70 ^{3660,3680}
Burial:	Lafayette (Pompey West Hill), Lafayette, Onondaga, New York ⁴³³³
Flags:	Brick Wall
Research: •	See Source 3681 for potential fathers. ³⁶⁸¹
Spouse:	Capt. Ezekiel HOYT
Birth:	25 Dec 1758, Connecticut ^{3660,3667}
Baptism:	31 Dec 1758, New Canaan, Fairfield, Connecticut, age: <1 ³⁶⁶⁰
Removal1:	abt 1792, Charlton, Saratoga, New York, age: 33 ³⁶⁶⁰
Memo:	based on birth place of Epenetus
Removal1:	1805, Pompey, Onondaga, New York, age: 46 ³⁶⁶⁰
Death:	19 Aug 1833, Lafayette, Onondaga, New York, age: 74 ³⁶⁷⁰
Burial:	Lafayette (Pompey West Hill), Lafayette, Onondaga, New York ⁴³³³
Father:	David HOYT (3 Dec 1710-21 Oct 1789)
Mother:	Ruth LOCKWOOD (17 Jul 1714-23 Jul 1771)
Marriage:	20 Nov 1784, Stamford, Fairfield, Connecticut ^{3660,3670,3681}

They had 8 children...

- i. **David** (1785-)
- ii. **Polly** (1787-)
- iii. Dea. Philander (1790-1822)
- iv. Dea. Epenetus (1792-1860)
- v. **Jane** (1796-)
- vi. Charles K.³⁶⁶⁰ (Died as Infant) (1800-1800)
- vii. Charlotte (Twin) (1804-1841)
- viii. Charles Weed (Twin) (1804-1892)

heets -

Maud LAWRENCE

Birth: Sep 1898, California⁴³⁷⁷

Flags: Brick Wall

Father: Willis LAWRENCE (6 Apr 1856-30 Mar 1937)

Mother: Mabel Anne MARTIN^{8237,8248} (Mar 1876-)

Census: • 1900 Census: San Francisco, San Francisco, California. Age 2, b CA. Father b VT; mother b CA. Lodger with father and mother.⁴³⁷⁷

Matthew HOEG¹⁰⁸⁸

Flags: Brick Wall

Spouse:	Abigail Mary MILLS ^{1090,3578} , 205
Birth:	abt 1749, Bedford, Westchester, New York ^{1088,7614,8326}
Death:	1838, River Hebert, Cumberland, Nova Scotia, Canada, age: 89 ¹⁰⁸⁸
Father:	John Bedford MILLS, 91 (3 Jul 1724-abt 1793)
Mother:	Sarah HOLMES ^{7589,8326} (abt 1732-11 Sep 1792)

• Unproven that wife Sarah is a Holmes (see HOLMES genealogy).³⁵

• It is possible that James Holmes' sisters Rebecca and Sarah were the wives of our David and John Mills of NS. Here are some interesting connections:

1. James Holmes like David and John Mills was a loyalist and went to NS after the Revolution (although James Holmes returned to Bedford.) (David Mills son George stayed in Bedford until after 1790.)

2 James Holmes was the Lieutenant of the Company at Ticonderoga during the F&I War. Peter Mills, David's brother served in that company and died that year (Probably killed in battle at Ticonderoga while serving under James Holmes.

3. The name Dorcas is significant. None of the sisters of David Mills's Holmes or Mills ancestors were named Dorcas. So his daughter Dorcas was probably named from his wife Rebecca's side. Rebecca Holmes's sister was named Dorcas. This is not a common name.

4. Rebecca and Sarah Holmes, sisters of James Holmes, are the right age range and the Bedford Genealogies do not give their husbands' names.

5. If Rebecca and Sarah were sisters, that would help explain the closeness of the families in NS since John and David Mills were apparently quite distantly related.

6. John Mills lived in Norwalk Conn and David Mills in Bedford before the Revolution. It is not known if there were any connections between their families there but there easily could have been. James Holmes's mother was born in New Haven and James Holmes himself retired there during the last part of his wife.

7. It seems probable that David Mills' wife Rebecca might have had strong loyalist ties. David Mills himself did not serve in the Revolution on either side. (Some of his uncles and cousins were active Patriots while his brother Reuben was apparently a

Loyalist soldier.) He was able to sell his land in Bedford in 1791. What made him go to NS in 1785?

8. The fact that David Mills and Rebecca Holmes were 2nd cousins (And Jesse Mills and Martha Mills would be 1st cousins) helps rather than argues against the hypotheses since such marriages were very common in the Bedford Genealogies.

Of course this hardly proves the hypotheses that Rebecca and Sarah Holmes were the wives of David and John Mills. But the clues are very strong, and they give a strong reason to conduct any possible further research that might relate to this family. I would be interested in any details or scraps which either confirmed or contradicted this idea, or leads on the investigation of the Holmes Family. I noticed that in the BEDFORD GENEALOGIES Bibliography, Ronald B Reynolds of Katonah NY had a MMS collection relating to Holmes, Miller, Renolds and Seely Families. (I am also researching Millers and Seelys) I would like to see that but do not know about disturbing private persons.

Dennis Kenaga¹⁰⁸⁹

• There is absolutely NO evidence that Sarah was a HOLMES. I checked the Holmes Genealogy in the Bedford Records and could not come up with any Sarah Holmes married to a John Mills. Even though the female marriage records were not as complete as the males, if the marriage was in Bedford, it was usually recorded.¹⁰⁸²

Marriage: abt 1784, River Hebert, Cumberland, Nova Scotia, Canada^{1088,1816}

Louisa CABLE⁷²¹⁷

Flags	: Brick Wall
Father:	David CABLE ⁷²¹⁷
Mother:	Martha ⁷²¹⁷
Spouse:	James O'BRIEN ⁴⁰⁰
Birth:	13 Apr 1833, Chittenden County, Vermont ^{5912,5923}
Baptism:	15 Oct 1834, Burlington, Chittenden, Vermont, age: 1 ^{6210,6213}
Memo:	St. Mary's Church
Removal1:	abt 1897, Spokane, Spokane, Washington, age: 63 ⁷⁹⁵⁷
Death:	5 May 1900, Spokane, Spokane, Washington, age: 67 ⁷⁹⁵⁷
Burial:	Fairmount Memorial Park, Spokane, Spokane, Washington ⁷⁹⁵⁶
Occupation	harness maker ¹⁶⁸¹
Father:	Miles O'BRIEN ⁸ (17 Mar 1777-31 Jul 1854)
Mother:	Mary CURLEY ^{8,6213} (1809-6 Dec 1848)

• Surname given as Curley.¹²²⁷

• Her mother was an orphan (Catholic) raised by an aunt, Lady Jane Reynolds displeased her aunt by marrying socially beneath her. Mary's mother was a 'lady' very religious and charitable.⁶

• A devout Roman Catholic; all the children, Protestants.⁶

• Died approximately 1847: The first year of mama's married life she lost, first Mrs. Brewster, then her husband and mother [Mary Curley].⁶

```
• Mary Curley has an alternate spelling of "Corley" – twice.<sup>6210</sup>
```

Census: • 1840 Census: Buffalo Grove, Ogle, Illinois. Age 30-40.¹²²⁴ Marriage: 23 Aug 1855, Monroe, Green, Wisconsin⁷²¹⁷

William Kedley ANDERSON

abt 1800 ⁷²³¹
age 25 at marriage
:merchant's clerk ⁷²³¹
of Quebec City ⁷²³¹
Brick Wall

• Present at the burial of Edmond Antony Ireland, husband of Sybilla Eckart.⁸²²⁹

Spouse:	Anna Winslow ECKART ⁸
Birth:	6 Jul 1802, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada ²²
Baptism:	18 Jul 1802, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada, age: <1 ²²
Father:	Jonathan ECKART (29 Jun 1770-8 Jan 1812)
Mother:	Elizabeth ROBERTS (abt 1773-9 Feb 1812)

• One of the witnesses [to her marriage] was Isaac Roberts, "her Father."²²

• ROBERTS, Elizabeth, Quebec, wife of Jonathan Eckart. Mentioned in notice of sale by Licitation of property at request of John Reinhart. Quebec Gazette, 15 Feb 1817. #2717.⁷¹⁴⁹

Marriage: 10 Mar 1825, Quebec City, Quebec, Canada⁷²³¹

Memo: Anglican Cathedral Holy Trinity Church

Abel PAGE^{7573,1264}

Birth:	1761 ⁷⁵⁷⁴
Death:	Apr 1826, Paris, Oneida, New York, age: 65 ⁷⁵⁷⁴
Flags:	Brick Wall

Research: • These family relationships are unproven, and need more work.

 Spouse:
 Betsy 7573

 Birth:
 1762^{7574}

 Death:
 bef 1862, age: 100^{7574}

• Admitted church, August 2, 1795, by Rev. Medad Rogers.⁷⁵⁷³

They had 7 children...

- i. Marcus William (Twin) (-1813)
- ii. UNNAMED (Twin)
- iii. William Davies (~1790-)
- iv. Linus
- v. Sarah
- vi. Eliza (1802-1850)
- vii. Anna

Frederick MYERS

Birth: 1774⁷⁹⁹² Flags: Brick Wall

• After 1812 the population of Elk Run increased rapidly. The following is a list of the householders of the township in 1828, showing who were the residents at that time, and who dwelt in the different school districts which were formed that year by the trustees:

District No. 3 embraced sections 5, 6, 7, and 8, and its householders were ...Frederick Myers... 23

Census: • 1820 Census: Elk Run, Columbiana, Ohio. Age 26-44.³⁹⁸

Research: • My friend, Carol Bell, has been doing some Elk Run Township research recently. I discussed your Mary A. Mayer problem with her. From her personal files, she came up with some interesting data that she gave to me to pass on to you as a gift.

She feels that the father of Mary A. Mayer is the Frederick Myers shown in School District #3 of Elk Run Township as of 1828. She said to tell you that she cannot prove that but as further evidence, she pulled the 1820 Census for Elk Run Township, page 58A, which shows:

```
Frederick Myers 1 male 26-45 (born ca 1775-94)
```

1 female 26-45 (born ca 1775-94)

We cannot find Frederick Myers in Columbiana County in 1830. [also could not find in 1830, Ancestry, 26 Jun 2023]³⁹⁸

Spouse: **Catherine PRELKER**⁷⁹⁹² Birth: btwn 1776-1794³⁹⁸

Census: • 1820 Census: Elk Run, Columbiana, Ohio. Age 26-44.³⁹⁸

They had 1 child...

i. Mary A. MAYER (1795-1870)

John HAMILTON

Flags: Brick Wall Father: Rev. James HAMILTON⁶⁸⁸⁵ (1601-10 Mar 1666) Mother: Elizabeth WATSON

Research: • Note: While this information has been dutifully recorded as found, **the genealogy strongly suggests missing generations**! As it is now recorded, William's father was born in 1601 and his son Robert, our ancestor, was born 1734. Surely this is not possible. There must be another generation between Rev. James and William, father of Robert. More plausible is that John was another son of Rev. James, rather than being the same person.

Therefore, the line would go Robert, William, John, Rev. James, Gavin, Rev. Hans.⁸³⁷⁵

1 child...

i. William⁸³⁶⁹

- 1. Mills Descendants Charts, Author: prepared by David Williams Mills, from previous work of his brother, Myron Williams Mills, Dec 1947, Date: as of January 1, 1957.
 - all family tradition; no sources provided.
- 6. Letters from Amy Estelle Walter to her niece, Alice Miriam Harrier Lewis, Date: written abt 1940, Submitter: received from Walter Lewis, March 1991, Other surname(s): *Clark; Lewis; Walter*.
 - 15 source images
- 8. Eckart Family Genealogy and Notes, Author: by William R. Eckart, Pasadena, California, Date: prepared abt 1955.
 - 32 source images
- **9. Carlisle Family,** Publisher: *The Old Northwest Genealogical Quarterly,* Author: by Randolph Churchill, Date: January 1905, Other surname(s): *Barr; McKee; Studebaker; Mann; Leigo.*
 - all 12 pages scanned
- Jerralds Family Bible, Date: printed Edinburgh, 1734, Submitter: received from M. John Fox of Meadville, PA, Date: 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): *Williams; Roundy; Townsend; Hale.*
 - 5 source images
- **22. Protestant Parish Registers,** Quebec City, Quebec, Submitter: received 9 Feb 1991 from A. E. Edwards of St. Lambert, Quebec, Other surname(s): *Roberts.*
 - 6 source images
 - his communication and information was voluntary and completely unanticipated
 - The Church was the Episcopal Cathedral in Quebec City.
- **23. History of Columbiana County, Ohio,** Author: by Horace Mack, Date: 1879, Submitter: forwarded by Walter Lewis, 20 Jan 1993.
 - 10 source images
- **35. Bedford [NY] Historical Records,** Author: compiled by Ronald B. Reynolds, Vol. IX, Date: received from Barbara Beardsley, 13 Mar 1989, Other surname(s): *Beecher; Bostwick; Holmes; Mills; Fordham; Tuttle; Trott; Clark; Elliot; Lousbury; Parcett.*
 - 14 source images
 - Bedford, Westchester County, New York
 - Bedford Genealogy: Descendants of the Twenty-two Original Settlers

- 52. Obil Fellows of Onondaga County, New York: A Record of Ancestry and Descendants, Author: by Erwin Wilcox Fellows of Zephyrhills, Florida, Publisher: *New York State Library*, Albany, NY, Date: September 1984, Document Location: Onondaga County Public Library, Date: 14 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): *Cross; Dill; Cooley; Dean; Drake; Stone; Elton; Howe; Ferguson; Ranney; Leonard.*
 - not available online due to copyright restrictions
 - 15 source images
- **53.** A Genealogy and Partial History of Fellows Families in America, Vol. 1, Author: by George Marshall Fellows, Document Location: NEHGS, 17 Feb 1989, Other surname(s): *Wallace; Halt; Cross.*
 - 11 source images
- 55. Letter from Robert S. Green of Chatham, Ontario to the Public Archives of Nova Scotia, Date: received 21 Nov 1989, Other surname(s): *Hamilton; Nelson; Read; Hoeg.*
 - Includes Family Group of David Nelson and Elizabeth Hamilton.
 - PANS Call Number MG1, Vol. 2597, #182-183.
- **56. The Nettletons in America**, Publisher: *The Connecticut Magazine*, Vol. 12, Date: 1908, Submitter: received from Jim Scofield, Other surname(s): *Nettleton; Baldwin; Barber; Bushnell; Chatfield; Hull; Woodmansie; Ufford.*
- **63.** A Standard History of Ross County, Ohio, Author: under the Editorial Supervision of Lyle S. Evans, Volume 1, Publisher: *The Lewis Publishing Company* 1917, Other surname(s): *Lamb; Carlisle*.
- 74. History of the Town of Ledyard 1650-1900, Author: by Rev. John Avery, Publisher: *Noyes & Davis*, Norwich, Conn., Date: 1901, Document Location: NEHGS Lending Library, January 1992 and September 1997, Other surname(s): *Allyn; Brewster; Geer; Greenslade; Latham; Ledyard; Lord; Lester; Hill; Stanton; Spicer.*40 source images
- **89.** The History of Stephenson County, Illinois, Publisher: *Chicago: Western Historical Company,* Date: 1880, Document Location: SL film #0908242, Pasadena FHL, Aug 1990, Other surname(s): *Giblin; O'Brien; Mullen.*
- 94. William Williams of New London County, Groton and Ledyard, Connecticut, A Genealogy of Some of His Descendents, Author: by J. Oliver Williams of Brookline, Massachusetts, Document Location: NEHGS Lending Library, September 1991, Other surname(s): *Andrus; Avery; Prentice; Ayer; Ballard; Beach; Billings; Boardman; Coles; Cooke; Barton; Gallup; Hewitt; Hubbard; Huntington;*

Larrabee; Leeds.

- **96. FGR of Paul Williams and Patty Geer,** Submitter: received from M. John Fox, Meadville, PA, 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): *Weston*.
- **100. Death Records,** Date: 1787-1827, Southampton, Cumberland County, Nova Scotia, Document Location: Public Archives of Nova Scotia, Other surname(s): *Blenkhorn; Gilroy; Harrison; Holmes; Lovell; Lumley; Mills; Innis.*
- **101. Genealogy of the Geer Family in America from 1635 to 1914,** Author: compiled by Walter Geer, Publisher: *Tobias A. Wright, Printer and Publisher,* New York, Date: 1914, Document Location: NEHGS Lending Library, October 1997, Other surname(s): *Stanton; Wheeler; Allyn; Williams; Morgan; Gallup; Rogers; Howard; Parke.*
 - 12 source images
- **112. Akron and Summit County,** Author: by Karl H. Grismer, Publisher: *Summit County Historical Society, Akron, Ohio, 1952,* Document Location: Southern California Genealogical Society, 5 Aug 1991, Other surname(s): *Allen; Spicer; Ladd; Weston; Williams.*

• 12 source images

- **130. 1790 Census,** Union, Tolland, Connecticut, Page(s): 211, Other surname(s): *Backus; Hilliard.*
- **134.** New York Marriages Previous to 1784, Publisher: *Genealogical Publishing Company*, Baltimore, Date: 1968, Other surname(s): *Everitt; Martin*.
- **135.** The Martin Family Newsletter, Author: edited/distributed by Kay McGoff, Gaithersburg, MD 20760, No. 6, Date: 1979/1980, Submitter: some pages forwarded by Jim Scofield, Livermore, CA; Oct 1989, including his corrections, Document Location: copy at Grenville County Historical Society, 12 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): *Baker; Bass; Hurlbut; Hawley; Warner; Hodgkins; Nettleton; Nicholson; Tradewell.*

• 31 source images

139. 1880 Census, Michigan City, LaPorte, Indiana, Call Number: Franklin Street, Call Number: ED 78 and ED 79, Date: 1 Jun and 3 Jun 1880, Page(s): 10; 46, Other surname(s): *Hoyt; Merrell*.

• Note: enumerated in Michigan City twice.

158. Pedigree from John Wesley Martin, b 1839, Submitter: prepared by Jim Scofield, Livermore, CA, Date: Aug 1988, Other surname(s): *Allen; Bass; Church; Draper; Hurlbut; Nettleton.*

- **160. FGR of William Martin & Phoebe Everett,** Submitter: compiled by Jim Scofield, Livermore, CA, Date: Nov 1984, Other surname(s): *Spicer; Nicholson.*
- **164.** Letter from Polly Craig, Grenville Historical Society, Submitter: to Jim Scofield, Livermore, CA, Date: June 7, 1979, Other surname(s): *Nettleton; Bass; Christie; Leahy; Fell; Chatfield; Hodgkins; Martin; Nicholson; Woodcock.*
- **179. FGR of Barnabas Mills & Margaret Ann Nelson,** Author: compiled by M. John Fox, Meadville, PA, Date: received 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): *Williams*.
- **213.** Ross County Genealogical Society Newsletter, 25:3 (1997-98), Page(s): 34, Other surname(s): *Lamb*.
- **236.** Letter from Karen Smith, Corresponding Secretary, Fairfield County Chapter of the Ohio Genealogical Society, Date: received 23 Feb 1995, Other surname(s): *Cox; Eckart.*

• includes Elmwood Cemetery Records, p 102

- **257. History of Summit County, Ohio,** Author: edited by William Henry Perrin, Publisher: *Baskin & Battey,* Chicago, Date: 1881, Document Location: Salt Lake City FHL, 6 Oct 1992, Other surname(s): *Spicer; Axtell; Sanders; Williams.*
- **258. Fifty Years And Over of Akron and Summit County,** Author: Samuel Alanson Lane, Publisher: *Beacon Job Department, Akron, Ohio, 1892,* Document Location: Salt Lake City FHL, 6 Oct 1992, Other surname(s): *Allen; Axtell; Ayres; Beardsley; Bierce; Ladd; Phillips; Spicer.*
- **271. Pedigree Chart from Edith Louise "Lou" Eckart,** Submitter: as modified by her, Date: received 12 Mar 1998, Other surname(s): *Crockett; Dennis; Dickerson; Eaton; Kindred; Thurston.*
- **281. FGR of Allen Morgan Clay & Araminta Robinson,** Author: as modified by Lou Eckart Moody, Date: received 12 Mar 1998.
- 303. Marilyn Sumner, Charles Elliott Exchange Vows, Date: Oct 1953, Publisher: *The Port Huron Times,* Port Huron, MI, Other surname(s): *Ferriss; Hay; Frayne.*The bridegroom is the son of Mrs. John Hay Jr., of Tucson, Arizona, formerly of Port Huron, and nephew of Miss Margaret Elliott, Huron avenue. Mrs. Hay was unable to attend the ceremony.
- 340. Lakeside Cemetery Records, Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan, Submitter: Cemetery computer browse by name of buried, Date: June 1989, URL: <u>https://porthuron.org/government/departments/city_clerk/cemetery/index.p</u> <u>hp</u>, Other surname(s): Cameron; Griffith; Mann; Mills; Williams; Wright.
- **394. 1850 Census**, Vanburen, Jackson county, Iowa, Other surname(s): *Mayer; Walter*.

- **395. 1850 Census,** Union, Jackson county, Iowa, Date: 30 Oct 1850, Other surname(s): *Walter; Baker.*
- **398.** Letter from Mildred Walters O'Dell to Walter Lewis, Date: 1 May 1993, Other surname(s): *Mayer; Myers.*

• 1820 Census downloaded 22 Apr 2022; NOTE: Frederick Myers living next to Henry Walters

400. Walter/O'Brien Descendency Notes, Author: by Lester Warren Lewis, Seattle, WA, Date: prepared in 1928, Submitter: forwarded by Walter Lewis, 26 Apr 1991, Document Location: genealogy safekeeping file folder.

• only known family corroboration of Miles, brother of Mary.

- 401. 1850 Census, Rock Run, Stephenson county, Illinois, Date: May 1850, Document Location: WLA FHL, 28 Apr 1990, Other surname(s): O'Brien.
 Miles, age 74; and Miles; age 7
- **402. 1870 Census,** Waverly, Lafayette Township, Bremer County, Iowa, Date: 22 Jun 1870, Page(s): 262, Document Location: received 9 Mar 1993 from Walter Lewis, Other surname(s): *Gosting; Walter*.
- **407. Walter Family Bible,** Submitter: copies received from Walter Lewis, Yakima, Washington, Date: Jan 1988, Other surname(s): *Amy; Clark; Degenhardt; Fladung; Harrier; Moore.*
- **408.** Frederick Walter Death Certificate, Date: 18 Feb 1908, Vallejo, Solano county, California, Call Number: #8-005904, Author: Fred J. Walter, Informant, Document Location: genealogy lock box.
- **409. Personal Notes of Alice Miriam Harrier,** Date: written about 1946, Submitter: received 26 Sep 1991 from Walter Lewis, Yakima, WA, Scan Date: Memoir downloaded 23 Feb 2023, Scan Date: Godwin Walter downloaded 23 Feb 2023, Other surname(s): *O'Brien; Amy; Clark; Harrier; Moore; Wilson.*

• "Historical Memoir of the O'Briens" is available as a complete PDF download; 607 pages. Search of the PDF yields no mention of Miles O'Brien or events in America.

• "Descendants of Godwin Walter is available also as complete PDF download; 10 pages. Search yields no connection to this WALTER line.

- **410. 1880 & 1900 Census Notes and Image,** San Francisco, San Francisco, California, Date: 3 Jun 1880, Page(s): ED 168, sheet 10, line 46, Document Location: West LA FHL, 24 Feb 1992, Other surname(s): *Hughes; Walter*.
- 413. Elliott/Mills, Author: by Beth Mills Currie, Marysville, Michigan, Date: undated,

Document Location: Eckart genealogy binder.

- **420. FGR of Thomas Jerralds & 3 wives,** Author: compiled by M. John Fox, Meadville, PA, Date: received 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): *Hale; Roundy; Townsend.*
- **457.** International Genealogical Index, Date: as of Mar 1988, Page(s): 697, Other surname(s): *Backus*.
- **460.** Connecticut Vital Records of Birth, Marriage and Death, Union, Tolland, Connecticut, Vol. 1-B, Page(s): 76, Other surname(s): *Backus*.
- **462.** The History of Union, Conn., Author: compiled by Rev. Harvey M. Lawson, Publisher: *Price, Lee & Adkins Co.,* New Haven, Conn., Date: 1893, Document Location: NEHGS, Oct 1989, Other surname(s): *Hilliard.*
- **508.** A Centennial History of Akron (Ohio), 1825-1925, Publisher: *The Summit County Historical Society*, 1925, Document Location: National DAR Library, 29 Apr 1994, Other surname(s): *Spicer*.
- **641.** The County of Ross (Ohio), Volume II; State Centennial History, Author: Henry Holcomb Bennett, Editor, Publisher: *published by Ross County Genealogical Society*, Date: 1981, Other surname(s): *Carson; Carlisle; Lamb; Mann; Raeburn; Waddle*.
- **643.** Will & Probate of Andrew Carlisle, Date: 10 Aug 1821, Document Location: received 5 Jul 1990 from Ross County Probate Court, Submitter: received 14 Aug 2015 from Bruce Bailey.
- **663. Connecticut Vital Records of Birth, Marriage and Death,** Killingworth, Middlesex county, Connecticut, Document Location: NEHGS, Boston, Date: 17 Feb 1989, Other surname(s): *Chatfield*.
- 740. Letter from Mrs. Mary Lou Davison, Dutchess County Historical Society, Poughkeepsie, NY, Date: 9 Jul 1990, Other surname(s): *Everitt*.
 I could find nothing that would prove the Phoebe Everitt was a daughter of Clear Everett.
- **754.** Notes on Abigail Fellows, Author: compiled by DWM, Document Location: Rochester Public Library, 15 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): *Backus*.
- **875.** New York Colonial Manuscripts, Publisher: New York Genealogical & Biographical Record, Date: July 1907, Other surname(s): Westcott; Holmes; Lawrence; Miller; Waterbury.
 - Census of the town of Bedford, Westchester Co., taken about Sept., 1710.
- **892.** Census for the Township of Perry, Perry, Wyoming county, New York, Date:

1850, Document Location: received Oct 1989 from Wyoming County Historian, Other surname(s): *Peck; Hoyt; Elliot.*

- **893.** Letter from John G. Wilson, Wyoming County Historian, Warsaw, NY, Date: received 26 Oct 1989, Other surname(s): *Peck; Hoyt*.
- **934. Miss Helen M. King DAR Record,** Vol. 16, Page(s): page 183, Call Number: Nat. No. 15464, Submitter: received June 1991 from Melissa Perkins, Other surname(s): *Jerralds.*
- **935. Mrs. Elizabeth Gerald Clark DAR Record,** Vol. 85, Page(s): pages 358-9, Call Number: Nat. No. 84933, Submitter: received June 1991 from Melissa Perkins, Other surname(s): *Jerralds.*
- **937. Mrs. Carrie Louise Clapp VanAntwerp DAR Application,** Call Number: Nat. No. 167575, Date: June 1921, Other surname(s): *Jerralds.*
- **938.** Record of Service of Connecticut Men in the War of the Revolution, Publisher: *Hartford, 1889,* Document Location: West LA FHL, 25 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): *Jerralds.*
- **950. Onondaga's Centennial**, Date: 1896, in 2 volumes, Document Location: Onondaga County Library, Syracuse, Date: 5 Oct 1988, Scan Date: 16 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Clark; Kinney; Lamerson*.
- **978. Records of the Lumleys,** Author: by C. C. Lumley, Publisher: *The Municipal World*, St. Thomas, Ontario, Date: 1908, Submitter: also received transcription of pages 69-70 from R. A. Jones, 8 Jul 1991, Document Location: full book in Mills Library, Other surname(s): *Nelson*.
- **990.** Early Kentucky Householders 1787-1811, Page(s): page 114, Document Location: Southern California Genealogy Society Library, Other surname(s): *Mann*.
- **991.** Virginia Militia in the Revolution, Author: Virginia Military Records, Document Location: Pasadena FHL, Other surname(s): *Mann*.
- **1082.** Letter from Jean Arris, PO Box 172, Kittery Point, ME 03905, Date: received 19 Feb 1991, Other surname(s): *Tibble; Fountain; Holmes; Mills; Miller*.
- **1083. Pedigree Chart from John Mills, b 1710,** Submitter: prepared by Jean McIntyre Arris, Date: May 1988, Date: received 19 Feb 1991, Other surname(s): *Palmer.*
- **1087. Mills Family History Information,** Submitter: from Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT, Date: received 6 Sep 1988, Other surname(s): *Ennis*.
- **1088.** Publisher: *Mills Ancestry,* No. 01, Date: 27 Feb 1987, Author: edited by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT.
 - all pages scanned

1089. Publisher: *Mills Ancestry*, No. 02, Date: 31 March 1987, Author: edited by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT.

• all pages scanned

- **1090. Biographical Sketches of Cumberland,** Submitter: received 4 Sep 1990 from Marion Kyle, Publisher: *unknown newspaper*, Parrsboro, NS, Other surname(s): *Read; Hoeg; Blenkhorn; Harrison; Ryan; Lumley; Innis; Brown; Coates; Wood; Daniels; Hood.*
- **1096.** Letter from Joyce Harrison, Springhill, Nova Scotia, Date: received 18 Aug 1990, Other surname(s): *Innis; Ennis.*
- **1098. FGR of Jesse Mills & Martha "Patty" Mills,** Submitter: prepared by Florence M. Mills, Date: 23 Jan 1992, Other surname(s): *Wood*.
- 1140. Personal Notes on Descendants and Ancestors of Nelson Mills & Mary Williams, Author: unknown compiler, Document Location: Marysville Historical Museum, Date: 5 Jun 1989, Document Location: originals in genealogy safekeeping file folder, Other surname(s): Wright.
- **1147. 1884 Michigan Census,** Marysville, St. Clair County, Michigan, Date: 28 Jun 1884, Document Location: St. Clair County Library, 7 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): *Mills; Williams*.
 - Family of Nelson Mills; he's listed as Lumber Dealer
- **1149. 1894 Michigan Census,** Marysville, St. Clair County, Michigan, Date: 25 Jun 1894, Page(s): 58, Document Location: St. Clair County Library, 7 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): *Mills*.
 - Family of Nelson Mills
- **1153.** Notes of Monument Readings, Author: by David W. Mills, Lakeside Cemetery, Port Huron, Michigan, Date: 5 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): *Williams; James; Nelson; Rowe.*
- **1191.** Letter to Carol Holstine, Author: from Monabelle [ID=6260] and Raymond Read, Date: dated 11 Nov 1960, Submitter: received from Carol Holstine, 24 Jul 1992, Other surname(s): *Read; Nelson; Summersides*.

• "The following story was wrote [sic] by Mary Jane Read Chatterson. As far as I can figure out, this story was wrote between the years 1885 to 1890."

- "Hamilton-Nelson" also received from Maryanne Barker, 16 Feb 1995
- **1193.** Letter from Maryanne Barker, Date: 26 Sep 1994, Wasaga Beach, Ontario, Call Number: includes Descendants of David Nelson (R1193), Call Number: includes Descendants of Frances Read, b 1826 (R4995), Date: received 3 Oct 1994, Other

surname(s): Hamilton; Armstrong; Read; Arnold; Grieves; Sexsmith; Currie; Lumley; Silcox; Dodson; Hartwick; Summersides.

• I have just recently begun research on the Nelson branch of my family and am fortunate to have an oral history written down in 1901 by Frances Read Blackburn, the daughter of Mary Hamilton Nelson, the wife of Robert Collins Read.

- **1203.** FGR of Daniel(4) Nettleton and Abigail Hazelton, Author: compiled by Jim Scofield, Date: Nov 1988.
- **1204. FGR of Amos Nettleton, b 1737 and unknown Wife,** Author: compiled by Jim Scofield, Date: Nov 1984, Other surname(s): *Canfield; Fell; Lane.*
- **1206.** Family of Amos(5) Nettleton, Author: compiled by Jim Scofield, Date: Nov 1988, Other surname(s): *Knapp; Lane; Plantz.*
- 1223. 1850 Census, Stephenson County, Illinois, Author: transcribed by Stephenson County Genealogical Society, Document Location: West LA FHL, Date: 29 Sep 1990, Scan Date: 26 Dec 2022, Other surname(s): *Giblin*.
- **1224. 1840 Census,** Buffalo Grove Precinct, Ogle County, Illinois, Other surname(s): *Giblin; O'Brien.*
- **1225.** Letter from Doris Stake, Corresponding Secretary, Stephenson County (IL) Genealogical Society, Date: received 16 Mar 1991, Other surname(s): *Moore; O'Brien.*
- **1227. Marriage Consent Certificate,** Author: for Mary O'Brien to marry George Moore, Date: 11 Apr 1846, Stephenson County, Illinois, Call Number: M1-296, Document Location: genealogy lock box, Other surname(s): *Moore.*
- 1237. Excerpts of letters from Marjorie Terrill-Wilson to Pauline Terrill-James, Date: 1 Jul 1977, Submitter: as forwarded via email from Bill Goebner, 28 Jul 2001, Other surname(s): *Martin; Fell.*
- **1246.** Last Will and Testament of Mary O'Brien, Date: 6 Aug 1901, Document Location: Solano County (CA) Probate Court, Document Location: originals in genealogy safekeeping file folder.
 - 9 pages total
- **1264.** Congregational Church, Clinton, Oneida county, New York, Document Location: SL film #1002781, Item 8, Date: WLA FHL, 10 Aug 1992, Other surname(s): *Page*.
- **1273.** Hocking County, Ohio, Wills (1820-1840), Document Location: received 9 May 1994 from Jack Pickens, Other surname(s): *Picken*.
- 1281. Letter from Philip Fletcher, Speedway, Indiana, Date: received 13 Apr 1995,

Sources

- Other surname(s): *McComb; Mann; Reyburn; Lemon; Raeburn.*
- Chronicles of the Scotch-Irish Settlement in Virginia, by Lyman Chalkley, Augusta County
 - Complete 3 volume PDFs downloaded 15 Mar 2023
- Kegley's Virginia Frontier
 - Complete PDF downloaded 15 Mar 2023
- **1313. Martin Family Bible**, Date: notes found 31 Mar 1991 in Martin Bible, Document Location: in possession of Kris Martin Schuehle, Crossville, TN, Other surname(s): *Carr; Peck; Page; Hamlin*.
- **1314.** Letter from John G. Wilson, Wyoming County (NY) Historian, Date: received 18 Nov 1989, Other surname(s): *Hoyt; Hamlin; Page; Peck.*

• "Look on the back of this letterhead, I have pinpointed the approx. location of the farm. It was on very good land."

- **1315.** Application for Birth Record, George F. Peck, Date: 28 Nov 1989, Document Location: Public Records Division, State of Vermont.
- **1316.** Last Will and Testament of George F. Peck, Document Location: received 18 Nov 1989 from Wyoming County Historian.
 - Will dated 21 Mar 1860.
 - Application for Probate, 17 Jun 1861.
- 1337. Memorial to the Pioneer Women of the Western Reserve, Author: edited by Mrs. Gertrude Van Rensselaer Wickham, Date: July, 1896, Document Location: So. Calif. Genealogical Society, 11 Aug 1991, Other surname(s): Spicer.
- 1369. Notes on 1900 Census & 1910 Census, Vallejo, Solano, California; Oakland, Alameda, California, Date: 1910: 3 Apr 1910, Page(s): 1900: ED 152, sheet 3, line 93; 1910: ED 0112, visitation #0061, Document Location: West LA FHL, 24 Feb 1992, Other surname(s): *Martin; Clark; Davidson*.
- **1395. FGR of Isaac Williams & Anna/Annis,** Author: received from M. John Fox, Date: 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): *Bixby*.
- **1402.** North Groton, Connecticut Marriage Records, Author: personal notes from Jeanna Cavanaugh, Connecticut State Archives, Hartford, CT, Date: 1 Jul 1993, Other surname(s): *Latham; Williams*.

• From Main Vault, Connecticut State Archives, Hartford, CT, copied from the original Justice of the Peace records by Miss Ellen Geer of Norwich, CT (1927).

1418. Letter from Samuel A. Lane of Akron, Ohio to Miss Emma J. McMorran of Port Huron, Date: 2 Sep 1899, Document Location: received 12 Jul 1991 from M. John Fox of Meadville, PA, Other surname(s): McMorran.

- **1421. Illustrated Summit County Ohio**, Author: by C. R. Grant, Historian, Publisher: *by the Akron Map & Atlas Co.,* Akron, Ohio, Date: 1891, Document Location: received 4 Nov 1991 from Western Reserve Historical Society, Cleveland, Other surname(s): *Williams*.
- **1422.** Ohio: The Crossroad of Our Nation, Date: 1961, Document Location: So. Calif. Genealogical Society, 11 Aug 1991, Other surname(s): *Williams*.
- **1423.** The Western Reserve, Author: by Harlan Hatcher, Publisher: *The Bobbs-Merrill Company, Inc.,* Document Location: So. Calif. Genealogical Society, 5 Aug 1991, Other surname(s): *Ward; Williams.*

• The Story of New Connecticut in Ohio.

- **1424. Pedigree Chart from Emma Caroline Williams, b 1845,** Submitter: as modified by M. John Fox of Meadville, PA from work of DWM, Date: received 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): *Gallagher*.
- **1426. Portage County Marriages, 1808-1850,** Vol. 1, Document Location: Salt Lake City FHL, 6 Oct 1992, Other surname(s): *Babcock; Williams; Chapman; Weston.*
- **1440.** FGR of _____ Wright & Mary Melissa Williams, Author: received from M. John Fox, Date: 12 Jul 1991.
- **1542. 1790 Census,** Hopewell, Newton, Tyborn, and Westpensboro Townships, Pennsylvania, Page(s): 79, Other surname(s): *Carlisle.*
- **1551. 1800 Census,** Union, Tolland county, Connecticut, Document Location: West LA FHL, 1 Feb 1990, Other surname(s): *Backus; Hilliard*.
- **1562. 1810 Census,** Union, Tolland county, Connecticut, Page(s): 1852, Document Location: West LA FHL, 1 Feb 1990, Other surname(s): *Hilliard; Backus.*
- **1571. 1820 Census,** West Township, Columbiana county, Ohio, Page(s): 34-A, Submitter: received 9 Apr 1993 from Millie Walters O'Dell, Other surname(s): *Mayer.*
- **1572. 1820 Census,** Portage, Portage county, Ohio, Page(s): 48B, Other surname(s): *Spicer; Williams.*
- **1588. 1830 Census,** Baughman twp., Wayne county, Ohio, Page(s): page 140, Other surname(s): *Walter*.
- **1589. 1830 Census,** Perry, Genesee County, New York, Page(s): page 262, Other surname(s): *Hoyt*.

• Note: Wyoming County formed from Genesee County in 1841.

1590. 1830 Census, Parma, Monroe county, New York, Page(s): 247, Other surname(s):

Peck.

- **1595. 1830 Census,** Parma, Monroe county, New York, Page(s): 249, Other surname(s): *Backus; Fellows.*
 - <u>Ancestry.com</u> search, 12 Jun 2005: only two Richard Fellows in U.S.
- **1596. 1830 Census,** Deerfield, Portage county, Ohio, Page(s): 207, Other surname(s): *Hudson; Williams.*
- **1597. 1840 Census,** Salt Creek twp., Wayne county, Ohio, Document Location: West LA FHL, 8 Feb 1992, Other surname(s): *Walter; Mayer; Myers.*
- **1604. 1840 Census,** Sweden, Monroe county, New York, Page(s): 134, Other surname(s): *Peck.*
- **1612. 1840 Census,** Deerfield, Portage county, Ohio, Other surname(s): *Williams; Hudson.*
- **1614. 1840 Census,** Parma, Monroe county, New York, Page(s): 219, Other surname(s): *Backus; Fellows.*
- **1617. 1850 Census,** Deerfield, Portage, Ohio, Date: 26 Sep 1850, Page(s): 201, Document Location: West LA FHL, 5 Nov 1993, Other surname(s): *Wright; Hudson; Williams.*
- **1629. 1850 Census,** Clarkson, Monroe, New York, Date: 7 Nov 1850, Page(s): 188, Other surname(s): *Backus; Fellows*.
- **1632. 1850 Census,** Castile, Wyoming county, New York, Date: 5 Sep 1850, Page(s): 155, Other surname(s): *Page; Peck.*
- **1633. 1850 Census,** Perry, Wyoming county, New York, Date: 28 Jul 1850, Page(s): 289B, Document Location: West LA FHL, 6 Sep 1989, Scan Date: 16 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Hoyt; Peck*.
- **1645. 1850 Census,** Freeport, Stephenson county, Illinois, Date: 13 Aug 1850, Other surname(s): *Clark; Moore; O'Brien.*
- **1650. 1860 Census,** Waverly, Lafayette township, Bremer county, Iowa, Date: 12 Jul 1860, Page(s): 457, Document Location: received 9 Mar 1993 from Walter Lewis, Other surname(s): *Walter; Mayer.*
- **1651. 1860 Census,** Kenockee, St. Clair, Michigan, Date: 16 Aug 1860, Page(s): 282, Date: 13 Apr 2021, Other surname(s): *Williams; Wright.*
- **1657. 1860 Census,** Castile, Wyoming county, New York, Date: 12 Jun 1860, Page(s): 340, Other surname(s): *Hamlin; Peck.*
- **1659. 1860 Census,** Castile, Wyoming county, New York, Date: 6 Jul 1860, Page(s): page 44, Other surname(s): *Hoyt*.
- 1681. 1870 Census, Lena, Rock Run Township, Stephenson, Illinois, Date: Aug 1870,

Page(s): 307, Document Location: West LA FHL, 4 May 1991, Other surname(s): *Mullen; O'Brien.*

- **1685. 1870 Census,** Perry, Wyoming county, New York, Date: 27 Jul 1870, Page(s): 24 (old), Date: 4 Mar 2021, Other surname(s): *Peck; Hamlin.*
- **1707. 1880 Census,** Marysville, Township of Port Huron, St. Clair county, Michigan, Date: 24 Jun 1880, Other surname(s): *Mills; Williams.*
- **1713. 1880 Census**, Vallejo, Solano county, California, Date: 2 Jun 1880, Page(s): 298, Other surname(s): *O'Brien; Walter*.
- **1720. 1900 Census,** Vallejo, Solano County, California, Date: 4 Jun 1900, Page(s): ED 152, sheet 4, Document Location: West LA FHL, Date: 29 Feb 1992, Other surname(s): *Martin; Davidson*.
- **1728. 1900 Census,** Seville, Medina County, Ohio, Date: 21 Jun 1900, Page(s): ED 41, Sheet 3B, Other surname(s): *Marshall; Hay.*
- 1758. 1910 Census, Oakland, Alameda County, California, Date: 18 Apr 1910, Page(s): ED 112, sheet 5, Document Location: WLA FHL, 24 Feb 1992, Other surname(s): *Martin; Davidson.*
- **1816.** Publisher: *Mills Ancestry*, No. 3, Date: 15 May 1987, Author: edited by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT.

all pages scanned

- **1821.** Publisher: *Mills Ancestry*, No. 10, Date: 26 Sep 1988, Author: edited by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT.
 - all pages scanned
- **1830.** Publisher: *Mills Ancestry*, No. 19, Date: 20 Jan 1991, Author: edited by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT.
 - all pages scanned
- **1834.** Publisher: *Mills Ancestry*, No. 23, Date: 30 Oct 1991, Author: edited by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT.

• all pages scanned

- **1844.** Marriage Records of Ross County, Ohio 1798-1849, Author: compiled by Robert Casari, Publisher: *Closson Press, Apollo, PA*, Date: 1994, Other surname(s): *Carlisle*.
- **1852.** The Fellows Family, Author: unknown author, Document Location: New York Public Library, 16 Feb 1989.
- 1853. FGR of Richard Fellows & Lydia Wallace, Author: notes compiled by Gretchen M. Mills, Date: FGR dated 18 Aug 1987.
- 1859. Fellows Genealogy, Document Location: Onondaga Historical Society, 24 Mar

1989, Other surname(s): Barnard; Clark.

- **1861. FGR of Philemon Fellows & Martha Elton,** Author: compiled by Audrey Vrooman, Date: 15 Jan 1975, Document Location: Onondaga Historical Society.
- 1862. 1810 Census, Canaan, Litchfield, Connecticut, Other surname(s): Wallace; Fellows.
- **2038.** FGR of David Nelson & Elizabeth Hamilton, Publisher: *Family Search Ancestral File*, Date: 7 Jul 1999.

• Submitter: Mrs. S. G. Stubbs, 68 Timms Avenue, Kilsyth, Victoria, Australia 3137 (in addition to David W. Mills)

- **2122.** Pedigree Chart from Irwin Carson, Publisher: *Family Search Ancestral File*, Date: 8 Aug 1999.
- **2140.** FGR of Isaac Geer & Mary Leeds, Publisher: *Family Search Ancestral File*, Date: 16 Aug 1999.
- **2211. Historic Ledyard, Volume III,** Author: editors: Janice Wightman Bell & Sheila Anyan Godino, Publisher: *Ledyard Historical Society,* Franklin Impressions, Inc., Norwich, CT, Date: 1998, Document Location: Mills Library, Other surname(s): *Avery; Gallup; Geer; Lester; Morgan; Spicer; Williams.*
- **2294.** Birth Record, Wilmot Bridgham, Date: 12 Nov 1817, Date: 14 May 2001, Other surname(s): *Bradley*.
- 2308. Quit Claim Deed, Bounty Land Record, BLWT 1034-100 for Thomas Gerold (Jerralds), Document Location: National Archives, Date: received 8 Sep 1991, Call Number: Revolutionary War Pension and Bounty-Land Warrant Application Files, 1800-1900, Date: 5 Jul 2010, Other surname(s): *Williams*.
- **2310.** Letter from Bret F. Randall, Salt Lake City, UT, Date: received 20 Mar 2000, Other surname(s): *Jerralds*.
- **2314.** Clarendine Bridgham, b 1841 Maine, Author: Inquiry response by Joel Bridgham, Date: 10 May 2001, Other surname(s): *Bradley; Comer; Schoppe; Lane.*
- 2346. Hamilton Nelson/1626-to-1901, Author: probably transcribed and typed by Edna Read from "Grandmother Read's story", Date: received 3 May 2000 from Read Allen of Tantallon, NS, Other surname(s): *Nelson; Atkinson; Blackburn; Bradley; Campbell; Colling; Goodall; Currie; Mawlam; Williams; Pipes.*page 8 taken from Belfast newspaper, page 188, "Belfast and the Province of Ulster," published in 1909.
- **2367.** Dutchess County Church Records, Presbyterian Churches of Rumbout & Poughkeepsie, Publisher: *NYG&BR, LXVII, LXIX, LXX, Sept. 12, 1941,* Submitter: notes by Jim Scofield, Livermore, CA, Other surname(s): *Martin; Everitt.*

- **2407.** Email from Kay Gary, of Trumbull Co., Ohio, Date: 22 Jun 2000, Other surname(s): *Williams*.
- 2410. Email from Peggy of Akron, Ohio, Date: 22 Jun 2000, Other surname(s): Babcock.
- 2463. Email from Kay Gary, Date: 27 Aug 2000, Other surname(s): Hudson.
- **2500. A Hillard (Hilliard) Genealogy,** Author: by Victor Grant Hillard, Jr., Document Location: <u>hometown.aol.com/vichillard</u>, Date: 22 Sep 2000, Other surname(s): *Wilbur; Williams; Warren; Tallman; Wilson*.
- **2526.** FGR of Alec Bergin & Halley Ballenger Mills Elliott, Author: as modified by Marilyn Sumner Crouchley, Date: received 12 Oct 2000.
- 2588. Letter from Erwin W. Fellows, of Zephyrhills, FL, Date: 27 Oct 1988.
- 2658. Sept. 17, 1771 Simon Perkins, widely credited as being co-founder of Akron with Paul Williams, Publisher: *The Akron Beacon-Journal*, Date: 12 Mar 2001, Other surname(s): *Williams*.
- **2785.** Clarendine Bridgham, b 1841 Maine, Author: Inquiry response by Joel Bridgham, Date: 12 May 2001.
- **2828.** Cascading Pedigree from Clarendine Clark Bridgham, Submitter: GEDCOM File from Joel Bridgham, Date: received 23 May 2001, Document Location: in Abigail Joy Andersen Pedigree Charts 3-ring Binder, Other surname(s): *Schoppe*.
- **2991. Email from Janet Read Nelson,** Subject: *Hans Hamilton Nelson,* Troy, MI, Date: 19 Jul 2001.
- **2997.** History of Washtenaw County, Michigan, Town of Salem, Publisher: *Chas. C. Chapman & Co., Chicago*, Date: 1881, Scan Date: 29 Mar 2023.
- **3000.** The Baptists, Publisher: *Detroit Free Press*, Date: 22 Oct 1874, Page(s): 3, Scan Date: 29 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Clark*.
- **3001. Email from Hilbert Hubble,** Date: 25 Jul 2001.
- **3117.** The California Trail, Author: by George R. Stewart, Publisher: *University of Nebraska Press*, Date: 1962, Scan Date: 26 Mar 2025, Document Location: Mills Library.
- **3211.** Letter from Fred Walter to Miriam Harrier Lewis, Date: around 1938, based upon death date of Willis Lawrence, Author: transcription received from Walter Lewis, 11 May 1991.
- **3287.** Letter from Jim Scofield, Livermore, CA, Date: 10 Oct 1988, Other surname(s): *Nettleton; Everett.*
- **3341. Letter from Hally Ballenger Mills Elliott Hay,** Tucson, AZ, Date: postmarked 4 Sept 1970.

- **3388.** Letter from Mary Jane Sanborn Lewis, of Balboa, CA, Date: 25 Jan 1997, Other surname(s): *Jerralds*.
 - Yes, there is a Scotland in Connecticut.
- **3392.** Record of Marriages of the Presbyterian Churches in Rumbout and Poughkeepsie, Publisher: *NY Genealogical & Biographical Record*, Vol. 69, No. 3, Date: July 1938, Page(s): 290, Other surname(s): *Everett*.
 - Includes Note about the Presbyterian Church at Rumbout; NYG&BR, Vol. 68 (1937), page 291.

• Includes Note about the dissolution of the connection between the churches of Poughkeepsie and Rumbout; NYG&BR, 1938, page 83.

- **3429.** Letter from Millie Walters O'Dell, Warren, OH, Date: 22 Mar 1993, Other surname(s): *Walter; Mayer.*
- **3433.** Bremer County, Iowa Marriages for the Year Ending 1 Oct 1886, Scan Date: 5 Apr 2023, Other surname(s): *Sutherland; Walter; Mayer.*
- **3448.** Letter from Janet Nelson, Troy, MI, Date: 22 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): *Hamilton; Mills*.
- **3464. Paul Williams,** Publisher: *GenCircles,* Author: Steingraber-Sorensen Files, Date: 1 Nov 2002, Other surname(s): *Geer.*
- **3489. 1880 Census,** 8th Ward, San Francisco, San Francisco, California, Page(s): 164C, Date: 12 Nov 2002, Other surname(s): *Crockett; Robinson.*
 - Boarding house of Andrew J. Coffee
- **3537.** Letter from Andrew Davison, Ulster Pedigrees, Belfast, Northern Ireland, Date: 15 Jul 1988, Other surname(s): *Daugherty; Gallagher; Martin; Nelson; Carlisle; Hamilton.*
 - Initial response letter suggesting research strategies on each surname.
- 3539. Letter to Town Clerk, Canaan, CT, Date: 10 Dec 1989, Other surname(s): Wallace.
- **3578.** Abigail Hoeg, Author: GenCircles, Publisher: *Chignecto Settlers*, Date: 9 Jun 2003, Other surname(s): *Gilbert; Mills; Nelson*.
- 3628. 1930 Census, Glendale, Los Angeles, California, Date: 4&5 Apr 1930, Page(s): ED 19-991; Sheet 4B, Document Location: Ancestry @Mesa FHL, Date: 16 Jul 2003, Other surname(s): *Elliott; James; Mills*.
- **3658. Interment Record,** Author: Edward George Merrell, Lake View Cemetery, Cleveland, Ohio; Interment No. 26508, Date: 2 Aug 1924, Page(s): Sec. 19; Lot 121-A, Date: received from Lake View Cemetery, 23 Jul 2003, Document Location: genealogy safekeeping file folder, Other surname(s): *Ehle; Mitchell*.

• Includes 17 Jul 2003 cover letter from Cheryl Wantz [p 4].

- 3660. Genealogical History of the Hoyt, Haight, and Hight Families, Author: by David W. Hoyt, Publisher: *Providence Press Co.*, Providence, RI, Date: 1871, Document Location: LA Public Library, 4 Nov 1989, Document Location: SL Film #238377, Mesa FHL, 8 Aug 2003, Document Location: Internet Archive [archive.org], Other surname(s): *Merrell; Clark*.
- **3667. 1880 Census,** LaFayette, Onondaga, NY, Date: 23 Jun 1880, Document Location: Ancestry @Mesa FHL, Other surname(s): *Knapp; Hoyt; Weed.*
- 3668. 1880 Census, Lafayette, Onondaga, NY, Page(s): 292, Date: 14 Jun 1880,
 Document Location: Ancestry @Mesa FHL, Date: 8 Aug 2003, Other surname(s):
 Clark; Hoyt.
- **3670.** Ezekiel Hoyt, Submitter: William Bradley, New Bedford, MA, Call Number: Compact Disc #40; Pin #914893, Publisher: *Family Search Pedigree Resource File*, Date: 9 Aug 2003, Other surname(s): *Lockwood; Weed*.
- **3680.** Mary Weed Individual Record, Publisher: *Family Search Pedigree Resource File*, Date: 11 Aug 2003.
- **3681.** Mary Weed Marriage Record, Date: 20 Nov 1784, Stamford, Fairfield, Connecticut, Publisher: *Barbour Connecticut Records*, Date: 11 Aug 2003, Scan Date: 22 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Hoyt*.
- **3702.** Death Certificate of Edward George Merrell, Date: 2 Aug 1924, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio, Call Number: File No. 43393, Submitter: Informant: David W. Mills, 1886 Carter Road, Cleveland, Publisher: *Ohio Historical Society*, Date: received 8 Sep 2003, Document Location: genealogy lock box, Other surname(s): *Mitchell*.

• Husband of Madeline Ehle (Merrell); father: Unknown; written in the hand of David Williams Mills.

- 3767. Email from KC Quirk, Date: 19 Oct 2003, Other surname(s): Bergin.
- **3781.** Transcription of the Executive Journal of the Northwest Territory, Publisher: *Ohio Historical Society,* Page(s): 541-2, Date: 9 Sep 1801, Date: 24 Oct 2003, Other surname(s): *McClene.*
- **3826.** Ancestors of William Reyburn, b abt 1875, Author: by Joanne Halterman, Page(s): 39, Date: received 16 Nov 2003.
- **4033.** Letter from Betty Holmes, Jewett City, CT 06351, Date: 8 Jan 1990, Other surname(s): *Fellows; Backus.*
- 4106. 1880 Census, Terrace, Box Elder, Utah, Call Number: page 117A, Date: 26 Apr

2004, Other surname(s): Martin; Clark.

- **4109.** G. L. Amy & Mary J. Clark Marriage, Publisher: Sacramento County Marriages, 1850-1944 Index, Date: 11 Feb 2023.
- **4121. 1880 Census,** Deerfield, Portage, Ohio, Call Number: 240A, Date: 2 May 2004, Other surname(s): *Dunlap; Williams.*
- **4192. Quebec genealogy Eckart,** Author: Debbie Reinhart, Ottawa, Ontario, Date: 28 Jun 2004, Other surname(s): *Roberts; Reinhart; Dumars.*
- **4302. 1850 Census,** Fabius, Onondaga, New York, Date: 18 Sep 1850, Page(s): 257-8, Date: 10 Sep 2004 & 29 Sep 2020, Other surname(s): *Clark*.
- **4328.** Issiah [sic] Clark, Submitter: Correne Hungerford, Bridgewater, NY 13313, Publisher: *Family Search Pedigree Resource File*, Date: 20 Sep 2004, Other surname(s): *Hall*.
- **4333.** LaFayette (Pompey West Hill) Cemetery, Town of LaFayette, New York, Author: submitted by Kathy Crowell, Date: 20 Sep 2004, Other surname(s): *Abbott; Baker; Hoyt; Knapp.*
- **4359. 1880 Census**, 5th Ward, San Francisco, San Francisco, California, Page(s): 588D, Date: 27 Apr 2004, Scan Date: 22 Feb 2023, Other surname(s): *Amy*.
- **4361. 1870 Census,** 6th Ward, San Francisco, San Francisco, California, Page(s): 95, Date: 16 Oct 2004, Scan Date: 27 Dec 2022, Other surname(s): *Amy*.
- **4362. 1860 Census,** Marysville, Yuba, California, Date: 16 Oct 2004, Other surname(s): *Amy*.
- **4363. 1860 Census,** Sacramento, Sacramento, California, Date: 16 Oct 2004, Scan Date: 7 Apr 2023, Other surname(s): *O'Brien; Moore; Clark.*
- **4377. 1900 Census,** San Francisco, San Francisco, California, Call Number: ED 34, Sheet 3A, Date: 30 Aug 2006, Scan Date: 14 Apr 2025, Other surname(s): *Lawrence; Martin.*
- **4427. 1800 Census,** Groton, New London, Connecticut, Page(s): 558, Publisher: *Ancestry @Mesa FHL*, Date: 3 Dec 2004, Other surname(s): *Williams; Spicer*.
- **4428. 1810 Census**, Groton, New London, Connecticut, Page(s): 1488, Publisher: *Ancestry @Mesa FHL*, Date: 3 Dec 2004, Other surname(s): *Williams*.
- **4594. 1870 Census**, 11th Ward, 1st District, San Francisco, California, Page(s): 177, Date: 19 Feb 2005, Other surname(s): *Walter; Hughes*.
- **4718. 1830 Census,** Lancaster, Fairfield, Ohio, Call Number: Roll 130; Page 202, Other surname(s): *Cox.*
 - Teunis Cox indexed as Jenny Cox in Ancestry.com

- **4858. 1920 Census,** Lansing, Ingham, Michigan, Date: 8 Jan 1920, Page(s): ED 98; Sheet No. 6B, Date: 3 Jun 2005, Other surname(s): *Elliott; Mills*.
- **4887. FGR of Philemon Fellows & Martha Elton,** Publisher: *FamilySearch™ IGI*, Date: 13 Jun 2005.
- **4888. 1790 Census**, Litchfield, Litchfield, Connecticut, Page(s): 389-390, Other surname(s): *Fellows*.
- **4889. 1800 Census,** Canaan, Litchfield, Connecticut, Page(s): 49, Date: 13 Jun 2005, Other surname(s): *Fellows; Elton.*
- **4908.** Notes on Richard Fellows, Author: taken by David W. Mills, Rochester, NY City Library, Date: 15 Jun 1989.
- **4939. Immediate Ancestors,** Author: by Rev. John Wesley Martin, Date: dairy entry dated 17 Jun 1867, Submitter: forwarded by Jim Scofield, Livermore, CA, Other surname(s): *Nettleton; Bullard.*
- **5034.** Letter to Mildred Walters O'Dell, Warren, OH, Author: from Walter H. Lewis, Yakima, WA, Date: 27 Mar 1993, Submitter: received 1 Apr 1993 from Walter Lewis, Other surname(s): *Bowman*.
- **5063. 1870 Census,** Long Valley Township, Lassen, California, Date: 15 Jun 1870, Page(s): 2 (old), Date: 30 May 2005, Scan Date: 6 Apr 2023, Other surname(s): *Robinson.*
- **5090. 1860 Census,** Rochester, Avon Township, Oakland, Michigan, Date: 7 Jun 1860, Page(s): 34 (old), Date: 23 Feb 2006, Other surname(s): *Clark.*
- **5091. 1850 Census,** Middlebury Township, Shiawassee, Michigan, Date: 30 Sep1850, Date: 22 Feb 2006, Scan Date: 2 Apr 2022, Other surname(s): *Clark.*
- **5093. 1840 Census,** Canton Township, Wayne, Michigan, Date: 23 Feb 2006, Other surname(s): *Clark.*
 - Includes Map of Canton Township, Wayne County, Michigan.
- **5095. 1830 Census,** Ann Arbor, Washtenaw, Michigan Territory, Call Number: 159, Date: 23 Feb 2006, Other surname(s): *Clark.*
- **5096.** Moses Clark and Amos Hicks, of Monroe County, New York, Date: 1 Feb 1826, Detroit, Michigan Land Office.

• General Land Office land grant

- **5097.** Moses Clark, of Washtenaw County, Michigan, Date: 3 Jul 1826, Detroit, Michigan Land Office, Document Location: General Land Office Records website.
- 5099. 1820 Census, Gates Township, Genesee County (now Monroe), New York, Date:

23 Feb 2006, Other surname(s): Clark.

- **5100. 1810 Census,** Northampton, Genesee, New York, Page(s): 148, Date: 23 Feb 2006, Other surname(s): *Clark.*
- **5101.** From The Diary of John Geddes, Publisher: *Seat of the Revolution,* Date: downloaded 23 Feb 2006, Other surname(s): *Geddes.*
- **5235.** Handwritten letter from J. Roy Dodge, Syracuse, NY, Document Location: original in genealogy safekeeping under MERRELL, Date: 30 Jun 2006, Other surname(s): *Hoyt.*
- **5322. 1920 Census,** Oakland, Alameda, California, Date: 10 Jan 1920, Page(s): ED 927; Sheet No. 9A, Date: 30 Aug 2006, Other surname(s): *Martin; Clark.*
- **5323. 1930 Census,** Oakland, Alameda, California, Date: 9 Apr 1930, Page(s): ED 1-78; Sheet No. 8A, Date: 30 Aug 2006, Other surname(s): *Martin; Clark.*
- **5333. 1900 Census**, Berkeley, Alameda, California, Date: 5 Jun 1900, Page(s): ED 395, sheet 8A, Date: 1 Sep 2006, Other surname(s): *Cottrell; Walter*.
- **5561. 1870 Census,** Deerfield, Portage, Ohio, Date: 31 Aug 1870, Page(s): 26 (old), Date: 19 Jan 2007, Other surname(s): *Dunlap; Hudson*.
- **5563. 1860 Census,** Deerfield, Portage, Ohio, Date: 7 Jun1860, Page(s): 22 (old), Date: 19 Jan 2007, Other surname(s): *Dunlap; Hudson*.
- **5565. 1885 Nebraska State Census,** Humboldt, Richardson, Nebraska, Date: 19 Jan 2007, Other surname(s): *Maxson.*
- **5614. 1860 Census,** Lysander, Onondaga, New York, Date: 13 Jul1860, Page(s): Page 73 (old), Date: 3 Apr 2007, Other surname(s): *Merrell*.
- 5840. Gustave L. Amy (1841-1908), Publisher: *AskArt*, Document Location: <u>www.askart.com</u>, Date: 14 Dec 2007.

• Note well: putative husband of Mary Elizabeth Clark.

- **5884.** Nelson Andrew Eckart Ancestors and Descendants, Author: by Grace Knowlton Eckart, Date: undated, but after 1958, Submitter: copy forwarded by Martha Eckart Burke, Date: Jan 2008, Other surname(s): *Raeburn; Mann; Carlisle; Burke.*
- **5912. Mills-Martin Genealogy,** Author: Email from Martha, Greenwich, CT, Date: 1 Mar 2008; 4:55 PM, Other surname(s): *Loomis.*
- **5923. Births.Hay Family Bible,** Call Number: Miles O'Brien; et. al., Document Location: Bible in possession of Martha, Greenwich, CT, Submitter: scans received from her, 4 Mar 2008, Other surname(s): *O'Brien; Curley.*
- **5928. Deaths.Hay Family Bible**, Call Number: O'Brien & Hay, Document Location:

Bible in possession of Martha, Greenwich, CT, Submitter: scans received from her, 4 Mar 2008.

- **6037.** We may be distant cousins, Author: Cynthia Hudson, Submitter: via Ancestry Connection Service, Date: 27 May 2008, Other surname(s): *Mead; Wegis; Walter; Hughes; Drapeau.*
- **6135. 1920 Census,** Oakland, Alameda, California, Date: 5 Jan 1920, Page(s): ED 54; Sheet No. 5A, Date: 7 Oct 2008, Other surname(s): *Martin; Davidson*.
- **6150. Family Genealogy,** Author: E-mail from Martha, Greenwich, CT, Date: 21 Apr 2008, Other surname(s): *Hay; O'Brien; Chambers.*
- **6161.** Underhill, VT and Berkshire, VT, Author: Email from Martha, Greenwich, CT, Date: 13 Feb 2009.
 - Note: no mention of O'BRIEN or GIBLIN in this Source.
- **6177.** Walters Genealogy, Author: E-mail from Cynthia Hudson, Date: 12 Mar 2009, Other surname(s): *Wegis*.
- **6178. 1850 Census,** Keokuk, Lee, Iowa, Date: 13 Sep 1850, Page(s): 436, Date: 13 Mar 2009, Other surname(s): *Hughes*.
- **6179. Great Register of San Francisco,** Date: 1867, Publisher: *San Francisco Genealogy,* Document Location: <u>www.sfgenealogy.com</u>, Date: 13 Mar 2009, Other surname(s): *Hughes.*
- **6180.** San Francisco Vital Statistics, Publisher: *SF Morning Call Newspaper*, Date: 13 Mar 2009, Scan Date: downloaded 23 Apr 2022 from Ancestry tree, CynthiaHudson69, Other surname(s): *Hughes*.
- 6181. David B Hughes, Date: 13 Mar 2009, Other surname(s): Griffith.
- **6210.** Elizabeth O'Brien Baptism Record, Submitter: E-mail from Martha, Date: 30 May 2009.
- **6211.** Cemetery Inscriptions of St. Patrick's Irish Grove, Author: Dolores and Faye Hilton, July 1981, Document Location: Freeport Public Library, Freeport, Illinois, Submitter: received 6 Jun 2009 from Martha, Other surname(s): *Curley*.
- **6212.** Catholic Church at Irish Grove Eighty Years Ago, Publisher: *Freeport Journal S*____, Date: 21 Aug 1922, Page(s): 5, Freeport, Illinois, Submitter: received 6 Jun 2009 from Martha.
- **6213. St. Mary's Cathedral Baptism Repertoire,** Call Number: Baptisms of St. Mary's Catholic Church, Burlington, Vermont, 1830-1858, Author: edited by John Fisher, Publisher: *The Vermont French-Canadian Genealogical Society,* Burlington, Vermont, Date: 2006, Document Location: Middlebury College Library, Submitter: copies

Sources

forwarded by Martha, Other surname(s): O'Brien; Giblin.

- 15 source images
- **6235. Monument Inscriptions within the Old Methodist Cemetery,** Subject: *In Memory of Emily,* Lancaster, Ohio, Date: 2 Sep 2009, Other surname(s): Cox; White.
- **6283.** "All the revelations are here at last", Author: E-mail from Martha, Date: 8 Dec 2009, Other surname(s): *Schlicter; Hay; O'Brien*.
 - Letter dated 21 Dec 1898 from Elizabeth Hay to her son, Walter Noble Hay
- **6349. 1800 Census,** Groton, New London, Connecticut, Page(s): 567, Date: 14 Mar 2010, Other surname(s): *Williams*.
- **6364. Paul Williams, Co-Founder of Akron,** Author: response from Judy James, Special Collections, Akron-Summit County Public Library, Date: 2 Apr 2010.
- **6379. Paul Williams, Co-Founder of Akron,** Author: from Judy James, Special Collections, Akron-Summit County Public Library, Date: 6 Apr 2010.
- **6390.** Cox Family/Fairfield Co. Gen Soc, Author: E-mail from Karen Smith, Corresponding Secretary, Fairfield County Chapter OGS, Date: 22 Apr 1995, Other surname(s): *Cox.*
- **6400.** Correspondence from Sharlie Stubbs, Publisher: *Ancestry Connection Service,* Date: 25 May 2010, Other surname(s): *Nelson; Wildblood.*
- **6418.** Isabella McKee, Author: E-mail from Mary Jean Carman, Grass Valley, California, Date: 21 Jul 2010, Other surname(s): *Leigo*.
- **6419. 1820 Census,** Wilmington, New Castle, Delaware, Page(s): 195, Date: 22 Jul 2010, Other surname(s): *McKee*.
- **6420. 1830 Census,** New Castle County, Delaware, Page(s): 205, Date: 22 Jul 2010, Other surname(s): *McKee*.
- **6421. Marriage Contract**, Author: Hugh McKee and Margrett Leigo, Date: 8 Aug 1799, Wilmington, New Castle, Delaware, Publisher: *Delaware Marriage Records*, 1744-1912, Call Number: Vol. 16, Page 19, Date: 22 Jul 2010.
- **6422.** Hugh McKee, Call Number: War of 1812, Publisher: *American Genealogical-Biographical Index (AGBI)*, Date: 22 Jul 2010.
- **6423. 1800 Census,** Christiana Hundred, New Castle, Delaware, Page(s): 171, Date: 22 Jul 2010, Other surname(s): *McKee*.
- **6598. 1850 Census,** New Orleans, Orleans, Louisiana, Call Number: 200B, Date: 21 Aug 1850, Date: 11 Jun 2005, Other surname(s): *Amy*.
- **6600. Gustave Louis Amy,** Publisher: *Voter Registrations, San Francisco County,* Date: 1882, Date: 29 Jul 2011.

- **6602. 1910 Census,** Portland, Multnomah, Oregon, Date: 18 Apr 1910, Page(s): ED 132, Sheet 4B, Date: 1 Aug 2011, Other surname(s): *Mills; Elliott.*
- **6765. FGR of George Mills & Mary Holmes,** Publisher: *Descendants of George Mills of Yorkshire and Long Island, New York, Mills Ancestry,* Date: 8 Jun 2012.
- **6796. 1940 Census,** Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan, Page(s): ED 74-37, Page 12A, Date: 13 Jul 2012, Other surname(s): *Mills; Elliott*.
- 6853. Descendants of Amos Nettleton, Author: by Roger Cramer, Peoria, Arizona, Date: received 21 Feb 2013, Other surname(s): *Arnold; Billmire; Bissell; Wood; Rose; Hart; Heller; Hodges; Martin; McAuley; Plantz; Tobey; Taylor; Van Patten.*13 source images
- 6885. The Scotch-Irish or The Scot in North Britain, North Ireland, and North America, Author: by Charles A. Hanna, Volume I, Publisher: *Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., Baltimore*, Date: 1985.
 - Includes Transcription of The Hamilton Manuscripts
- **6888.** Letter and 2 Reports from Ulster Pedigrees, Belfast, Call Number: 14 Hampton Place, King's Bridge, Belfast BT7 3BZ, N. Ireland, Author: from Andrew Davison, KLJ, FRSAI, Date: letter dated 15 Apr 1989, Document Location: genealogy safekeeping file folder under "H".
 - First report received 25 Oct 1988 (8 pages)
 - Second report received 11 Feb 1989 (2 pages)

• In 1901 the first Marquess of Dufferin & Ava was indeed Frederick Temple Hamilton-Temple-Blackwood. His wife was Hariot Rowan-Hamilton. Thus the photocopy shows a passing knowledge with the Dufferin & Ava family but, of course, such information could have been easily obtained from any edition of Burke's Peerage. A problem is that the Dufferin & Ava family only has a female line succession from the Hamilton of Clanaboy family and thus your ancestor Hans Hamilton would have had an undoubted claim to the title Viscount Clanaboy if his succession was proven. The Christian name Hans was used in the Dufferin & Ava family, the 3rd Baron was called Hans (1758-1839).

- 12 source images
- **6947.** Marriage Certificate: Daniel Matthias Walter & Elvira Connolly, Date: 14 Dec 1920, Vancouver, British Columbia, Publisher: *British Columbia Marriage Registrations, 1859-1932,* Submitter: scan provided by Linda Gall, 3 Apr 2013, Other surname(s): *Buckmaster.*
- 7078. Lakeside Cemetery Lot View, Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan, Author: Lot

Owner: Nelson Mills, Page(s): Block K; Lot 202, Date: 26 Jun 2013, Other surname(s): *Dale*.

- **7100. William Lamb,** Publisher: *WADDELL/WADDLE OUR PAST& FUTURE*, Date: 2 Jul 2013.
- **7149. Quebec Gazette Newspaper Archives Index, 1764-1824,** Submitter: Email with extractions from Debbie Reinhart, Date: received 13 Sep 2013, Other surname(s): *Reinhart; Sproat; Roberts; Eckart.*
 - the Index is in 10-15 pdf files
- **7217.** James O'Brien, Publisher: *Wisconsin Marriages, 1836-1930,* Date: 10 Dec 2013, Other surname(s): *Cable.*
- **7223.** Teunis Cox, Postmaster, Baltimore, Fairfield County, Ohio, Date: 8 Jul 1843, Publisher: *U.S., Appointments of U. S. Postmasters, 1832-1971,* Date: 16 Dec 2013, Scan Date: 30 Mar 2023.
- **7224.** Isaac Roberts Eckart, Author: Email from Michael A. Musilli, Date: 16 Dec 2013; 5:09 PM, Other surname(s): *White; Cox; Smith; Grubb*.
 - includes five screenshots from Pioneer Period and Pioneer People of Fairfield, published 1901
- **7225.** Centennial History of Lancaster, Submitter: online download from Ancestry resulting from search for Tunis Cox, Date: 17 Dec 2013.
- **7231. Miss Anne Winlow Echart [sic]**, Publisher: *Actes d'état civil et registres d'église du Québec (Collection Drouin), 1621 a 1967,* Date: 10 Mar 1825, Quebec City, Anglican Cathedral Holy Trinity Church, Date: 20 Dec 2013, Other surname(s): *Eckart; Anderson.*
- **7233.** Mary Roberts Burial, Date: died 25 May 1811; buried 28 May, Quebec City, Quebec, Publisher: *Quebec, Vital and Church Records (Drouin Collection),* 1621-1967, Date: 20 Dec 2013.
- **7407.** Alex Bergin Marriage Record, Publisher: *Michigan Marriages, 1868-1925, Date: 2* Apr 2020, Other surname(s): *Elliott.*
- **7408. 1900 Census,** Toledo, Lucas, Ohio, Date: 2 Apr 2020, Other surname(s): *Bergin; Smythe.*
- **7409.** Alexander Smith Bergin Birth Record, Date: 15 May 1897, Toledo, Lucas, Ohio, Call Number: 14, Date: 2 Apr 2020.
- **7410. 1910 Census,** Toledo, Lucas, Ohio, Date: 2 Apr 2020, Other surname(s): *Bergin; Smythe.*
- 7418. Paul Williams Gravestone, Glendale Cemetery, Akron, OH, Publisher:

FindAGrave, Date: 10 Apr 2020.

- **7419.** Thomas Jerralds Burial Record, East Cemetery, Williston, Chittenden, Vermont, Publisher: *FindAGrave*, Date: 10 Apr 2020.
- **7420.** Lydia M. Gosting Death Certificate, Document Location: Iowa State Board of Health, Date: 12 Aug 1905.
- **7425. GALLAGHER-WILLIAMS-MILLS**, Author: prepared by Mrs. Thomas (Beth Mills) Currie, Date: obtained at Marysville Museum, June 1989, Document Location: genealogy safekeeping file under "G".
- **7443.** Bergin-Elliott, Publisher: *Port Huron Times Herald*, Date: 20 Dec 1922, Date: 27 Jul 2020.
- **7449.** Letter to David W. Mills and Family, Author: from Beth Mills Currie, Marysville, Michigan, Date: 5 Jul 1976, Document Location: genealogy safekeeping file folder, Other surname(s): *Elliott*.
- 7453. 1920 Census, Toledo, Lucas, Ohio, Date: 5 Jan 1920, Date: 7 Aug 2020, Other surname(s): *Bergin; Smythe*.
- **7474.** Notes by Roy Dodge, Syracuse, NY, Date: received 6 Oct 2020, Other surname(s): *Scammel; Clark.*
- 7477. Children of Isaiah and Olive Kinney Clark of Clark Hollow, Town of Fabius, Submitter: compiled by Roy Dodge, 2004, Document Location: received from him October 2020, Other surname(s): *Abbott; Bronson; Hamilton; Cooper; Cross; Everingham.*

• From Notes made between 1966 and 2004

- **7519.** Who Fired The Shots?, Subject: *Did Mrs. Fladung Shoot Her Husband and Kill Herself*?, Publisher: *San Francisco Examiner*, Date: 19 Jun 1890, Page(s): 3, Date: 30 Dec 2020, Other surname(s): *Clark; Fladung*.
- 7520. Fladung On Trial, Publisher: San Francisco Examiner, Date: 17 Sep 1890, Page(s):3, Date: 30 Dec 2020, Other surname(s): Clark; Fladung.
- **7521. He Did Not Kill Her,** Publisher: *San Francisco Examiner*, Date: 23 Sep 1890, Page(s): 7, Date: 30 Dec 2020, Other surname(s): *Clark; Fladung*.
- **7522. Murder and Suicide,** Publisher: *Spokane Daily Chronicle,* Date: 30 May 1890, Page(s): 2, Date: 31 Dec 2020, Other surname(s): *Clark; Fladung.*
- **7523.** Eduard Fladung Immigration, Date: 9 Mary 1883, New York, Publisher: *Germans to America Index, 1850-1897, Date: 31 Dec 2020.*

• Unproven, but probable, this is the same Edward Fladung who married May Josephine Clark (also known as Mary Elizabeth Clark)

- **7524.** A Very Handsome Woman, Publisher: *San Francisco Examiner*, Date: 20 May 1890, Page(s): 3, Date: 2 Jan 2021, Other surname(s): *Clark; Fladung*.
- **7525.** Edward Fladung, Publisher: *California Marriages, 1850-1945,* Date: 13 May 1892, Marin County, California, Date: 2 Jan 2021, Scan Date: 27 Dec 2022, Scan Date: 13 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Iverson.*

• 7525.1: Putative, based on Edward's name and "widowed"; need corroboration that this is the same Edward Fladung.

• 7525.2: Includes Affidavit To Correct A Record, signed by Helen G. Moliari (?), 1st Affiant; 2nd Affiant is her sister, Leoma; with name of child, Helen Gertrude Flading

- 7525.3: Amended Certificate of Birth of Leoma M. Flading
- 7525.4: Santa Clara county birth record; father's name, Edward Fladinery
- **7538.** Mary Walter Obituary, Publisher: *San Francisco Examiner*, Date: 14 Sep 1901, Page(s): 6, Date: 15 Jan 2021.
- **7564. Phylinda "Grandma Peck" Peck,** Hope Cemetery, Perry, Wyoming County, New York, Publisher: *findagrave*, Date: 4 Mar 2021, Other surname(s): *Hamblin; Hamlin*.
- **7565. 1875 New York Census,** Perry, Wyoming County, New York, Date: 4 Mar 2021, Other surname(s): *Peck; Hamlin.*
- **7573.** Connecticut Church Records Abstracts, 1630-1920, New Fairfield, Fairfield, Connecticut, Date: 5 Mar 2021, Other surname(s): *Page*.
- 7574. Ann Eliza Page, Submitter: Nethercot Tree by Elsa Nethercot, Date: 6 Mar 2021.
- **7589.** Email from Kevin Hoeg, Date: 13 Mar 2021, Other surname(s): *Mills; Clark; Holmes; Morehouse.*

• Attachment: THE SETTLERS OF THE BEEKMAN PATENT IX, page 4

- 7597. Frederick Walter; Marriages to Angeline Bennett (1857); and Mary Clark (1861), Publisher: *Index to Marriage Certificates*, Page(s): Book B, Page 8 (Bennett), Page(s): Book B, Page 72 (Clark), Sacramento County, California, Date: 7 Apr 2021.
 Index only gives year of marriage.
- **7598.** Frederick Walter Individual Record, Publisher: *Ancestry Trees by Linda Gall,* Scan Date: scanned 7 Apr 2021.
- **7599.** Death of Mrs Chris. Cottrell, Publisher: *The Berkeley Gazette*, Date: 24 Oct 1904, Berkeley, Alameda County, California, Date: 8 Apr 2021, Other surname(s): *Walter*.
- **7600.** Walters, Angeline, Date: death date of 23 May 1860, Sacramento, Publisher: *Ancestry*, Publisher: *findagrave*, Date: 8 Apr 2021, Other surname(s): *Bennett*.

- **7601. Mariah Griffith Individual Record,** Publisher: *F Brouillette Family Tree,* Date: 9 Apr 2021, Other surname(s): *Hughes.*
- **7606.** David Mills (1730-1829), Southampton, Cumberland County, Nova Scotia, Publisher: *findagrave*, Date: 11 Apr 2021.
 - Tip from Jonathan Mills of North York, ON to look at <u>findagrave.com</u> as source
- **7608.** Almon D. Wright Death, Date: 28 Apr 1862, Murfreesboro, Tennessee, Date: 13 Apr 2021, Other surname(s): *Williams*.
- **7613.** Descendants of George Mills of Yorkshire and Long Island, New York, Publisher: *Mills Ancestry*, Fourth Generation, Author: by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT, Date: downloaded 23 Apr 2021.
- **7614.** Descendants of George Mills of Yorkshire and Long Island, New York, Publisher: *Mills Ancestry*, Fourth Generation (Continued), Author: by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT, Date: downloaded 23 Apr 2021.
- 7615. Descendants of George Mills of Yorkshire and Long Island, New York, Publisher: *Mills Ancestry*, Fifth Generation, Author: by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT, Date: downloaded 23 Apr 2021.
- **7633.** Barbour Collection. Connecticut Vital Records of Birth, Marriage and Death, Stamford, Page(s): 178, Date: 4 May 2021, Document Location: Mills.
- **7671. George F. Peck**, Publisher: *History of Wyoming County, N.Y.,* Town and village histories. The town of Perry., Date: 5 Feb 2022, Other surname(s): *Hamlin*.
- **7672.** Abigil Fellows, Date: death date: 9 May 1894, Genesee County, Michigan, URL: <u>findagrave</u>, Date: 5 Feb 2022, Other surname(s): *Backus*.
- **7675.** O'Dell Family Tree, Author: d58anthony, Scan Date: 5 Feb 2022, Other surname(s): *Fellows; Backus*.
- **7676. Death of Lydia Fellows,** Publisher: *Hale Collection of Cemetery Inscriptions and Newspaper Notices,* Page(s): 615-1, Lower Cemetery, Date: 5 Feb 2022, Other surname(s): *Wallace.*
- **7697.** Will for David Mills, Date: 1 Nov 1815, Date: 20 Feb 2022, Submitter: 7697.1 & 7697.2 received from Kevin Hoeg, 24 April 2025, Other surname(s): *Hoeg; Gilroy; Harrison*.
- **7704.** Letter from Elizabeth B. Hay to Provost Marshall, Lena, Stephenson, Illinois, Date: 23 Sep 1864, Date: 23 Feb 2022.
- **7732.** Biography of Mrs. Lydia Williams Noyes, Author: of Mystic, CT, Publisher: *Life Sketches of leading citizens of New London County, Connecticut,* Page(s): 410 & 413, Date: 1898, Date: 29 Mar 2022.

Sources

* includes her DAR information; which states her gr.-grandparents are John Williams and Theoda Perkins, Richard and Eunice Williams, as given in 7732.413

- 7741. Reverend Moses Clark, Submitter: Ancestry Family Trees, Date: 2 Apr 2022.
- 7742. Moses Clark Probate, Shiawassee County, Michigan, Date: 18 Nov 1861, Scan Date: 2 Apr 2022.
- 7752. James Russel Elliott, Submitter: Taylor/Samuels Family tree, Date: 6 Apr 2022.
- **7760.** Thomas Jerrald, Submitter: AB Crittenden Family Tree, Author: by abcritten1, Date: 11 Apr 2022.
- **7761.** Thomas Jerralds, Author: by B. F. Randall, Publisher: *Find A Grave Memorial*, Date: added 25 May 2019, Date: 12 Apr 2022.
- **7782.** William Mann, Submitter: Tree: Crockett, Harrison, Hash, .., Author: by SEBorre, Date: 8 May 2022.
- **7800. 1950 Census,** Tucson, Pima, Arizona, Page(s): Sheet No. 35, Date: 13 Aug 2022, Other surname(s): *Elliott; Mills.*
- **7801.** Hally Ballenger Mills Elliott Birth Record, Date: 24 Jan 1901, London, Ontario, Canada, Publisher: *Province of Ontario*, Date: 31 Aug 2022.
- **7809.** Pedigree Chart from Patick Giblin and Margaret O'Brien, URL: <u>familysearch</u>, Date: 25 Sep 2022.
- **7848.** Edward Fladung immigration, Date: 1883, New York County, NY, Publisher: *New York Passenger Lists, 1820-1891, Scan Date: 27 Dec 2022.*
- **7882.** Mary Harrison, Fuegmann Family Tree, Author: by Linda Fuegmann, Scan Date: 19 Feb 2023, Other surname(s): *Lamerson; Lee.*
- **7883.** Mary Malinda Malone, Fuegmann Family Tree, Author: by Linda Fuegmann, Scan Date: 19 Feb 2023, Other surname(s): *Harrison; Fitchwood*.
- **7884.** Saved Ancestry Family Trees for Mary Malinda Malone, Scan Date: 19 Feb 2023, Other surname(s): *Fitchwood.*
- **7886.** Marriage of Edward Merrell and Madeline Ehle, Publisher: *Michigan Marriage Records, 1867-1952,* Publisher: *Wayne County 1914,* Date: 24 Nov 1914, Detroit, Michigan, Date: 19 Feb 2023.
- **7895. Paul Williams, Filan Family Tree,** Author: by wfilan, Scan Date: 21 Feb 2023, Other surname(s): *Latham; Geer.*
- **7896. AMY Death Notice,** Publisher: *Oakland Tribune,* Date: 29 May 1908, Page(s): 15, Scan Date: 21 Feb 2023.
- **7898.** The Fladung Trial, Publisher: *San Francisco Chronicle*, Date: 19 Sep 1890, Page(s): 10, Scan Date: 21 Feb 2023, Other surname(s): *Lawrence; Clark*.

C	
SOU	rces
JUU	ICCS

- **7899. GUSTAVE AMY Advertisement,** Publisher: *The Plumas Argus,* Date: 22 Oct 1859, Page(s): 3, Quincy, California, Scan Date: 21 Feb 2023.
- **7902. G. L. Amy Estate**, Date: died 26 May 1908, Alameda County, California, Date: 22 Feb 2023.
- **7906. 1950 Census,** Redwood City, San Mateo, California, Scan Date: 23 Oct 2023, Other surname(s): *Flading; Fladung; Steeves; Iverson.*
- **7931.** A Richard Everit (also Everitt) died intestate in 1764.., Author: unknown author , Publisher: *unknown publisher*, Date: 27 Feb 2023.
- **7956.** The Death of James O'Brien, Spokane, Spokane County, Washington, Page(s): Lawn 17, Sec M-Sp5a, URL: <u>findagrave</u>, Scan Date: 10 Mar 2023.
- **7957.** Could Not Rouse Him, Publisher: *Spokane Chronicle*, Date: 5 May 1900, Page(s): 5, Spokane, Washington, Scan Date: 10 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *O'Brien*.
- **7974. Hans H. Hamilton Probate Index,** Kankakee, Kankakee, Illinois, Date: 15 Mar 2023.
- **7979.** Daniel Hoyt, Melville/Roff/Elliott Families, Author: by growinyourown, Scan Date: 17 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Elliot*.
- **7981. Hannah Elliot, Melville/Roff/Elliott Families,** Author: by growinyourown, Scan Date: 17 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Ayres*.
- **7983.** Samantha Hoyt Chapman, Hope Cemetery, Perry, Wyoming County, NY, URL: <u>findagrave</u>, Scan Date: 17 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Elliot*.
- **7985.** In this county, Dec. 24th.., Publisher: *Sacramento Bee*, Date: 26 Dec 1857, Page(s): 2, Scan Date: 18 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Walter; Bennett.*
- **7986.** Marriage of Frederick Walter and Christina Baker, Publisher: *Ohio, Marriage Records,* 1774-1993, Date: 26 Jan 1848, Hancock County, Ohio, Date: 18 Mar 2023.
- **7987.** In San Francisco, April 12th.., Publisher: *Sacramento Daily Union*, Date: 12 Apr 1866, Page(s): 5, Scan Date: 18 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Walter; Hughes*.
- **7988.** Christina R Baker Walter, Ankeny Cemetery, Black Township, Somerset County, Pennsylvania , URL: <u>findagrave</u>, Scan Date: 18 Mar 2023.
- **7989. 1856 Iowa Census**, Washington Township, Bremer, Iowa, Date: 1856, Page(s): 338, Scan Date: 19 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Walter; Mayer*.
- **7992.** Mary A. Mayer, LEETHAM Family 2, Author: by Cindi Wiggins @Ancestry, Scan Date: 20 Dec 2023, Other surname(s): *Prelker; Myers.*
- **7995.** Tabitha Dibble, David Chapman Family Tree, Author: by David Chapman, Scan Date: 26 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): *Mills*.
- 7998. Isaac Roberts, Death and Burial Record, Publisher: Quebec, Canada, Vital and

Church Records (Drouin Collection), 1621-1968, Date: d 23 Jan 1817, Quebec, Canada, Date: 31 Mar 2023.

- **8030.** Araminta Robinson, Publisher: *Frederick, Thomas Family,* Author: by Cindy Bennett, Scan Date: 6 Apr 2023, Other surname(s): *Galehouse; Crockett; Clay.*
- **8032.** Sarah A. Galehouse, Publisher: *Frederick, Thomas Family,* Author: by Cindy Bennett, Scan Date: 6 Apr 2023.
- **8033. 1850 Census,** Chippewa Township, Wayne, Ohio, Date: 22 Aug 1850, Scan Date: 6 Apr 2023, Other surname(s): *Galehouse; Frederick.*
- **8173. 1855 NY State Census,** Fabius, Onondaga, New York, Date: June 1855, Scan Date: 24 May 2023, Other surname(s): *Kinney; Clark.*
- **8180.** Teunis Cox Estate Notice, Publisher: *Cincinnati Enguirer*, Cincinnati, OH, Date: 24 Jan 1863, Page(s): 2, Scan Date: 1 Jun 2023.
- 8181. Tunnis [Teunis] Cox, in the Ohio, Compiled Census Substitutes Index, 1790-1890, Springfield Township, Hamilton County, Ohio, Date: 1860, Page(s): 341, Scan Date: 1 Jun 2023.
- **8194. 1901 Canada Census,** London City, Ontario, Canada, Page(s): 8, Scan Date: 6 Jun 2023, Other surname(s): *Mills; Elliott.*
- 8229. Edmond Antony Ireland Burial, Publisher: *Quebec, Canada, Vital and Church Records (Drouin Collection), 1621-1968,* Date: died 9 Jun 1832; bur 12 June 1832, Anglican Cathedral Holy Trinity Church, Quebec, Date: 30 Jun 2023.
 died age 35 years; note wife Sybilla Eckart not mentioned; Present (witness) W. K. Anderson, cousin
- **8235. 1870 Census,** Read, Clayton, Iowa, Date: 19 Jul 1870, Page(s): 455, Other surname(s): *Hoyt; Miles,* Scan Date: 7 Jul 2023.
- **8237.** MARRIAGES, LAWRENCE-MARTIN, Publisher: *San Francisco Chronicle*, San Francisco, California, Date: 20 Mar 1895, Page(s): 10, Scan Date: 14 Jul 2023.
- **8238. DIES SUDDENLY,** Publisher: *Springfield News-Leader,* Springfield, Missouri, Date: 23 Jun 1899, Page(s): 2, Scan Date: 14 Jul 2023, Other surname(s): *Lawrence; Vincent.*
- **8239.** George Lawrence, Date: dd 22 Jun 1899, bur Maple Park Cemetery, Springfield, Missouri, URL: <u>findagrave</u>, Scan Date: 15 Jul 2023, Other surname(s): *Vincent*.
- **8240.** Willis Lawrence, Date: dd 30 Mar 1937, bur Maple Park Cemetery, Springfield, Missouri, URL: <u>findagrave</u>, Scan Date: 15 Jul 2023.
- **8241. 1870 Census,** Springfield, Greene, Missouri, Date: 28 Jul 1870, Page(s): 55, Scan Date: 15 Jul 2023, Other surname(s): *Vincent; Lawrence.*

- **8242. 1860 Census,** Rosendale, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin, Date: 25 Jul 1860, Page(s): 909, Scan Date: 15 Jul 2023, Other surname(s): *Vincent; Lawrence*.
- **8244.** Horace Lawrence, Publisher: *Arizona, Voter Registrations, 1866-1955,* Date: 31 Dec 1877, Scan Date: 15 Jul 2023.
- **8246. "Finest Man' gives Riches to 42 Friends,** Publisher: *Springfield Leader and Press,* Springfield, Missouri, Date: 31 Mar 1937, Page(s): 1, Scan Date: 15 Jul 2023, Other surname(s): *Lawrence; Vincent.*
- **8247. "Old Timer",** Publisher: *Springfield Leader and Press,* Springfield, Missouri, Date: 2 Apr 1937, Page(s): 26, Scan Date: 15 Jul 2023, Other surname(s): *Lawrence*.
- **8248.** Suits for divorce were filed yesterday, Publisher: *San Francisco Call,* San Francisco, California, Date: 17 Dec 1901, Page(s): 9, Scan Date: 16 Jul 2023, Other surname(s): *Lawrence; Martin.*
- 8249. Florence Goldfield, Publisher: Los Angeles Herald, Los Angeles, California, Date: 25 Sep 1910, Page(s): 47, Scan Date: 16 Jul 2023, Other surname(s): Lawrence.
 presumably this is about the gold mines in Goldfield, Nevada
- **8261. 1930 Census,** Springfield, Greene, Missouri, Date: 15 Apr 1930, Page(s): Sheet No. 15B, Scan Date: 20 Jul 2023, Other surname(s): *Lawrence*.
- **8263.** WHO FIRED THE SHOTS?, Publisher: *San Francisco Examiner*, San Francisco, California, Date: 19 Jun 1890, Page(s): 3, Scan Date: 21 Jul 2023, Other surname(s): *Fladung*, Other surname(s): *Clark*.
- **8265. Inventory of Daniel Hoyt,** Publisher: *New York, Wills and Probate Records,* 1659-1999, Wyoming County, New York, Date: 29 Mar 1875, Other surname(s): *Olin.*
- **8280. Obituary of Gustave L. Amy,** Publisher: *The San Francisco Call,* San Francisco, California, Date: 31 May 1908, Page(s): 38, Scan Date: 27 Aug 2023.
- **8281.** Gustave Louis Amy Voter Registration, Publisher: *California, Voter Registrations, San Francisco County,* Precinct 2, Assembly District 43, Date: 6 Nov 1900, Scan Date: 27 Aug 2023.
- **8282. 1870 Census,** Sacramento City, 4th Ward, Sacramento, California, Date: not given, Page(s): 88, Other surname(s): *Clark,* Scan Date: 28 Aug 2023, Other surname(s): *Martin; Clark.*
- **8322.** Notes on Ancestors of Jonathan Stuart Mills, Author: by Jonathan Mills, Kitchener, Ontario, Date: received 4 Sep 2024, Scan Date: PDF 5 Sep 2024.
- **8326.** Abigail Mary Mills, Date: b abt 1749, Scan Date: 12 Sep 2024, Other surname(s): *Hoeg.*
- 8332. Eckart/Roberts/Sproat, Author: Email from Marie-Josee Desbarats, Mountain

Sources

View, CA, Date: 13 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): *Reinhart*.

- **8333.** Mary Nelson, Author: Email from Marie-Josee Desbarats, Mountain View, CA, Date: 14 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): *Sproat; Roberts; Lepne-Lalime*.
- **8335.** Nelson/Sproat Issues, Author: Email from Marie-Josee Desbarats, Mountain View, CA, Date: 14 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): *Eckart; Sproat; Roberts; Hanna*.
- **8367.** Miles O'Brien (1777-1854), Author: by Kathy Longhurst, Date: last changed: 12 Feb 2017, Document Location: FamilySearch, Scan Date: 14 Apr 2025.
- **8369. ©The Kinships of Robert & Hants Hamilton,** Subject: *Two Brothers in Nova Scotia,* Author: by Jane (Currie) Wile, Publisher: *from the Colchester County Families Database owned by Jane (Currie) Wile,* Scan Date: 20 Apr 2025, Other surname(s): *Hamilton; Nelson; Hoeg; Read.*

• This report was prepared Feb 2021, and is not intended to represent a completed genealogy of this family. It is an unedited report generated form the information compiled in my Colchester County Families Database of over 220,000 persons, containing vital records, biographical information, transcripts of Wills, Deeds, Newspaper article and personal observations.

- **8372.** Pedigree Chart from Martin Gilroy and Mary Jane Hoeg, URL: <u>FamilySearch</u>, Date: 22 Apr 2025, Other surname(s): *Mills; Holmes; Goodwin*.
- **8375.** The Hamilton Lineage of Robert Hamilton, One of the Colchester County Settlers, Author: prepared by H. Douglas Goff, Guelph, Ontario, Page(s): 21, Date: revised 29 January 2022, Date: downloaded 23 April 2025.
 - Putative ancestors of Robert Hamilton, born 8 Nov 1734

Place Index

Akron, Summit, Ohio		Belfast, Northern Ireland	
WILLIAMS, Paul	110	NELSON, David	31
Akron?, Summit, Ohio		Bolton?, Chittenden, Vermont	
LATHAM, Sarah	115	TOWNSEND, Mary	26
Ankeny Cemetery, Black Township	,	California	
Somerset, Pennsylvania		LAWRENCE, Maud	132
BAKER, Christina	43	MARTIN, Ruth Estelle	81
Armagh, Northern Ireland		California?	
HAMILTON, Hans/Hants	36	CLARK, Mary Elizabeth	49
Atlanta, Fulton, Georgia		LAWRENCE, Willis	57
ELLIOTT, Hally Ballenger Mills	11	Canaan, Litchfield, Connecticut	
Augusta County, Virginia		FELLOWS, Richard	122
MANN, Col. William	13	Castile, Wyoming, New York	
Augusta, Leeds And Grenville, Ont	ario,	PECK, George F.	96
Canada		Castile?, Wyoming, New York	
MARTIN, William	17	HAMLIN, Phylinda	97
NETTLETON, Amos	18	PAGE, Eliza	97
Augusta?, Leeds And Grenville, On	tario,	PECK, George F.	96
Canada		Charleston, Penobscot, Maine	
UNNAMED	18	BRIDGHAM, Wilmot	125
Avon Twp, Oakland, Michigan		Charlton, Saratoga, New York	
Eunice	127	HOYT, Capt. Ezekiel	131
Barronsfield, Cumberland, Nova Sc	otia,	Chillicothe, Ross, Ohio	
Canada		CARLISLE, Nancy	98
HOLMES, Rebecca	28	PICKENS, John	98
MILLS, David	29	Clandeboye, County Down, Nort	hern
Baughman Twp?, Wayne, Ohio		Ireland	
WALTER, Frederick	43	HAMILTON, Elizabeth	34
Bedford, Westchester, New York		Clifton, Oneida, New York	
HOLMES, Rebecca	28	PAGE, Eliza	97
MILLS, Abigail Mary	133	Connecticut	
MILLS, David	29	HOYT, Capt. Ezekiel	131
Bedford?, Westchester, New York		WALLACE, Lydia	123
HOLMES, Rebecca	28	WEED, Mary	131

Place Index cont.

Connecticut?		Geddesburg, Washtenaw, Michigan	
WILLIAMS, Paul	110	CLARK, Rev. Moses	126
Cornwallis, Kings, Nova Scotia, Canad	la	Georgetown?, Scott, Kentucky	
HAMILTON, Hans/Hants	36	LAMB, Capt. William	15
Corunna, Shiawassee, Michigan		MANN, Col. William	13
CLARK, Rev. Moses	126	RAEBURN, Eleanor	14
County Down, Northern Ireland		Germany	
NELSON, Hans Hamilton	35	FLADUNG, Edward	70
County Fermanagh?, Ireland		Glendale Cemetery, Akron, Summit,	
NELSON, David	31	Ohio	
County Leitrim, Ireland		WILLIAMS, Paul	110
O'BRIEN, Miles	82	Goldfield, Esmeralda, Nevada	
Deerfield, Portage, Ohio		LAWRENCE, Willis	57
WILLIAMS, Mary Melissa	9	Greenville, Greenville, South Carolin	a
Delaware		FITCHWOOD, Mary	118
McKEE, Hugh	39	HARRISON, John	117
Delaware, Delaware, Ohio		Groton, New London, Connecticut	
CARSON, Richard	124	GEER, Martha	115
Diamond Springs, El Dorado, Californ	ia	WILLIAMS, Paul	110
CLARK, Mary Elizabeth	49	Groton?, New London, Connecticut	
Dutchess County?, New York		WILLIAMS, Isaac	41
UNNAMED	18	Hamilton County, Ohio	
NETTLETON, Amos	18	COX, Teunis	119
East Cemetery, Williston, Chittenden,		Hancock County, Ohio	
Vermont		BAKER, Christina	43
JERRALDS, Sgt. Thomas	19	WALTER, Frederick	43
East Hartford?, Hartford, Connecticut		Harrison's Hill Burial Ground,	
HALE, Prudence	26	Southampton, Cumberland, Nova	
JERRALDS, Sgt. Thomas	19	Scotia, Canada	
Fayette County, Kentucky		HOLMES, Rebecca	28
LAMB, Capt. William	15	MILLS, David	29
Florida, Montgomery, New York		Hartford, Hartford, Connecticut	
ELLIOT, Hannah	94	JERRALDS, Sgt. Thomas	19
Freeport, Stephenson, Illinois		TOWNSEND, Mary	26
O'BRIEN, Miles	82		

_____ 173 __

Hope Cemetery, Perry, Wyoming, N	ew	Lancaster County, Pennsylvania	_
York		CARSON, Richard	124
ELLIOT, Hannah	94	Lancaster, Fairfield, Ohio	
HAMLIN, Phylinda	97	COX, Teunis	119
HOYT, Daniel	94	Lansing, Ingham, Michigan	
PAGE, Eliza	97	BERGIN, Alexander Smith	11
PECK, George F.	96	ELLIOTT, Hally Ballenger Mills	11
Iona, Elgin, Ontario, Canada		Leitrim, Ireland	
HAMILTON, Elizabeth	34	UNNAMED	86
Ireland		O'BRIEN, Miles	82
CURLEY, Mary	87	Lewis, Henry, Missouri	
MARTIN, William	17	GRIFFITH, Mariah	100
O'BRIEN, Miles	82	HUGHES, David Bertrand	99
Irish Grove, Rock Run Township,		London, Middlesex, Ontario, Canad	a
Stephenson, Illinois		ELLIOTT, Hally Ballenger Mills	11
O'BRIEN, Miles	82	Louisiana	
Jonesboro, Washington, Maine		AMY, Gustave Louis	48
BRIDGHAM, Wilmot	125	Lumley Cemetery, Iona, Elgin, Onta	rio,
SCHOPPE, Hannah	125	Canada	
Killingworth, Middlesex, Connectic	ut	HAMILTON, Elizabeth	34
NETTLETON, Amos	18	Maple Park Cemetery, Springfield,	
Lafayette (Pompey West Hill), Lafay	vette,	Greene, Missouri	
Onondaga, New York		LAWRENCE, Willis	57
CLARK, Dea. Isaiah	129	Marin County, California	
HOYT, Capt. Ezekiel	131	FLADUNG, Edward	70
KINNEY, Olive	129	IVERSON, Nellie	80
WEED, Mary	131	Maryland	
Lafayette, Onondaga, New York		FITCHWOOD, Mary	118
HOYT, Capt. Ezekiel	131	GRIFFITH, Mariah	100
WEED, Mary	131	Massachusetts	
Lakeside Cemetery, Port Huron, St.	Clair,	CLARK, Dea. Isaiah	129
Michigan		Monroe, Green, Wisconsin	
ELLIOTT, Hally Ballenger Mills	11	CABLE, Louisa	135
WILLIAMS, Mary Melissa	9	O'BRIEN, James	135

Place Index cont.

Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland, Onondaga County, New York cont. Alameda, California KINNEY, Olive 129 WALTER, Frederick 43 Orange County, New York FELLOWS, Richard Murfreesboro, Rutherford, Tennessee 122 9 WRIGHT, Almon D. Paris, Oneida, New York New Canaan, Fairfield, Connecticut PAGE, Abel 137 HOYT, Capt. Ezekiel 131 Pennsylvania New Jersey BAKER, Christina 43 99 HUGHES, David Bertrand CARSON, Richard 124 New York IRWIN, Elizabeth 124 Eunice Perry, Wyoming, New York 127 **BENNETT**, Angeline 107 ELLIOT, Hannah 94 HAMLIN, Phylinda 97 CLARK, Rev. Moses 126 94 HOYT, Daniel 94 HOYT, Daniel KINNEY, Olive 129 Pompey, Onondaga, New York MITCHELL, Clara 93 HOYT, Capt. Ezekiel 131 PAGE, Eliza 97 Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan 9 New York or England WILLIAMS, Mary Melissa MERRELL, George E. 92 Portage County, Ohio New York, New York 9 WILLIAMS, Mary Melissa FLADUNG, Edward WRIGHT, Almon D. 9 70 North Groton, New London, Connecticut Poughkeepsie, Dutchess, New York LATHAM, Sarah 115 EVERITT, Phoebe 16 WILLIAMS, Paul 110 MARTIN, William 17 Nova Scotia, Canada Prescott, Grenville, Ontario, Canada MILLS, David 29 MARTIN, William 17 NELSON, David 31 Prescott, Yavapai, Arizona Oakland, Alameda, California LAWRENCE, Willis 57 AMY, Gustave Louis 48 Quebec City, Quebec, Canada Ohio ANDERSON, William Kedley 136 ECKART, Anna Winslow 136 GALEHOUSE, Sarah A. 121 **ROBINSON**, Ambrose 121 **ROBERTS**, Isaac 102 WRIGHT, Almon D. 9 SPROAT, Mary 104 Onondaga County, New York **Rhode Island** CLARK, Dea. Isaiah 129 CLARK, Dea. Isaiah 129

Place Index cont.

Place Index cont.

Pla	ce In	idex cont.	
Richfield, Genesee, Michigan		Stamford, Fairfield, Connecticut	
BACKUS, Abigail	123	DIBBLE, Tabitha	106
River Hebert, Cumberland, Nova Sco	otia,	HOYT, Capt. Ezekiel	131
Canada		MILLS, John III	106
HOEG, Matthew	133	WEED, Mary	131
MILLS, Abigail Mary	133	Stones River National Cemetery,	
Rock Run Township, Stephenson,		Murfreesboro, Rutherford, Ten	nessee
Illinois		WRIGHT, Almon D.	9
CURLEY, Mary	87	Toledo, Lucas, Ohio	
O'BRIEN, Miles	82	BERGIN, Alexander Smith	11
Sacramento City Cemetery, Sacrame	nto,	Union, Tolland, Connecticut	
California		BACKUS, Abigail	123
BENNETT, Angeline	107	USA	
Sacramento, Sacramento, California		NELSON, Hans Hamilton	35
AMY, Gustave Louis	48	Vallejo, Solano, California	
BENNETT, Angeline	107	MARTIN, Mabel Anne	46
CLARK, Mary Elizabeth	49	WALTER, Frederick	43
WALTER, Frederick	43	Vermont	
Salem, Washtenaw, Michigan		O'BRIEN, Miles	82
CLARK, Rev. Moses	126	PECK, George F.	96
San Francisco, San Francisco, Califor	rnia	Virginia	
CLARK, Mary Elizabeth	49	FITCHWOOD, Mary	118
FLADUNG, Edward	70	HARRISON, John	117
HUGHES, David Bertrand	99	Warsaw, Wyoming, New York	
LAWRENCE, Willis	57	HAMLIN, Phylinda	97
MARTIN, Mabel Anne	46	Western New York	
WALTER, Christina Jane	100	BACKUS, Abigail	123
San Rafael, Marin, California		Williston, Chittenden, Vermont	
IVERSON, Nellie	80	JERRALDS, Sgt. Thomas	19
Scotland?		Wilmington, New Castle, Delaward	5
JERRALDS, Sgt. Thomas	19	LEIGO, Margaret	39
Shiawassee County, Michigan		McKEE, Hugh	39
CLARK, Rev. Moses	126	Wisconsin	
Springfield, Greene, Missouri		LAWRENCE, Willis	57
LAWRENCE, Willis	57		
	— 12	76	

Wyoming County, New York HOYT, Daniel

94

– Burial Places –

Ankeny Cemetery, Black Township,	Μ
Somerset, Pennsylvania BAKER, Christina	
	8.4
East Cemetery, Williston, Chittenden,	Μ
Vermont	
JERRALDS, Sgt. Thomas	
Glendale Cemetery, Akron, Summit,	Q
Ohio	
WILLIAMS, Paul	Sá
Harrison's Hill Burial Ground,	30
Southampton, Cumberland, Nova	
Scotia, Canada	~
HOLMES, Rebecca	SI
MILLS, David	
Hope Cemetery, Perry, Wyoming, New	
York	
ELLIOT, Hannah	
HAMLIN, Phylinda	
HOYT, Daniel	
PAGE, Eliza	
PECK, George F	
Lafayette (Pompey West Hill), Lafayette,	
Onondaga, New York	
CLARK, Dea. Isaiah 129	
HOYT, Capt. Ezekiel	
KINNEY, Olive	
Lakeside Cemetery, Port Huron, St.	
Clair, Michigan	
ELLIOTT, Hally Ballenger Mills 11	
WILLIAMS, Mary Melissa	
Lumley Cemetery, Iona, Elgin, Ontario, Canada	
HAMILTON, Elizabeth 34	

Maple Park Cemetery, Springfield,
Greene, Missouri
LAWRENCE, Willis 57
Nountain View Cemetery, Oakland,
Alameda, California
WALTER, Frederick 43
Quebec City, Quebec, Canada
ROBERTS, Isaac 102
SPROAT, Mary 104
Sacramento City Cemetery,
Sacramento, California
BENNETT, Angeline 107
Stones River National Cemetery,
Murfreesboro, Rutherford,
Tennessee
WRIGHT, Almon D 9